FERNANDA MACIEL REBELO

# ARSÊNIO, CÁDMIO, CHUMBO E MERCÚRIO EM LEITE HUMANO-ANÁLISE, AVALIAÇÃO DA EXPOSIÇÃO E CARACTERIZAÇÃO DO RISCO DE LACTENTES

Brasília – DF

## UNIVERSIDADE DE BRASÍLIA

# FACULDADE DE CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE

## PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE

FERNANDA MACIEL REBELO

# ARSÊNIO, CÁDMIO, CHUMBO E MERCÚRIO EM LEITE HUMANO: ANÁLISE, AVALIAÇÃO DA EXPOSIÇÃO E CARACTERIZAÇÃO DO RISCO DE LACTENTES

Tese de Doutorado apresentada como requisito parcial à obtenção do título de Doutora em Ciências da Saúde pelo Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências da Saúde pela Universidade de Brasília

Orientadora: Prof. Dra. Eloisa Dutra Caldas

Brasília

# Ficha catalográfica elaborada automaticamente, com os dados fornecidos pelo(a) autor(a)

MR291a	Maciel Rebelo, Fernanda ARSÊNIO, CÁDMIO, CHUMBO E MERCÚRIO EM LEITE HUMANO: ANÁLISE, AVALIAÇÃO DA EXPOSIÇÃO E CARACTERIZAÇÃO DO RISCO DE LACTENTES / Fernanda Maciel Rebelo; orientador Eloisa Dutra Caldas Brasília, 2017. p.
	Tese (Doutorado - Doutorado em Ciências da Saúde) Universidade de Brasília, 2017.
	1. Toxicologia. 2. Saúde Pública. 3. Química Analítica. 4. Vigiância em Saúde. I. Dutra Caldas, Eloisa, orient. II. Título.

### FERNANDA MACIEL REBELO

# ARSÊNIO, CÁDMIO, CHUMBO E MERCÚRIO EM LEITE HUMANO: ANÁLISE, AVALIAÇÃO DA EXPOSIÇÃO E CARACTERIZAÇÃO DO RISCO DE LACTENTES

Tese de Doutorado apresentada como requisito parcial à obtenção do título de Doutora em Ciências da Saúde pelo Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências da Saúde pela Universidade de Brasília

Aprovado em 01 de março de 2017

**Banca Examinadora** 

Prof<sup>a</sup>. Dr<sup>a</sup>. Eloisa Dutra Caldas – Universidade de Brasília (Presidente)

Prof. Dr. José Garrofe Dórea – Universidade de Brasília

Prof. Dr. Jurandir Rodrigues de Souza – Universidade de Brasília

Prof. Dr. Olaf Malm – Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro

Prof<sup>a</sup>. Dr<sup>a</sup>. Patrícia Diniz Andrade – Instituto Federal de Brasília

Prof. Dr. Carlos Martin Infante Córdova – Universidade de Brasília

Ao meu filho, Vínícius.

## AGRADECIMENTOS

Aos meus pais, Júlio e Sandra Rebelo e a minha avó Diva Maciel, pelo apoio irrestrito em todos os momentos, sem o qual seria impossível chegar até aqui.

À minha irmã Rafaela, pelo apoio em todos os momentos e pelo valoroso auxílio em questões tecno-científicas.

Ao meu filho, Vinícius, por seu amor incondicional, que soube compreender o tempo dedicado ao trabalho.

À Prof<sup>a</sup>. Eloisa Caldas, por todos os ensinamentos nesses 15 anos de convivência, pela atenção, pela paciência e, por ter despertado em mim, ainda na graduação, o amor pela pesquisa e pela Toxicologia.

Ao Prof. Elton Dantas, coordenador do Laboratório de Geocronologia, que abriu as portas do laboratório para que pudesse utilizar o microondas e reagentes para a preparação de amostras.

Ao Eduardo Ramalho, chefe da Seção de Perícias e Análises Laboratoriais da Polícia Civil do Distrito Federal, que possibilitou a utilização do ICP-MS para análise das amostras.

Ao Prof. Wanderley Bastos, coordenador do Laboratório de Biogeoquímica Ambiental Wolfgang Christian Pfeiffer, Universidade Federal de Rondônia, UNIR, pela parceria que me permitiu ir a Rondônia para fazer a análise de especiação do mercúrio e ao Walkimar, que me auxiliou nas análises.

Ao Daniel Ferreira, pela amizade e por todo apoio nas análises.

Ao Rodrigo Heringer, pela amizade, por ter me ensinado muito sobre ICP-MS e pelo auxílio nas análises.

À Jeane Duarte, à Rachel Bezerra, à Karin Voll, ao Eduardo Carvalho e ao André Parente, pela amizade e colaboração durante esses anos.

Ao Leonardo, ao Sílvio e à Camila, do Laboratório de Metais do LACEN DF, que abriram as portas do laboratório, mas que, infelizmente, o equipamento quebrou no meio do processo de validação e não pude concluir minha pesquisa lá. Um agradecimento especial ao João, que foi responsável pela lavagem das minhas vidrarias.

Ao meu tio, Paulo Rebelo, pelo estímulo e apoio à minha carreira.

Ao Comitê de Capacitação e Desenvolvimento de Pessoas da Anvisa que possibilitou o meu afastamento do trabalho para que eu conduzisse minha pesquisa.

"Comece fazendo o que é necessário, depois o que é possível, e de repente você estará fazendo o impossível".

São Francisco de Assis

# SUMÁRIO

LIS	LISTA DE FIGURASxi			
LIS	LISTA DE TABELAS			
LIS	STA DE ABREVIATURAS E SIGLASxv			
RE	ESUMOxvii			
AE	STRACTxviii			
1.	I. INTRODUÇÃO01 II. REVISÃO BIBLIOGRÁFICA03 Introduction			
2.	Human exposure and toxicity05			
	2.1 Arsenic05			
	2.2Lead08			
	2.3 Mercury10			
	2.4 Cadmium14			
3.	Presence of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk17			
	3.1 Arsenic			
	3.2 Lead20			
	3.3 Mercury22			
	3.4 Cadmium24			
4.	Risk assessment of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium through breast			
	milk			
	4.1. Arsenic			
	4.2. Lead40			
	4.3. Mercury42			
	4.4. Cadmium45			
5.	Summary and Conclusions			
	III. OBJETIVOS			

IV. ESTRUTURA DA TESE	51
1. Mercury in breast milk from women of Federal Distrit, Brazil and dieta	ıry
risk assessment for methyl-mercury	52
1.1. Introduction	53
1.2. Material and Methods	54
1.2.1. Breast milk samples	54
1.2.2. Total mercury analysis	55
1.2.3. Methyl mercury analysis	55
1.2.4. MeHg intake by infants and risk characterization	56
1.2.5. Statistical analysis	56
1.3. Results	57
1.3.1. Studied population	57
1.3.2. THg and MeHg levels in breast milk	57
1.3.3. Intake of MeHg by infants and risk characterization .6	61
1.4. Discussion6	62
1.5. Conclusions6	67
2. Arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em leite humano por icp-ms – validação o	ob
método, análise das amostras e avaliação de risco da exposição de	os
lactentes	66
2.1. Introdução	69
2.2. Materiais e métodos	70
2.2.1. Reagentes e padrões analíticos	70
2.2.2. Equipamentos	71
2.2.3. Amostras de leite materno	72
2.2.4. Preparação de amostras e análise	73
2.2.5. Validação do método	73
2.2.6. Avaliação da exposição de lactentes a chumb	
	0,
cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco à saúde	00, 75
cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco à saúde	90, 75 76
cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco à saúde 2.2.7. Análise estatística 2.3. Resultados	90, 75 76 77
cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco à saúde 2.2.7. Análise estatística 2.3. Resultados 2.3.1. Validação do método analítico	90, 75 76 77 77

2.3	3.3. Concentraçõ	es de chumbo	, cádmio e	arsênio	em
an	nostras de leite ma	aterno			88
2.3	3.4. Exposição	a chumbo,	cádmio e	arsênio	е
са	racterização do ris	SCO			91
2.4. Discus	ssão				94
2.5. Conclu	usão				98
V. CONCLUSÕES FIN	VAIS				99
VI. REFERÊNCIAS BIE	3LIOGRÁFICAS				100
APÊNDICE I. Dados d	le concentração de	e chumbo, cádn	nio, arsênio, ı	mercúrio	
total e metilmercúrio p	or amostra				121
ANEXO I. Artigo public	cado				127
ANEXOII. Aprovação p	elo Comitê de Étio	ca em Pesquisa	ı da Universid	lade de	
Brasília					146

# LISTA DE FIGURAS

## II. REVISÃO BIBLIOGRÁFICA

**Figure 2.** Mean intakes of lead, mercury, arsenic and cadmium by 1 to 6 months infants through breast milk;  $\psi$  estimated from the concentration data provided .......46

## **IV. ESTRUTURA DA TESE**

1. Mercury in breast milk from women of Federal Distrit, Brazil and dietary risk assessment for methyl-mercury

Figure 1. Distribution and boxplot of THg and MeHg and MeHg/THg in breast milk. 60

 Arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em leite humano por icp-ms – validação do método, análise das amostras e avaliação de risco da exposição dos lactentes

## LISTA DE TABELAS

# **II. REVISÃO BIBLIOGRÁFICA**

Table 1. Some characteristics of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium	.16
Table 2. Levels of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk reported	in
studies published since 2000	.26

## **IV. ESTRUTURA DA TESE**

1. Mercury in breast milk from women of Federal Distrit, Brazil and dietary risk assessment for methyl-mercury

Table 1. THg and MeHg levels in breast milk samples provided by the bank milk
samples of the Federal District, Brazil58
Table 2. Spearman coefficient correlation for MeHg and THg concentrations
Table 3.Studies that evaluated total mercury and methymercury in breast milk ifrom
2000 - 2016

2. Arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em leite humano por icp-ms – validação do método, análise das amostras e avaliação de risco da exposição dos lactentes

Tabela 8. Estudo de efeito matriz para determinação de arsênio em leite humano por
ICP-MS
Tabela 9.   Avaliação de fatores de ponderação para a curva de arsênio em leite
materno
Tabela 10. Recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediária para analise de
arsênio em leite por ICP-MS87
Tabela 11. Frequência de doacões de acordo com o tempo de amamentação 88
Tabela 12. Concentrações de Pb, Cd e As, obtidas pelas análises nas 212 amostras
de leite materno coletadas em bancos de leite do Distrito Federal
Tabela 13. Análise de correlação entre os parâmetros avaliados utilizando teste de
Spearman91
Tabela 14. Exposição e caracterização de risco para cádmio, chumbo e arsênio92

# LISTA DE ABREVIATURAS E SIGLAS

AAS	Atomic absortion spectrometry
ANVISA	Agência Nacional de Vigilância Sanitária
As	Arsênio
ATSDR	Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry
BLH	Banco de Leite Humano
BM	Breast milk
BMD	Benchmark dose
BMDL	Benchmark dose lower confidence limit
Cd	Cádmio
Cp6	Cytosine followed by guanine
CV	Coeficiente de variação
CVAAS	Could vapor atomic absortion spectroscopy
DMA	Dimetilarsênio
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority
ER	Erro Relativo
ETAAS	Electrotermal atomic absortion spectrometry
EtHg	Etilmercúrio
GSH	Glutationa
Hg	Mercúrio
IARC	Internacional Agency for Research on Cancer
IBGE	Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística
ICP-MS	Espectrometria de massas por plasma indutivamente
acoplado	
IAs	Arsênio inorgânico

IPb	Chumbo inorgânico
IQ	Inteliigence quotient
JECFA	Joint FAO/WHO Expert Comittee on Food Aditives
KED	Kinetc energy discrimination
LOD	Limite de detecção
LOQ	Limite de quantificação
MAPA	Ministério da Agricultura Pecuária e Abastecimento
MeHg	Metilmercúrio
MMA	Monometilarsênio
MOE	Margem de exposição
MRL	Minimal risk level
NOAEL	No observed adverse effect level
NRC	National Research Council
OMS	Organização Mundial de Saúde
Pb	Chumbo
PTMI	Provisional Tolerable Monthly Intake
PTWI	Provisional Tolerable Weekely Intake
RfD	Reference dose
ROS	Reative oxigen species
SE	Somatória de erro
TAs	Total arsenic
THg	Mercúrio total
TWI	Tolerable Weekly Intake
WHO	World Health Organization

## RESUMO

REBELO, Fernanda Maciel. Arsênio, cádmio, chumbo e mercúrio em leite humano: análise, avaliação da exposição e caracterização do risco de lactentes. Brasília, 2017. Tese de Doutorado em Ciências da Saúde – Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde, Universidade de Brasília, Brasília, 2017.

O leite materno fornece todos os nutrientes necessários para o desenvolvimento do bebê, entretanto, ele pode conter metais tóxicos que podem causar efeitos adversos a saúde. Este estudo tem como objetivos determinar a concentração dos contaminantes arsênio, cádmio, chumbo e mercúrio em amostras de leite materno provenientes de bancos de leite do Distrito Federal, e caracterizar o risco da exposição dos bebês amamentados a esses contaminantes. As amostras foram coletadas em 8 bancos de leite materno do Distrito Federal, Brasil, a maioria das amostras coletadas nos 2 primeiros meses após o parto. Foram analisadas 224 amostras de leite materno para mercúrio total, 181 para metilmercúrio e 212 amostras para chumbo cádmio e arsênio. A análise de mercúrio total foi feita com digestão ácida em microondas e determinação por espectrometria de fluorescência atômica (LOQ: 0,76 µg/L). A análise de metilmercúrio foi feita a partir de liofilização das amostras, etilação e determinação de metilmercúrio pelo sistema automatizado MERX (LOQ: 0,1 µg/L) Foi validado um método de digestão ácida por microondas e determinação das concentrações de arsênio, cádmio e chumbo por espectrometria de massa por plasma indutivamente acoplado (LOQ: 0,31 µg/L, 0,016 µg/L e 0,08 µg/L para chumbo, cádmio e arsênio, respectivamente). Mais de 80% das amostras continham concentrações de mercúrio total acima do LOQ, com máxima de 8,4 µg/L e média de 2,6 µg/L. Em média, metilmercúrio representou 10,1% do mercúrio total, com proporção maxima de 74,9%. A concentração média de chumbo foi de 6,64 µg/L, com 75,9 % das amostras acima do LOQ, e a de cádmio foi 0,24 µg/L, com 71,4% das amostras acima do LOQ. Apenas 4 amostras continham arsenio acima do LOQ (2,25 a 9,5 µg/L). As ingestões de metilmercúrio, chumbo, cádmio e arsênio foi estimada individualmente, considerando a idade do bebê e peso no momento da coleta do leite. A ingestão média semanal de metilmercúrio foi 0,16 µg /kg pc, o que representou 13,6% do PTWI; em apenas 1 caso, a ingestão ultrapassou 100% do PTWI (119%). A ingestão média semanal de cádmio estimada representou 9% da TWI. Para o chumbo e arsênio, as exposições medianas diárias foram 0,87 µg/kg pc/dia e 0,005 µg/kg pc/dia; as margens de exposição medianas foram de 1,2 e 587, respectivamente, não indicando um potencial risco para a saúde dos lactentes.

**Palavras chave**: arsênio, chumbo, cádmio, mercúrio, metilmercúrio, leite materno, avaliação da exposição pela dieta, risco.

# ABSTRACT

REBELO, Fernanda Maciel. **Arsenic, cadmium, lead and mercury in breast milk: analisys, exposure and risk characterization for infants.** Brasília, 2017. Doctoral Thesis in Health Sciences – Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Brasília, Brasília, 2017.

Breastmilk provides all necessary nutrients for the infant development, however, it may contain toxic metals that may impact the health. The objectives of this study were to determine the levels of arsenic, cádmium, lead and mercury in breastmilk from mothers of the Federal District. The samples were provided by 8 milk banks or directly by the donnors, mostly collected in the first 2 months postpartum. A total of 224 breastmilk samples were analyzed for total mercury, 181 for methylmercury and 212 samples for lead cadmium and arsenic. Total mercury was determined by atomic fluorescence spectrometry after acid digestion in microwave (LOQ of 0.76 µg/L). Methylmercury determination was performed in a dedicated automated system MERX after lyophilization and ethylation of samples (LOQ of 0.1 µg/L). A method for the determination of arsenic, cadmium and lead was validated and included acid digestion by microwave and analyzis by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (LOQs of 0.31, 0.016 and 0.08 µg/L for lead, cadmium and arsenic, respectively). More than 80% of samples contained levels of total mercury above the LOQ, reaching a maximum of 8.4  $\mu$ g/L, with a mean of 2.6  $\mu$ g/L. Methylmercury represented 10.1% of the total mercury, with a maximum ratio of 74.9%. Mean lead concentration was 6,64 µg/L, with 75,9 % of the samples above the LOQ. Cadmium mean levels was 0.24 µg/L, with 71.4% of the samples above the LOQ. Only 4 samples contained arsenic above the LOQ (2.25 to 9.5 µg/L). The intakes of methylmercury, lead, cadmium and arsenic were estimated individually, considering the age of the baby and its weight at the time of milk collection. Mean intake of methylmercury was 0.16 µg/kg bw/week, which represented 13.6% of PTWI, with only 1 case having the intake exceeding the PTWI (119%). The mean weekly intake estimated for cadmium, was 0.23 µg /kg bw/ week and represented 9% of the maximum tolerable intake. For lead and arsenic, daily exposures were 0.87 µg/kg bw and 0.005 µg/kg bw; the median margin of exposures were 1,2 and 587, respectively, indicating a low health risk for the infants.

Key words: arsenic, cadmium, lead, mercury, methylmercury, breast milk, risk assessment

## I. INTRODUÇÃO

Os metais são ubíquos na natureza, estando presentes em solos, água, plantas e animais. É um importante grupo de contaminantes químicos ambientais a que o homem é exposto diariamente e que pode potencialmente representar um risco para a saúde. A exposição a metais pode ocorrer por via oral, inalação ou dérmica, podendo ser pontual ou durante toda a vida. Na maioria das vezes, a exposição se inicia no útero materno, com a transferência desses compostos via cordão umbilical. Após o nascimento, aumentam-se as fontes de exposição, sendo o leite materno uma importante fonte de exposição nos primeiros meses de vida do bebê (Gurbayet al., 2012; Ettinger et al., 2014).

Crianças são mais vulneráveis e sensíveis aos efeitos de substâncias tóxicas do que adultos, devido ao rápido crescimento, a imaturidade fisiológica dos órgãos e a susceptibilidade do sistema nervoso central no primeiro ano de vida (Isaac et al., 2012). Além disso, absorção destas substâncias pelo trato gastrointestinal é geralmente maior para recém-nascidos e bebês (Chao et al., 2014).

O leite humano é um alimento fundamental para recém-nascidos e bebês, contendo proteínas, gorduras, carboidratos e elementos essenciais, além de enzimas e cofatores que criam uma barreira protetora nos bebês contra fatores ambientais, aumentando os mecanismos de defesa e estimulando o sistema imune das crianças (Grzelak et al., 2014). Alguns estudos sugerem que crianças amamentadas com leite materno possuem melhor função cognitiva e menor probabilidade de se tornarem adultos obesos em comparação com aqueles alimentados com fórmulas nutricionais (WHO, 2009; Cardoso, 2014). A Organização Mundial de Saúde (OMS) recomenda que o bebê tenha como fonte de alimentação exclusiva o leite materno nos primeiros 6 meses de vida (WHO, 2007).

A composição do leite materno não é constante e depende do status nutricional da mãe, sua dieta, e a fase da lactação, além de fatores ambientais a que as mães estão expostas, inclusive aos metais (Grzelak et al., 2014; Isaac et al., 2012;). No leite humano, os elementos traços estão principalmente ligados a proteínas, cujos teores diminuem durante o primeiro mês de lactação.

Os mecanismos de regulação da concentração desses contaminantes no leite incluem sua captação dentro das células epiteliais mamárias e subsequente secreção no lúmen alveolar da glândula mamária (Kelleher and Lönnerdal, 2005; Almeida et al., 2008).

Cabe ressaltar que as fórmulas nutricionais não estão livres de contaminantes tóxicos, assim como a água utilizada para dissolução, além da possibilidade de contaminação microbiológica (Bjorklund et al, 2012; Weisstaub and Uauy, 2012).

O monitoramento do leite materno é uma forma não invasiva de determinar níveis de contaminantes químicos de interesse. Este tipo de monitoramento tem recebido especial atenção nas últimas décadas uma vez que ele provê informações sobre a exposição de mulheres em idade reprodutiva e da exposição perinatal do feto e do bebê em amamentação a estas substâncias simultaneamente (Abballe et al., 2007; Hooper and McDonald, 2000).

## II. REVISÃO BIBLIOGRÁFICA<sup>1</sup>

#### 1. Introduction

Metals are ubiquitous in nature, but some comprise a group of contaminants to which exposure, even at relatively low levels may represent a risk to human health. Arsenic ranks first on the National Priorities List of the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR), which prioritizes substances based on a combination of their frequency, toxicity, and human exposure potential. Lead, mercury and cadmium rank 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> on this list, respectively (ATSDR, 2015).

Human exposure to metals can occur during occupational activities, mainly through inhalation and dermal routes in mining and industry, and over a lifetime, from water and food consumption and exposure to soil, dust and air (ATSDR, 2007; WHO, 2004; EFSA, 2009a; Carlin et al., 2016). The presence of toxic metals in human milk has been reported worldwide (e.g., Gürbay et al., 2012; Chao et al., 2014; Ettinger et al., 2014), and breastfed babies are particularly vulnerable and sensitive to their toxic effects due to their rapid growth, organ immaturity, and susceptibility of their nervous system during the first year (Isaac et al., 2012). Furthermore, newborns absorb metals to a greater extent than adults and have a lower capacity to excrete compounds in the bile, decreasing body clearance (Oskarsson et al., 1998).

Lactation is a highly complex process that begins about 40 hours after birth, and is triggered by the hormones progesterone, estrogen, prolactin and oxytocin (Gundacher and Zödl, 2005). Breast milk is a fundamental source of nutrients for newborns and babies, as it contains proteins, fats, carbohydrates, and elements essential to the proper functioning of the body. It is also a source of lactoferrin,  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin and lisoenzymes, substances that create a protective barrier against environmental factors, increasing defense mechanisms and stimulating the development of immunological systems in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Este texto é uma reprodução do artigo *Rebelo FM, Caldas ED. Arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium: Toxicity, levels in breast milk and the risks for breastfed infants. Environmental Research 151 (2016) 671–688, Anexo I deste documento.* 

children (Grzelak et al., 2014). Breast milk influences the intestinal microflora, ensures the structural and functional maturity of mucous membranes, reduces the risk of allergies and autoimmune disorders, and contributes to the proper development of the gastrointestinal, central nervous, endocrine and immune systems (Leon-Cava et al., 2002). The WHO recommends that babies be exclusively breastfed up to 6 months of age, and for an additional 2 years along with appropriate complementary foods (WHO, 2007).

The composition of human milk is not constant and depends on the nutritional status of the mother, her diet, stage of lactation, socio-demographic status, and lifestyle (Ballard and Morrow, 2013; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Vieira et al., 2013). The transport of xenobiotics into milk is supposed to follow the same pathways as those of other milk components, with toxic metals entering milk through similar ways to those of essential trace elements (Oskarsson et al. 1998). Trace element regulation mechanisms in milk involve the capturing of metals by specific transporters in the mammary epithelial cells and their subsequent discharge in the alveolar lumen of the mammary glands (Rossipal and Krachler, 1998; Kelleher and Lönnerdal, 2005; Bressler et al., 2007). Studies conducted with rats and mice indicated that lead was almost exclusively found in the casein fraction, the highest proportions of cadmium and methylmercury found in fat, and inorganic mercury in whey fractions (Oskarsson et al., 1998). In human milk, mercury possesses a greater ability to interact with milk proteins, while cadmium and lead are equally distributed between light and low molecular weight components (see review by Gundacker and Zödl, 2005).

This paper briefly summarizes arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium toxicology, focusing particularly on infants and children, and reviews the literature of studies reporting levels of these toxic substances in human breast milk worldwide. Exposure and risk assessment results of metal intake through breastfeeding are also reviewed, and the risks of exposure to breastfed infants discussed. For the incidence data, a query was conducted on the Pubmed, Science Direct and Google Scholar databases for studies published since 2000 (last search June 2016) using the keywords "human milk", "breastmilk" and "breast milk", associated with "metal", "arsenic", "lead", "mercury" or "cadmium".

Additional papers were identified in published reviews related to contaminants in breast milk.

#### 2. Human exposure and toxicity

#### 2.1 Arsenic

Arsenic (As) occurs naturally in volcanic ashes, volcanic rock, clay, iron oxides, mineral sulfur and organic matter. Human exposure to arsenic occurs primarily through the consumption of water and seafood, particularly shellfish (EFSA, 2009a). Arsenic is found in the environment in organic forms, including monomethylarsenic (MMA), dimethylarsenic (DMA), arsenobetaine, and arsenocholine, as well as in inorganic (IAs) forms (As<sup>III</sup> and As<sup>V</sup>). A systematic review conducted by Lynch et al (2014) evaluated over 6500 data on inorganic arsenic and its metabolites in food, including seafood and specific foods for children. Algae was the food with the highest concentration (mean of 1000  $\mu$ g/kg, n=312, mostly as IAs), followed by rice and its byproducts (130  $\mu$ g/kg, n = 1126, mostly as IAs), and seafood (130  $\mu$ g/kg, n=835; mostly as DMA).

Over 80% of inorganic arsenic is absorbed through the human gastrointestinal tract, and excretion occurs mainly via urine (ATSDR, 2007a). Certain characteristics of arsenic are summarized in Table 1. Studies conducted in Taiwan and other countries showed greater risk of lung, bladder, kidney or skin cancer from exposure to arsenic in drinking water, where it was predominantly present in inorganic form (WHO, 2001). Inorganic arsenic compounds, including arsenic trioxide, arsenite, and arsenate are classified as carcinogenic to humans by the International Agency for Research in Cancer (Group I), with extensive evidence of lung, bladder and skin cancer, and positive association with kidney, liver and prostate cancer (IARC, 2016). Although the mechanisms involved in the carcinogenicity of arsenic are not yet fully understood, it may nevertheless be considered genotoxic, since it induces micronuclei, DNA strand breaks, sister chromatid exchanges, aneuploidy and oxidative stress through the generation of reactive oxygen species during its biotransformation (see revision by Bustaffa et al., 2014.)

Inorganic arsenic and the methylated metabolites MMA and DMA cross the placentary barrier (Vahter, 2008), exert epigenetic effects by methylation of DNA (Reichard et al., 2007), and interact with multiple nuclear receptors (Bodwell et al., 2006). As a result, functional changes may occur leading to the development of other diseases later in life (Vahter, 2008). Vahter (2009) suggested that high levels of methylated arsenic in pregnant women are the result of *de novo* synthesis of choline by phosphatidylethanolamine methyltransferase, which is upregulated during pregnancy to supply fetal needs of choline for cerebral development (Zeisel, 2006). Exposure to arsenic can also cause reproductive toxicity, including increases in fetus mortality, underweight newborns, spontaneous abortions, eclampsia, and birth defects (WHO, 2001). As<sup>III</sup> is the single form of arsenic which is protonated at physiologic pH, and is transported by the aquaglyceroporins (Liu et al., 2004; Rosen, 2002) present in mammary glands during lactation (Matsuzaki et al., 2005).

Recent epidemiologic studies have found a long latency period for lung cancer and other chronic diseases related to arsenic, even when exposure was limited to a short period during childhood or in the uterus. Exposure during these two periods may also have adverse reproductive outcomes for mothers, and induce changes in cognitive development of children (McClintock et al., 2012).

A limit of 10 µg/L was established by the WHO for arsenic in drinking water (WHO, 2004). However, some regions of the world have naturally high arsenic levels in water compartments which exceed that limit, including Argentina, Bangladesh, Chile, China, Hungary, India, Taiwan, and certain regions of the United States (Hopenhayn-Rich et al., 2000; Nordstrom, 2002; Rahman et al., 2011; McClintock et al., 2012). It is well established that almost all arsenic in drinking water is in inorganic form (JECFA, 2011a; EFSA, 2009a).

In Chile, data from 1950 to 1996 showed high late fetal mortality (OR= 1.7; CI: 1.5-1.9), neonatal mortality (OR= 1.53; CI: 1.4-1.7), and post neonatal mortality (OR = 1.26; CI: 1.2-1.3) in a region with a history of high arsenic levels in water, in comparison with a region with low levels (Hopenhayn-Rich et al., 2000). A epidemiologic study conducted in Bangladesh observed 1152

pregnant women and their babies for a period of 1 year, with urine samples collected after confirmation of pregnancy and in the 30<sup>th</sup> week of gestation for arsenic analysis (Rahman et al., 2011). Estimated risk of occurrence of lower respiratory tract diseases increased 69% for infants of mothers with higher arsenic concentrations in urine.

The mechanism and factors that may affect the excretion of arsenic in breast milk are not completely known, but fetuses and babies are probably protected by increased methylation of arsenic during pregnancy and breastfeeding (Fängström et al., 2008; Gürbay et al., 2012; Vahter, 2009). In a study conducted in Argentina in an area with high arsenic concentration in water (200  $\mu$ g/L), the median concentration of arsenic was 34  $\mu$ g/kg in the placenta, and 9 µg/L in cord blood, with a significant correlation with maternal blood levels (Concha et al., 1998). All arsenic in the blood plasma of newborns and their mothers, and about 90% of the arsenic in the urine of both, was present as DMA, a result also found by other authors (Fängström et al., 2008; Islam et al., 2014), indicating that methylation of arsenic occurred during pregnancy and the metal was transferred to the fetus as DMA. Fängström et al. (2008) indicated that the methylated arsenic metabolites in blood plasma do not pass easily through the mammary glands. The authors found that the arsenic concentrations in breast milk were negatively correlated with %DMA ( $r_s = -0.19$ ), and positively correlated with %iAs ( $r_s = 0.16$ ) in maternal urine. Thus, efficient maternal methylation of iAs leads to lower arsenic excretion in breast milk, which contains essentially inorganic arsenic, mainly as As<sup>III</sup>.

In 2010, the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA, 2011a) concluded that the provisional tolerable weekly intake (PTWI) previously adopted for arsenic (15  $\mu$ g/kg bw, or 2.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day) was no longer safe for humans, and established a benchmark dose, and a lower confidence level (BMDL<sub>0.5</sub>) of 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day as the reference point for risk assessment (Table 1). This dose corresponds to a 0.5% increase in the incidence of lung cancer associated with dietary exposure to inorganic arsenic over background in northeastern Taiwan (JECFA, 2011a).

#### 2.2 Lead

Lead is a toxic metal widely present in nature, primarily in inorganic form, and is produced in activities such as mining and smelting, and in battery manufacturing (WHO, 2010a). The general population is exposed to lead mainly through food consumption, with about 5-15% of the oral intake being absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract, a rate that is higher in children under 6 years of age (WHO, 2010a). The higher gastrointestinal absorption of lead by children is related to the uptake pathways for essential minerals (e.g. calcium and iron), which are more active than in adults (HERAG, 2007). Inorganic lead compounds are classified by the IARC as potentially carcinogenic to humans (Group 2A), and organic lead compounds are "not classifiable to its carcinogenicity to humans" (Group 3) (IARC, 2016). Organic lead compounds are metabolized to ionic lead both in humans and animals, when the toxicity associated with inorganic lead is expected to be exerted (IARC, 2016). Table 1 summarizes some characteristics of lead.

Erythrocytes have high affinity for lead, and over 90% of what is absorbed is bound in the blood stream just after exposure. With age, lead is deposited in bone tissue, with a half-life of 10-30 years (WHO, 2010a). For the adult population, the cardiovascular and renal systems are the most critically affected by lead exposure, while for infants and children the effects on the central nervous system are the most critical (Sanders et al., 2009; EFSA, 2010; JECFA, 2011b). Encephalopathy, decreased nerve conduction, and cognitive deficits may occur in children with blood lead concentrations lower than the level that would induce similar effects in adults (ATSDR, 2007b). The particular vulnerability of fetuses and infants to the neurotoxicity of lead may be due in part to the immaturity of the blood-brain barrier, and to the lack of the highaffinity lead-binding protein in astroglia, which trap divalent lead ions in adults (Lindahl et al., 1999; EFSA, 2010; Schnaas et al., 2006). The various molecular, intracellular and cellular mechanisms that cause lead neurotoxicity also include the induction of oxidative stress, and interference in enzyme calcium dependents (eg. nitric oxide reductase), which amplify apoptosis of neurons (Nemsadze et al., 2009).

Gulson et al. (1997), using lead isotopic ratios of immigrant women arriving in Australia and of the local population, showed that mobilization of lead from bone contributed significantly to blood lead levels during the last trimester of pregnancy, a critical time for the development of the central nervous system, exceeding the normal exchange of bone lead stores observed in the nonpregnant condition. These increases were detected among subjects with blood levels <5  $\mu$ g/dL, and were attributed to a low daily calcium intake, as calcium may reduce mobilization of skeletal mineral stores to supply calcium needs during pregnancy and lactation (Gulson et al., 1998, 2003). Lead skeleton mobilization was even higher during the post-pregnancy period, and was the major source of lead in breast milk, in addition to the diet and other exogenous factors (Gulson et al., 2003).

Various studies have shown the transfer of lead from the mother to the fetus via placenta prenatally, and via breast milk postnatally. In Mexico, Ettinger et al. (2004) found lead concentration in breast milk to be significantly correlated with the levels in umbilical cord and maternal blood lead at delivery, and with maternal blood lead and patella lead at 1 month postpartum. In another study with the same group (Ettinger et al., 2014), the mean mother milk:plasma ratio was 7.7; infant blood lead level ( $3.4 \pm 2.2 \mu g/dL$ ) increased by 1.8  $\mu g/dL$  per 1  $\mu g/L$  milk lead (p < 0.0001,  $R^2 = 0.3$ ). Li et al. (2000) also found a significant correlation between lead levels in cord blood and breast milk with those in maternal blood in China.

In a cohort study with 175 children conducted in Mexico, Schnaas et al. (2006) found that lead exposure during the early third trimester of pregnancy can affect child intellectual development, with the strongest effects of lead being on the intelligence quotient (IQ) occurring within the first few micrograms of blood lead levels. IQ tests include a variety of tasks that probe cognitive abilities including memory, verbal and spatial reasoning, planning, learning, and comprehension and use of language (EFSA, 2010). The authors hypothesized that prenatal lead exposure would have a more powerful and lasting impact on child development than postnatal exposure.

Furthermore, a number of cross-sectional and prospective epidemiological studies have related lead blood levels to neurobehavioral effects on infants and children chronically exposed to lead (WHO, 2010a; Miranda et al., 2007; Counter et al., 2008; Roy et al., 2009). Most studies report a 2 to 4 point IQ deficit for each 10  $\mu$ g/dL increase in blood lead within the range of 5-35  $\mu$ g/dL (WHO, 2010a).

Lanphear et al. (2005) examined data collected from 1,333 children who participated in seven international population-based longitudinal cohort studies initiated prior to 1995 and were followed from birth or infancy until 5–10 years of age. There was an inverse correlation between blood lead concentration and IQ scores, and the authors concluded that environmental lead exposure in children who have maximal blood lead levels < 10  $\mu$ g/dL was associated with intellectual deficits. No threshold for these effects was identified, and the dose-response relationship was steeper at low lead exposure than at higher exposure levels.

Based on the various available studies, the JECFA (2011b) and the EFSA (2010) concluded that the previous PTWI of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for lead was associated with a decrease of at least 3 IQ points in children, with no evidence of a threshold for critical lead-induced effects. A BMDL<sub>1</sub> of 0.50  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day was established for neurodevelopmental effects in children (Table 1).

#### 2.3 Mercury

Mercury (Hg) is a metal naturally found in the environment in inorganic, organic and elemental (Hg<sup>0</sup>) forms. Elemental mercury is used in chlorine gas production and in caustic soda for industrial use, as well as electrical equipment, lamps, thermometers, pressure gauges, barometers, and dental amalgams. Inorganic mercury occurs as salts of its divalent and monovalent cationic forms, mainly chlorine and sulfur (Poulin and Gibb, 2008).

Amalgam fillings are the most important source of exposure to mercury vapor (Hg<sup>0</sup>) by the general population, and an association between meconium Hg and IHg in the placenta and the number of dental amalgam fillings has been reported (Ask et al., 2002; Gundacker et at., 2010). The major effect from

chronic exposure to IHg is kidney damage, and may include morphological changes, renal tubular damage, regeneration of the tubular epithelium, and proximal tubular necrosis (WHO, 2003).

Methylmercury (MeHg) is formed in nature by methylation of inorganic mercury mainly by reducing sulfate aquatic bacteria and fungi. The MeHg has a lipophilic property and can be absorbed by plankton, which is eaten by fish and shellfish with greater concentrations ocurring at higher trophic levels of the food chain (Polak-Juszczak, 2012; Poully et al., 2013). While less than 15% of IHg is absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract, about 95% of MeHg ingested is absorbed, and diffuses to various tissues of the body, including kidney and brain (CDC, 2009). Various studies show that the consumption of fish and other foods of marine origin contributes significantly to mercury levels in human hair, including children and their mothers (Gundacher et al., 2010; Castano et al., 2015).

Ethylmercury (EtHg), an organic mercury compound, is the major component of Thimerosal, a preservative present in various vaccines administered to expecting women and babies, mainly in developing countries. Thimerosal is injected intramuscularly, with approximately 100% absorption (Dorea et al., 2013), and a half-life in blood of 20 days in adults and 7 days in infants, much lower than that for methylmercury (about 70 days; Clarkson et al., 2003). EtHg, as well as MeHg, have been detected in blood samples of babies and neonates immediately after vaccination (Pichichero et al., 2008). Animal models demonstrate that EtHg is less neurotoxic than MeHg, but more studies are needed to demonstrate whether repeated doses of EtHg in combination with different MeHg background exposures have consequences in fetuses and infants, particularly due to possible additive and synergistic effects (Dorea et al., 2013).

While inorganic mercury is usually free in plasma, MeHg tends to bind to hemoglobin in red blood cells (RBCs), with about 1% bound to glutathione (GSH) (Oliveira et al., 2014). MeHg can enter mammalian cells using a molecular mimicry mechanism. After forming a stable bond with cysteine, the MeHg-Cys complex is transported by the L-type large neutral amino acid

transporter (LAT-1), which is important for the high Hg levels found in the brain after exposure (Farina et al., 2011).

The mechanisms involved in the neurotoxicity of MeHg are not completely understood, but Farina et al. (2011) identified three interrelated events that are important for MeHg-induced neurotoxicity: Ca2+ dyshomeostasis, glutamate dyshomeostasis, and increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation (oxidative stress). In vivo studies show that MeHg can alter the expression of genes involved in small GTPase signaling pathways regulating cell growth and proliferation, and can induce mitotic arrest and caspase-dependent apoptosis in developing brains (see review by Antunes dos Santos et al., 2016). In a cohort study with 138 mother-infant pairs, Cardenas et al. (2015) showed that in utero exposure to mercury can affect leukocyte composition and may disrupt the epigenome even at low levels. Furthermore, exposure to both arsenic and mercury in utero may interact jointly to affect the epigenome by hypermethylating relevant CpG regions (cytosine followed by guanine) having the potential to influence neurodevelopment and other childhood health outcomes.

MeHg crosses the blood brain barrier and the placenta, and may affect the neurological development of fetuses. Mercury concentrations in cord blood correlate well with fetal brain mercury concentrations during the third trimester, indicating methylmercury exposure during late pregnancy (Poulin and Gibb, 2008; WHO, 2010b). Mercury levels are higher in umbilical cord-blood than in the blood of mothers (Stern & Smith, 2003). Oskarsson et al (1998) reported a higher plasma clearance and a larger distribution volume for methylmercury in lactating mice than in non-lactating mice, probably due to the increased biliary excretion, greater blood/plasma volume and lower plasma protein content during lactation. The milk mercury excretion in mice over 9 days was approximately 4 and 8% of the administered dose of methylmercury and inorganic mercury, respectively.

Sakamoto et al. (2002) showed a lower risk of MeHg exposure by infants during lactation among the high fish-consuming Japanese population. The geometric mean of red blood cells (RBC)-Hg in umbilical cords was about 1.4

times higher than in mothers, with a strong correlation between these two parameters. All the infants showed declines in RBC-Hg during a 3-month breast-feeding period, probably due to the low Hg transfer through breast milk, and the rapid growth of infants after birth. The authors concluded that the risk was especially high during gestation but may decrease during breast-feeding.

Studies to investigate the outcome of prenatal exposure to MeHg and adverse neurological effects on children have reached different conclusions. In a study conducted on Faroe Island (North Atlantic), whose population has a high consumption of pilot whale meat, mothers' exposure to mercury was assessed through mercury concentration in cord blood and hair (Grandjean et al., 1997). Tests applied to 917 children of about 7 years indicated neuropsychological dysfunctions mainly related to language attention and memory, with the association remaining even after the exclusion of children whose mothers' hair mercury concentrations were above 10  $\mu$ g/g. In general, a delay in development at 6 months was observed in children with higher levels of mercury. On the other hand, a study conducted with 771 mother-child pairs in the Seychelles Islands (Indian Ocean) found no adverse neurodevelopmental outcomes at 66 months of age associated with prenatal or postnatal MeHg exposure and a high fish consumption diet (Davidson et al., 1998). A follow-up study was conducted with this Seychelles population (up to 19 years old) and no correlation was found with effects on the neurological (Myers et al., 2003; Davidson et al., 2011) and auditory functions (Orlando et al., 2014). A cohort study conducted with 492 Italian babies with low levels of mercury (1 µg/g in hair, 0.33 µg/L in breast milk) found that fish consumption and mothers' IQs were significantly associated with neurodevelopment performance of babies at 18 months, but not with mercury exposure (Valent et al., 2013).

In a study conducted in the Amazon region of Brazil, Marques et al. (2014) found higher levels of MeHg in the hair of fishing village children in comparison with those living in the vicinity of tin-ore kilns and smelters who had higher neurodevelopment delays due to high lead exposure, as discussed above. A deficit in neurodevelopment was found in children with higher levels of EtHg in hair. However, another study conducted by the same group evaluating 194 children living near a tin mine in the same region (Marques et

al., 2015) found that hair EtHg and maternal consumption of fish were not associated with low neurodevelopment scores.

Based on the available epidemiological studies, including those conducted by Grandjean et al. (1997) and Davidson et al. (1998), the JECFA established a PTWI of 1.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw for MeHg in childbearing-aged women due to the possibility of pregnancy and to protect the fetus (JECFA, 2004). In 2010, the JECFA withdrew the previously established PTWI of 5  $\mu$ g/kg bw for THg, and established a PTWI of 4  $\mu$ g/kg bw for IHg (JECFA, 2011a).

#### 2.4. Cadmium

The predominant commercial use of cadmium is in the production of batteries, dyes, coatings, plastic stabilizers, and ironless alloys (CDC, 2009). Cadmium in food may originate from contaminated soil which, in turn, may have been contaminated by irrigation water, with deposition originating from air pollution, or from phosphate or manure fertilizer. The highest mean concentrations can be found in edible offal, legumes, cereals and potatoes (0.02 to 0.13 mg/kg; EFSA, 2009b). Tobacco leaves accumulate high levels of cadmium from the soil, and cigarette smoke is the major source of exposure for smokers (CDC, 2009; ATSDR, 2012). Recent studies have also shown that jewelry and toys can be a source of exposure to cadmium (Guney and Sagury, 2012).

Cadmium is classified by IARC as carcinogenic to humans (Group 1), and causes lung cancer in exposed workers (Table 1), with some evidence of prostate cancer (IARC, 2016). The gastrointestinal tract absorbs 5 to 10% of ingested cadmium, but several factors may affect absorption, including vitamin D, calcium or iron deficiency, metal-metal interactions with iron, lead and chromium, and metal-protein interactions such as metalotinoein interaction with glutathione (ATSDR, 2012; CDC, 2009). Cadmium absorption may increase with iron deficiency, which may contribute to higher absorption of cadmium by women (CDC, 2009). The placenta may act as a partial barrier to fetal exposure to cadmium, as the concentration in cord blood is about half of that in maternal blood; cadmium levels in human milk are 5–10% of the levels in blood (ATSDR, 2012). Cadmium and lead absorption increases in early childhood and with iron deficiency, given the increase in the number of carriers shared by all 3 metals in the duodenum (Sreedharan and Mehta, 2004). Kippler et al. (2009) found a significant positive association between cadmium concentration in erythrocytes and in breast milk (BM), and a breast milk-plasma ratio of approximately 3-4, indicating no barrier against cadmium transport from plasma to breast milk. BM-Cd was positively associated with manganese (r(s)=0.56; p<0.01) and iron (r(s)=0.55; p<0.01) in breast milk, but not with plasma ferritin. On the other hand, BM-Cd was negatively associated with BM-Ca (r(s)=-0.17; p=0.05), indicating that cadmium inhibits the transport of calcium to breast milk. The authors concluded that cadmium shares common transporters with iron and manganese for transfer to breast milk, but inhibits secretion of calcium to breast milk.

Absorbed cadmium accumulates mainly in the kidney and liver, with an estimated half-life of 6 to 38 years, and 4 to 19 years, respectively, and no direct metabolism is known (ATSDR, 2012). The kidney is the critical target and shows the earliest sign of cadmium toxicity. However, the accumulation of cadmium in the kidney with no apparent toxic effects occurs due to the formation of cadmium-thionein or metallothionein, which is considered non-toxic (ATSDR, 2012). Cadmium can disrupt signaling cascades and lead to a variety of toxic effects, mainly due to its physicochemical similarity with calcium ion (Ca<sup>2+</sup>), which may disrupt Ca-mediated signaling pathways, possibly through significant changes in the activation of calmodulin and calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II in cell death pathways, such as apoptosis, necrosis or autophagy (Choong et al., 2014).

In 2010, the JECFA withdrew the PTWI for cadmium of 7  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week set by the Committee in 1988, and established a monthly intake (PTMI) of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw due to its long half-life in the body (JECFA, 2011b), corresponding to a weekly intake of 5.8  $\mu$ g/kg body weight. In 2009, the EFSA recommended a tolerable weekly intake (TWI) of 2.5  $\mu$ g/kg body weight in order to ensure a high level of protection for all consumers, including exposed and vulnerable subgroups of the population (EFSA, 2009b). This decision was confirmed in 2011 (EFSA, 2012a).

	IAs	Pb	IHg	MeHg	Cd
IARC classification <sup>a</sup>	Group 1	Group 2B	Group 3	Group 2B	Group 1
PTWI, μg/kg bw/week or PTMI, μg/kg bw/month	-	-	PTWI: 4 <sup>d</sup>	PTWI: 1.6 <sup>e</sup>	PTWI: 2.5 <sup>b</sup> PTMI: 25 <sup>c</sup>
BMDL, μg/kg bw/day	3.0 <sup>d</sup>	0.5 <sup>f</sup> (develop- mental toxicity in children)	-	-	-
Oral absorption	over 75% <sup>g</sup>	Adults: 3- 15% Children: 30- 50% <sup>f,j</sup>	Up to 20%; increases in a milk diet <sup>i</sup>	>90% <sup>i</sup>	5% <sup>h</sup>
Half-life (plasma)	3-4 hs <sup>g</sup>	20-40 days <sup>i</sup>	20-66 days <sup>i</sup>	44-88 days <sup>i</sup>	3-4 months <sup>m</sup> ~ 12 yrs (kidney) <sup>h</sup>
Cross the placenta	Yes <sup>g</sup>	Yes <sup>f,j</sup>	Poorly <sup>i</sup>	Yes <sup>i</sup>	Yes <sup>h</sup>
Neurotoxic	Yes <sup>g</sup>	Yes <sup>f,j</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>i</sup>	Yes <sup>e,i</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>h</sup>
Genotoxic	Yes <sup>d,g</sup>	weak, indirect <sup>f</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>i</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>i</sup>	Indirect <sup>h,I</sup>
Embryotoxic	Yes <sup>g</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>k</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>i</sup>	Yes <sup>e,i</sup>	No <sup>h</sup>

Table 1. Some characteristics of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium

Group 1 – carcinogenic to humans; Group 2A- probably carcinogenic to humans; Group 2B: possibly carcinogenic to humans; Group 3- not classifiable as to its carcinogenicity to humans; PTWI: provisional tolerable weekly intake; PTMI: provisional tolerable monthly intake; BMDL – benchmark dose lower bound; <sup>a</sup>IARC, 2016; <sup>b</sup>EFSA, 2012a; <sup>c</sup>JECFA, 2011b; <sup>d</sup>JECFA, 2011a; <sup>e</sup>JECFA, 2004; <sup>f</sup>EFSA, 2010; <sup>g</sup>ATSDR, 2007b; <sup>h</sup>ATSDR, 2012; <sup>i</sup>UNEP, 2008; <sup>j</sup>ATSDR, 2007a; <sup>k</sup>CDC, 2010; <sup>l</sup>EFSA, 2009; <sup>m</sup>Järup & Akesson, 2009

#### 3. Presence of arsenic, lead mercury and cadmium in breast milk

Monitoring breast milk is a non-invasive form of detecting environmental contaminants, having the advantage of allowing the exposure of both the mother and the lactating baby to be assessed at the same time (Hooper and McDonald, 2000; Abballe et al., 2008; CDC, 2010). Two metal analysis techniques are mainly used for different matrices, including milk: atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS) using either flame, cold vapor hydride generator (CVAAS) or electrothermal AAS in graphite furnace (ETAAS), and inductively coupled plasma with mass spectrometry detection (ICP-MS). In most methods, the milk is submitted to microwave acid digestion under controlled temperature and pressure (Kosanovic et al., 2008; Sardans et al., 2010; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013).

Table 2 summarizes the data for arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk reported by the 75 studies reviewed by this study. Figure 1 shows the distribution of the studies according to region and metal analyzed. A larger number of studies were conducted in Europe (23), and a lower number in North America (3 studies), with lead the most analyzed metal. In the majority of studies, more than one metal was analyzed in the samples.

The analytical variability and validity of the reported results were not assessed, with the exception of one study conducted in Nigeria (Adesiyan et al., 2011), where the results reported in µg/dL were too high, probably due to a typing or unit error. It is important to be aware that inaccuracies involved in the analytical methods affect the results, particularly at low concentrations (CDC, 2010). Furthermore, positive sample percentages (Table 2) are highly dependent on the limit of detection (LOD) or limit of quantification (LOQ) of the method used, mainly when incidences are low, and may not be comparable. Also, it was not clear in most studies how the samples reported as non-detected or below the LOD/LOQ were treated in estimations of the means. In addition to uncertainty regarding the analytical method, extremely high values found in certain studies may be due to contamination during sample collection and storage, mainly for lead, which is the most abundant toxic metal in the environment.



**Figure 1.** Summary of the number of studies that analyzed arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium published since the year 2000, according to the region. Others include Indonesia, Tanzania and African countries, Australia and Faroe Island. Most of the studies analyzed more than one metal. Literature search on Pubmed, Science Direct and Google Scholar databases (last on June 2016) using the keywords "human milk", "breast milk" and "breast milk", associated with "metal", "arsenic", "lead", "mercury" or "cadmium". Additional papers were identified in published reviews related to contaminants in breast milk.

#### 3.1. Arsenic

For this review, 18 studies published since 2000 that measured levels of arsenic in breast milk were retrieved, six conducted in Asia, six in Europe, and none in Latin America (Table 2). The techniques used to analyze arsenic in milk included CVAAS, ETAAS and ICP-MS, which has the lowest LOD (0.007 to 0.3 µg/L) (Felip et al., 2014; Miklavcic et al., 2013; Björklund et al., 2012; Fängström et al., 2008; Almeida et al., 2008). Separation of the different arsenic metabolites [As(III), As(V), MA, and DMA] was performed by high performance liquid chromatography coupled to hydride generation and ICP-MS (Fängström et al., 2008).
The highest levels of arsenic in breast milk were found for a district in West Bengal, India (up to 149 µg/L; Samanta et al., 2007), a region with levels of arsenic in water higher than 50 µg/L. Higher levels were found in samples from women who had higher levels of arsenic in urine, hair, and nails. In this population, when breast milk was not sufficient or available, infants drank tube well water as early as the first month after birth, as well as cow/goat milk diluted with water, which increased exposure to arsenic from an early age. The authors found the levels of arsenic in breast milk much lower than in urine (mean of 438  $\mu$ g/L), which is a much more efficient arsenic excretion route than lactation. Indeed, Fängström et al. (2008) considered the excretion of arsenic through breast milk to be low and concluded that exclusive breastfeeding protects the infant from exposure to arsenic. A similar conclusion was reached by Carignan et al. (2015) in the United States, an area with low levels of arsenic in the water (< 1 µg/L). Fängström et al. (2008) also found that arsenic levels in urine were significantly lower in exclusively breastfed children than in those consuming other foods.

Higher mean levels of arsenic were found in colostrum (3.6 – 14 µg/L; Almeida et al., 2008), decreasing considerably in intermediate and mature milk (Almeida et al., 2008; Islam et al., 2014). Islam et al. (2014) found that arsenic in human milk was weakly correlated with maternal urine levels at 1 and 6 months postpartum (r = 0.13 and 0.21, respectively; n= 29 and 25) and did not correlate with infants' urine levels. Fängström et al. (2008) however, found a significant association between the TAs in milk and the levels in the urine of 2-3 month-old babies (rs = 0.64, p < 0.001), as well as with arsenic in maternal blood and saliva. Arsenic was essentially present in breast milk as As<sup>III</sup>, in addition to As<sup>V</sup>, DMA and MMA, and was the only form present at total arsenic levels  $\leq$  1 µg/L. The Fängström et al. study was the only one to identify the forms of arsenic present in breast milk, an important piece of information as inorganic arsenic is the only toxicological relevant form of arsenic for humans (IARC, 2016).

#### 3.2 Lead

There are a large number of published studies that have investigated the levels of lead in human breast milk. The first studies date from the early 1980's and had the objective of collecting data from different countries to establish an environmental background level for metals in human fluids (Iyengar, 1984). A WHO-sponsored multicenter study conducted in several countries on four continents found average concentrations of lead in human milk ranging from 2.0 to 16.8  $\mu$ g/L, and values between 2 and 5  $\mu$ g/L were considered a reference for populations not occupationally exposed to lead (WHO, 1989).

In the present review, we were able to retrieve 43 studies that analyzed lead in breast milk samples collected in different regions of the world, most of which also included analyses of the other metals (Table 2). The number of samples analyzed in these studies varied from less than 50 in Italy (Abballe et al., 2008) to over 300 in Mexico (Ettinger et al., 2006) and Saudi Arabia (Al Saleh et al., 2003; 2015). In most studies, lead was analyzed by ETAAS, with a wide range of reported LODs (0.04 to 3.4 µg/L) (Marques et al., 2014 and 2013; Winiarksa-Mieczan, 2014; Goudarzi et al., 2013; Chao et al., 2014; Gürbay et al., 2012; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Abbale et al., 2008; Chien et al., 2006a; Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Ursynova & Masanova, 2005; Al-Saleh et al., 2003). The study with the lowest LOD (0.01 µg/L) used isotopic dilution ICP-MS (Ettinger et al., 2014), while the other ICP-MS LODs ranged from 0.03 to 3 µg/L (Cardoso et al., 2014; Felip et al., 2014; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013; Bjorklund et al., 2012; Örün et al., 2011; Almeida et al., 2008; Koyashiki et al., 2010; Sowers et al., 2002). The highest mean lead levels were found in Turkish milk colostrum samples (391 µg/L from Gürbay et al., 2012; Table 2).

Lead levels in colostrum are usually higher than in mature milk due to their greater protein content (Rothenberg et al., 2000). Chien et al. (2006b) found a significant decline in lead levels during lactation among Taiwanese mothers, with the mean of 9.9  $\mu$ g/L in colostrum dropping to 2.3  $\mu$ g/L in mature milk at 2 months postpartum (Table 2), with an estimated lead half-life of 33-35 days. Another study from the same research group found that milk from mothers who consumed traditional Chinese herbs, which can contain over 300  $\mu$ g/g of lead, had significantly higher levels of lead than milk from nonconsumers (Chien et al., 2006a). Ettinger et al. (2006) also found a significant decrease in breast milk lead levels 1 to 7 months postpartum in Mexico (Table 2).

Örün et al. (2011) reported a 2-month postpartum sample in Ankara that contained 1515  $\mu$ g/L, but no individual or environmental factor was identified that could justify such a high level (mean level was 20.6  $\mu$ g/L). A significant correlation was found among mothers with a history of anemia, and the higher level of lead in breast milk. Another study, conducted ten years earlier in the same city, found a much lower level in colostrum (14.6  $\mu$ g/L; Turan et al., 2001), but higher than that found in Greece (0.48  $\mu$ g/L; Leotsinidis et al., 2005 (Table 2). In a study conducted in Saudi Arabia, Al-Saleh et al. (2003) found a significant correlation between lead levels in breast milk (n= 362) with average duration of lactation for all births and fish consumption (lower consumers had higher levels). The milk of mothers living in agricultural areas had higher lead levels than those in urban regions, although the difference was not significant.

In nature, lead occurs mostly in ore deposits along with other minerals, particularly zinc, accounting for about 20% of total primary lead supplies. Mining, smelting and refining of lead are known to cause contamination of the surrounding environment (ATSDR, 2007a), and to impact levels of the metal in the human body. In fact, two studies conducted in the north of Brazil showed significantly higher lead levels in milk from women living near a tin smelter compared with those living in a fishing village (Margues et al., 2013; 2014; Table 2). Margues et al. (2014) also found higher Pb levels in breast milk associated with longer residence periods in a contaminated region, and a significant association of higher levels with neurodevelopmental delays in 24month old children living near tin ore smelters. Isaac et al. (2012) found higher lead mean levels in breast milk of women living in industrial areas of Southern India (21.5 µg/L) compared with those in non-industrial areas (13.2 µg/L), showing the impact of environmental contamination of lead by industrial activity. In China, mean level of lead in colostrum from occupationally exposed women were about 15 times higher than the mean for non-exposed women (4.7 and 52.7 µg/L, respectively; Li et al., 2000; Table 2).

#### 3.3 Mercury

A total of 34 studies published since 2000 that analyzed mercury in breast milk (THg) were retrieved for this review, five of which also analyzed MeHg and/or IHg (Table 2). The most widely used technique to analyze THg was CVAAS, with limit of detection ranging from 0.06 to 5 μg/L (Boishio & Henschel, 2000; Al-Saleh et al., 2003; Costa et al., 2005; Bose O'Reilly et al., 2008; Abballe et al., 2008; Gundacher et al., 2010; Vieira et al., 2013; Valent et al 2013; Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015). MeHg was analyzed by gas chromatography coupled with electron capture detector (Miklavcic et al., 2013; Valent et al., 2013; Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015) or MERX<sup>™</sup>, which uses atomic fluorescence spectrophotometry (Vieira et al., 2013).

Seven studies were conducted in Latin America, six of which in Brazil, mostly in the Amazon region, where THg in breast milk reached 104 µg/L (mean of 59.4 µg/L; Santos et al., 2015). Overall, breast milk samples from high fish consumers in the Amazon (riverine community) had higher mercury levels compared to an urban population in the same region. Vieira et al. (2013) found this difference significant for both THg (2.3 and 0.36 µg/L, respectively) and MeHg (0.87 and 0.12  $\mu$ g/L). Among urban mothers with low fish consumption (and with relatively higher dental amalgam fillings), the proportion of IHg in milk was higher (85%) than for riverine communities (62%). In another study conducted earlier in the same region, the levels were about 6 µg/L (Boishio & Henshel, 2000), similar to those found in two studies conducted in the Federal District (DF) of Brazil (Costa et al., 2005; Cunha et al., 2013), located in the Midwest region of the country and with a low fish consuming population. Cunha et al. (2013) found no significant correlation between fish consumption and THg milk levels, although a significant increase was found after the mothers had eaten a meal with salmon (day 75 postpartum). Although the levels of THg found in one Amazonian study and those found in the DF study were similar, most of the mercury present in the DF milk was most likely present as IHg, while in the Amazon the MeHg found was the predominant form, reflecting the high fish consumption in this region. Much lower THg levels were found by Cardoso et al. (2014) among mothers living in the Brazilian state of Minas Gerais (mean <0.2 µg/L), also a low fish consuming region. Costa et al. (2005) also found that THg levels in breast milk in the Federal District correlated well with the number of amalgam fillings of the mothers.

In a study also conducted with a Mediterranean population (Miklavčič et al., 2013), the levels of THg in breast milk were similar in Croatia, Slovenia and Italy (0.2 ng/g; Table 2). Although Slovenian women consumed the least amount of fish (mean consumption of 25 g/day), they had the highest number of amalgam fillings, which may have contributed to the total excreted mercury. The levels in Greece (39 g fish/day) were 3 times higher than in the other countries (0.6 ng/g), but only 7% was present as MeHg, although this percentage ranged from 47 to 60% in the other countries (Table 2). These results were unexpected as fish consumption is the main external source of MeHg.

An extensive study conducted by Valent et al. (2013) confirmed that in Italy (2.3 servings of fish/week) most of the mercury in breast milk was present as MeHg (mean of 58%). This percentage was similar to the one found in Japan (Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015), a high fish-consuming population (about 71 g/day, in average), with higher mercury concentrations detected in breast milk (mean of 0.81  $\mu$ g/L). These authors found a correlation between THg or MeHg in breast milk and fish consumption only when the levels were adjusted for the milk lipid content.

Cunha et al. (2013) found no significant changes in the THg levels 15 to 90 days postpartum, all mature milk samples. In Sweden, Bjornberg et al. (2005) found a significant decrease in THg between day 4 (colostrum) and 6 weeks after delivery (median of 0.29 and 0.14  $\mu$ g/L, respectively), remaining unchanged thereafter (Table 2). At 13 weeks, THg in breast milk was significantly associated with IHg in maternal blood (r<sub>s</sub> = 0.61; p =0.006) and MeHg in infant blood (r<sub>s</sub> = 0.55; p = 0.01). The authors concluded that exposure to mercury was higher before birth than during breastfeeding, and that MeHg seems to contribute more than IHg to postnatal infant exposure via breast milk.

Gundacker et al. (2002) found higher THg levels in the breast milk of Austrian mothers under 60 kg and in those who had premature infants. Similar to what was reported by Cunha et al. (2013), frequent consumption of cereals correlated well with higher mercury levels. In a later study, Gundacker et al. (2010) found that all mercury detected in breast milk from Austrian mothers was in inorganic form (Table 2).

In Mexico, Gaxiola-Robles et al. (2013) found a significant correlation between breast milk THg (80.8 % of positive samples; mean levels of 2 to 3  $\mu$ g/L), fish consumption and exposure to tobacco (active and passive smokers). These correlations were not confirmed in studies conducted in Turkey with a population with lower incidence of positive sample (18-44 %) but higher levels of THg (mean of 3.4 and 20.6  $\mu$ g/L; Yalçin et al., 2010; Örün et al., 2012).

## 3.4 Cadmium

Twenty nine studies published since 2000 that analyzed cadmium in breast milk were found in the databases, ten conducted in Europe and none in North America (Table 2). Cadmium was predominantly analyzed by ETAAS, with LODs ranging from 0.01 to 0.5  $\mu$ g/L (Winiarksa-Mieczan, 2014; Goudarzi et al., 2013; Chao et al , 2013; Gürbay et al., 2012; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Abbale et al., 2008; Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Ursynova & Masanova, 2005; Al Saleh et al., 2003) or by ICP-MS, with LODs in the range of 0.0027 to 0.3 $\mu$ g/L (Cardoso et al., 2014; Felip et al., 2014; Björklund et al., 2012; Örün et al., 2011).

In most studies, mean levels were below 2  $\mu$ g/L, with the maximum mean and highest levels found for Turkey (4.6 and 43  $\mu$ g/L; Gürbay et al., 2012 and Örün et al., 2011 Table 2). In Brazil, Gonçalves et al. (2010) found a significant correlation between cadmium levels in colostrum and the consumption of rice, carrots and chayote, while Cardoso et al. (2014) found correlations between cadmium concentration profiles in mature breast milk (0.77  $\mu$ g/L), soil (4.50 mg/kg) and water (12.5  $\mu$ g/L).

Cadmium levels in breast milk decreased over the postpartum period (Chao et al., 2013; Leotsinidis et al., 2005), being higher among smoking women (Rahimi et al., 2009), as expected, and housewives, probably due to exposure to dust particles during housekeeping activities (Örün et al., 2011). Honda et al (2003) found that cadmium in breast milk was significantly

correlated with urinary concentration, reflecting mothers' body burden, and inversely correlated with calcium concentration in breast milk, an indication that it affects calcium secretion in this body fluid.

Country; Reference	Metal	N	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
Asia					
Bangladesh; Fängström et al., 2008	As	79	-	1.8 (0.25 – 19.0)	Mature milk
Bangladesh; Kippler et al., 2009	Cd	123	-	0.14* (<0.05 – 1)	2 months pp
Bangladesh: Islam et	As	29	-	1.12 (0.5 – 8.9)	30 days pp
al., 2014		25	-	0.78 (0.5 – 2.32)	180 days pp
		19	-	0.7 (0.5 – 1.68)	270 days pp
China: Li et al 2000	Pb	165	-	4.7	Colostrum, non occupational
China, Li et al., 2000		12	-	52.7	Colostrum, occupational
China; Li et al., 2014	THg	195	-	0.97 (0.42-8.40)	Colostrum
India: Sharma &	As	120	82.5	0.6±0.1 – 5.2 ±3.8	Mean range of various groups
Pervez, 2005	Pb		87.5	0.1±0.0 – 22.3 ±18.5	
	THg		87.5	0.1±0.0 – 16.7 ±11.1	
	Cd		82.5	$0.1\pm0.1-3.8\pm12.9$	
India; Samanta et al.,	As	226	17.3	17 ( <lod -="" 49)<="" td=""><td>Area with high levels of arsenic in water</td></lod>	Area with high levels of arsenic in water
2007		10	50	3.5 ( <lod 5)<="" td="" –=""><td>Area with levels of arsenic within WHO limits</td></lod>	Area with levels of arsenic within WHO limits
India: Isaac et al. 2012	Pb	25	84	13.21± 5.2 (9.0 - 21.0)	Non-industrial area
			88	21.5±4.5 (15 - 25.5)	Industrial area
Japan; Honda et al.,	Cd	68		0.28±1.82** (0.28-1.22)	5-8 days pp

**Table 2.** Levels of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk reported in studies published since 2000.

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
2003					
Japan: Sakamoto et al.	As	9	-	1.4 (0.4-1.8)	3 months pp
2012	Pb			0.29 (0.18-0.20)	
	THg			0.47 (0.28-0.77)	
	Cd			0.14 (0.06-0.22)	
lanan: Iwai-Shimada et	THg	27	-	0.81 (0.14-1.87)	30 days pp
al., 2015	MeHg		-	0.45 (0.06- 1.2)	
Korea; Li et al., 2014	THg	195	-	0.97* (0.42-8.40)	
Taiwan: Chao et al	As	45	-	1.50 ± 1.50	1 to 4 days pp
2014				0.68±1.09	5 to 10 days pp
2011				0.27±1.26	30 to 35 days pp
				0.16±0.24	60 to 65 days pp
	Pb	45	-	13.2±3.6 (6.7-22.4)	1 to 4 days pp
			-	8.92±2.60 (3.52-14.7)	5 to10 days pp
			-	11.7±2.58 (0.76-11.7)	30 to 35 days pp
			_	2.93±1.70 (0.45-7.8)	60 to 65 days pp
	Cd	45	-	1.37±0.94	1 to 4 days pp
			-	0.65±0.36	5 to 10 days pp
			_	0.49±0.25	30 to 35 days pp
			_	0.34±0.19	60 to 65 days pp
Taiwan : Chien et al	Pb	35	-	8.59±10.9	Chinese herb mothers (9)
2006a				9.94/2.34	Colostrum/mature
		37	-	6.84±2.68	Non consumers (7)

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
Taiwan : Chien et al	THg	56	100	2.02 (0.24 – 9.45)	Colostrum - urban population
2006b		12	100	2.04 (0.26-8.62)	Colostrum - fishing villages
Europe					
Finland <sup>.</sup> Kantola &	Cd	165	-	0.095 ±0.12	Samples collected in 1987
Vartiainen, 2001		74	-	0.040±0.06	1993-1995 samples
Austria: Gundacker et	Pb	116		1.63±1.66	6.6 ± 6 days pp
al., 2002	THg	116		1.59 ± 1.2	
Austria: Gundacker et	THg	21	62	0.2 (0.1 – 2)	2-8 weeks pp
al., 2010				100% inorganic	
Croatia Slovenia	As	123	-	0.2 (0.4-11.9)	Croatian
Greece, Italy; Miklavcic		287	-	0.04 (0.04-2.9)	Slovenes
et al., 2013		30	-	0.8 (0.3-4.8)	Greek
		602	-	0.3 (0.04-12)	Italians
	THg	125	-	0.2	Croatian
		284	-	0.2	Slovenes
		44	-	0.6	Greek
		605	-	0.2	Italians
	MeHa	26	100	56% of the mean THg	Croatian
	Merig	7	100	47% of the mean THg	Slovenes
		21	100	7% of the mean THg	Greek
		224	100	60% of the mean THg	Italians
Cyprus: Kunter et al	As	50	-	0.73±0.58 (0.03-1.97)	

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
2016	Pb		-	1.19±1.53 (0-4.9)	
	THg			0-0.01	
	Cd			0.45±0.23 (0.12-0.08)	
Germany; Sternowsky et al., 2002	As	187	17.6	0.15* (<0.3-2.8)	2 to 90 days pp From 36 mothers
Greece: Leotsinidis et	Pb	180	58,5	0.48±0.60 (<0.2-2.36)	Colostrum
al 2005		95	63.6	0.15±0.25 (<0.2-0.94)	Intermediate milk
ull, 2000	Сd	180	89	0.19±0.15 (<0.01-0.70)	Colostrum
	Ou	95	91.9	0.14±0.12 (<0.01-0.49)	Intermediate milk
Italy: Abballe et al	THg	29	-	2.6 - 3.0	Venice
2008 –		10	_	3.53	Rome
	Pb	29	-	0.97-1.1	Venice
		10	-	0.85	Rome
	Cd	39		< 0.5	Venice and Rome
Italy: Valent et al. 2013	THg	492	-	0.33 (0 - 28.3)	Mature milk
	MeHg	182	-	0.17 (0.01 - 1.09)	
Italy : de Felin et	As	63	0	< 3	Samples were mixed in 7
al., 2014	Pb		100	2.59-5.99	pools, according to the region
	THg		0	< 0.3	
	Cd		0	< 0.1	
Poland: Winiarksa-	Pb	320	-	6.33±4.61 (0.49-12.0)	All milk types
Mieczan, 2014	Cd	320	-	2.1 (0.21-7.4)	
Poland; Olszowski et al., 2016	Cd	51	-	0.11±0.07 (0.01-0.33)	

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
Portugal; Almeida et al., 2008	As	34	-	7.8±2.2 (3.6-14.0)	Colostrum
	Pb	34	-	1.55±1.38 (0.06-5.43)	Colostrum
	As	19	-	5.8±1.1 (4.2-7.8)	Intermediate milk
	Pb	19	-	0.94±1.05 (0.07-4.03)	Intermediate milk
Spain: Garcia-Esquinas	Pb	100	93	15.56 (12.92-18.72)	Mature milk
et al., 2011	THg	100	98	0.53 (0.45-0.62)	Mature milk
	Cd	100	96	1.31 (1.15-1.48)	Mature milk
Sweden <sup>.</sup> Biörnberg et	THg	19	-	0.29* (0.06-2.1)	Colostrum
al., 2005		20	-	0.14* (0.07-0.37)	6 weeks
		19	-	0.2* (0.06-0.4)	13 weeks
Sweden: Biörklund et	As	60	-	0.55±0.70 (0.04-4.6)	Mature milk
al., 2012	Pb	60	-	1.5±0.9 (0.74-6.40)	Mature milk
	Cd	60	-	0.09±0.04 (0.02-0.27)	Mature milk
Turkey: Turan et al	Pb	30	100	14.6±5.5 (8.8-35.4)	Colostrum
2001	Cd		100	1.7±1.7 (1.2-9)	
Turkey: Valcin et al	THg	44	-	3.42±1.66 (0.35-6.9)	
2010					All milk types
Turkey: Örün et al	Pb	144	95	20.6 ( <loq-1515.0)< td=""><td>2 months pp</td></loq-1515.0)<>	2 months pp
2011	Cd	144	60	0.67 ( <loq-43.0)< td=""><td></td></loq-43.0)<>	
Turkey; Örün et al., 2012	THg	144	18	25.8±44.6 (1.7-236) positive samples	Mature milk
Turkey: Gürbay et al	As	64	0	< 7.6	2-5 days pp
2012	Pb	64	93.8	391 ±269 (4.35-1020)	

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
	Cd	64	1.6	4.62 (LOQ = 0.34)	
Slovakia: Ursinvova &	Pb	158	-	4.7 (nd – 24.4)	4 days pp
Masanova, 2005	Cd		-	0.43 (nd – 1.7)	
	THg		-	0.94 (nd – 4.74)	
Latin America					
Brazil; Boishio and Henshel, 2000	THg	44		5.7 ± 5.9 (nd – 24.8)	Amazonian riverines
Brazil; Anastacio et al., 2004	Pb	38	-	2.8±2.5	Mature milk
Brazil; Costa et al., 2005	THg	23	86.9	5.73±5.43	Federal District
Brazil; Koyashiki et al., 2010	Pb	92	-	2.9±1.1 (1.0-8.0)	Mature milk
Brazil; Gonçalves et al., 2010	Cd	80	100	2.3 (0.02-28.1)	Colostrum
Brazil; Andrade et al., 2013	Pb	70	-	1.46 ± 1.28 (0.01-4.82)	Up to 6 months pp
Brazil; Cunha et al., 2013	THg	142	93.7	6.7±6.45 (<0.76-22.7)	Federal District, 15 to 90 days pp; 18 mothers
Brazil; Marques et al.,	Pb	37	-	12.6±8.16 (0.9-29.4)	Close to a tin mine; 15 days up to 12 pp
2010		45	-	4.30±4.01 (0-16.2)	Fishing village; 1 to 24 pp
Brazil: Vieira et al	THg	82	-	0.36 (0.09-3.74)	Amazonian urbans

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
2013	MeHg	45	-	0.12 (0.01-0.47)	
	THg	75	-	2.3 (0.12-6.48)	Amazonian riverines
	MeHg	46	-	0.87 (0.11-3.40)	
Brazil: Cardoso et al	Pb	58	-	0.260 (<0.05-0.69)	Minas Gerais
2014	THg		-	<0.200 (<0.20–6.11)	
	Cd		-	0.770 (<0.05-6.57)	
Brazil; Marques et al., 2014	Pb	51	-	8.2 (0.9 – 29.4)	Amazonian tin ore smelters and kilns
2014		45	-	2.5 (0.7 -16.2)	Amazonian fishing village
Brazil; Santos et al., 2015	THg	15	100	59.41 (4.56-104.1)	Amazonian riverine
Ecuador; Counter et al., 2004	Pb	90	-	4.6 (0.4 – 20.5)	Women occupationally exposed
Ecuador; Counter et al., 2014	Pb	22	-	3.73±7.3 (0.049 - 28.4)	Women occupationally exposed
México; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013	Pb	200	-	(0.2 - 6.7)	Mature milk
Mexico <sup>.</sup> Ettinger et al	Pb	310		1.4±1.1 (0.2-8.0)	1 month pp
2004, 2006		224		1.2±1.0 (0.2-6.8)	4 month pp
		195		0.9±0.8 (0.2-4.8)	7 month pp
Mexico: Gaxiola-Robles	THg	108	80.6	2.52 (0.03-24.9)	
et al., 2013, 2014		36	80.6	1.96±2.01	1 <sup>st</sup> gestation

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
		36	88.9	2.61±4.32	2 <sup>nd</sup> gestation
		36	88.9	3.00±3.23	3 <sup>rd</sup> gestation
Mexico; Gaxiola-Robles et al., 2014	As	108	24	0.01*(0.01-13.8)	7 days pp
Mexico; Ettinger et al., 2014	Pb	81	-	0.8±0.7 (0.6-39.8)	Mature milk
Middle east					
Iran <sup>.</sup> Rahimi et al. 2009 –	Pb	44		10.4±9.7 (3.2-24.7)	Industrial area
	Cd	44		2.4±1.5 (0.62-6.3)	
Iran Bebrooz et al	THg	34		0.12±0.06 (nd-1.73)	Industrial area
2012		18		0.15±0.22 (nd-1.21)	Coast area
		28		0.86±0.26 (0.02- 5.86)	Industrial and agricultural area
Iran: Goudarzi et al	Pb	37	-	7.11±3.96 (3.06-19.5)	First 6 weeks pp
2013	THg	37	-	0.92±0.54 (0.0-2.7)	
	Cd	37	-	1.92±1.04 (0.45-5.87)	
Iran; Okati et al., 2013	THg	82	-	0.43 (0.0-2,45)	Under 6 months of lactation
Saudi Arabia: Al-Saleh	Pb	168	94,8	25.1±38.8 (<1.2-355)	Urban area
et al., 2003		194		37.3±50.3 (<1.2-490)	Agricultural area
	THa	168	87	4.15±5.05 (<0,2-47.2)	Urban area
	ing	194		2.19±2.61 (<0.2 – 25.62)	Agricultural área
	Cd	150	95.1	1.18±1.14 (<0.123-11.7)	Urban área
		194		2.16±19 (<0.123– 9.2)	Agricultural área

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
Saudi Arabia; Al-Saleh et al., 2013; 2015	THg	331	97.3	0.97±0.665 (0.18-6.44)	3-12 months pp
United Arab Emirates	As	205	-	0.89±0.078 (0.001-0.283)	From 38 mothers.
Abdulrazzag et al., 2008	Pb	205	-	0.019±0.055 (0-0.55)	3 months pp
•	THg	205	-	0.008±0.025 (0-0.023)	
	Cd	205	-	0.003±0.008 (0-0.115)	
I Inited Arab Emirates :	As	120	-	0.196+0.032 (0.02–0.65)	-
Kosanovic et al., 2008	Pb	120	-	1.51+0.32 (0.025–2.41)	
	THg	120	-	0.115+0.05 (0.04–0.18)	
	Cd	120	-	0.27+0.04 (0.023–1.19)	
Palestine; Shawahna et al., 2016	Pb	89	100	4.0* (2-12)	15 to 210 days pp
North America					
Canada; Hanning et al., 2003	Pb	25	-	2.1±1.7	Mature milk
United States: Sowers	Pb	15	-	6.1±1.0	45 days pp
et al., 2002		15	-	5.6±1.1	3 months pp
,		15	-	5.9±1.0	6 months pp
		15	-	4.3±1.6	12 months pp
United States; Carignan et al., 2015	As	9	55.6	0.31* (< 0.22–0.62)	1.7 – 7 months pp
Other regions					
Indonesia, Tanzania	THg	46	71.7	1.87 (<1 – 149)	Mining area (occupational and

Country; Reference	Metal	Ν	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); μg/L or ng/g	Observation
and Zimbabwe; Bose- O'Reilly et at., 2008					non-occupational)
Ghana: Bentum et al	As	20	60	1.54±1.94 (nd-6.22)	-
2010	Pb	20	40	4.8±9.0 (nd-32.0)	-
	Cd	20	40	1.3±2.9 (nd-12.3)	-
Nigeria: Adesivan et	Pb	180	-	83.1 - 87.1	Values reported as µg/dL <sup>a</sup>
al., 2011	Cd	180	-	94.8 - 97.8	
Equpt: Moussa 2011	Pb	30	-	1.7±.085 (0.26-3.33)	Nasr city
Lgypt, 1000330, 2011			-	5.92±.296 (4.2-7.74)	Helwan
			-	5.11±.25 (3.41-6.88)	El Khanka
	Cd	30	-	0.638 ±0.032 (0.485-0.865)	Nasr city
			-	1.84 ±0.092 (1.02-2.54)	Helwan
			_	2.56 ±0.12 (1.25-3.86)	El Khanka
Australia; Gulson et al., 2001	Pb	72		0.55** (0.09 to 3.1)	First 6 months pp; samples from 9 mothers
Faroe Island:	Pb	15	-	8.5*	-
Needham et al., 2011	THg	15	-	2.31*	
	Cd	15	-	0.25*	

pp: post partum; nd: non detected; <sup>a.</sup> most likely the unit is not correct

## 4. Risk assessment of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium through breast milk

The process of assessing risk to a chemical may be divided into four steps: 1. hazard identification; 2. hazard characterization; 3. exposure assessment and; 4. risk characterization. The outcome of the first two steps indicates the most critical adverse effects and establishes the health-based guidance values, respectively. They are mostly based on laboratory animal data, but may also include human epidemiological studies, especially for metals. For mercury and cadmium, which have a threshold dose (no-observed-adverse-effect level, NOAEL), values may be expressed as PTWI (JECFA, 2011a,b), tolerable weekly intake (TWI; EFSA, 2009a), reference dose (RfD; Rice, 2004) or minimal risk level (MRL; ATSDR, 2016). As discussed above, the previous PTWI for arsenic and lead were found not to be protective of human health (non-threshold dose), and BMDLs were established for different toxicological endpoints for these metals (Table 1).

In the exposure assessment step, the concentration of a substance (mean, median or other value) is multiplied by the consumption of the food in question (generally the mean consumption), and the product is then divided by the body weight of a given population (IPCS, 2009). When the chronic exposure involves more than one food, the total intake is the summation of the intakes of each food.

 $Intake = \frac{consumption X concentration}{body weight}$ 

In the risk characterization step for cadmium and mercury, a conclusion regarding a potential risk to human health may be reached by comparing the estimated intake with the health-based guidance value, and expressing it as either a percentage or a hazard index (HI). Risk may exist when the percentage is higher than 100 or if the HI is greater than 1. For arsenic and lead, risk characterization may be performed by estimating the

36

margin of exposure (MOE), which is defined as a reference point derived from the dose response relationship, such as a BMDL, divided by the estimated human intake. A MOE should be as high as possible so as not to represent a public health concern (EFSA, 2005). It is important to emphasize, however, that the MOE is not a quantification of risk for a chemical, but gives an indication of the level of concern (Benford, 2016).

The uncertainties of the risk assessment depend on the quality of the data used in each step of the process (IPCS, 2009). Uncertainties regarding the PTWI, RfD or BMDL arise from the toxicological database and the dose-response models used in the estimations (Rice, 2004). Uncertainties in exposure assessments normally regard food consumption, body weight, and the concentration data used (whether the sample is representative of the population, the number of samples analyzed, the analytical method used, and how the non-detected samples are considered in the estimation of the mean).

Some of the studies shown in Table 2 also estimated exposure and assessed the risk of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and/or cadmium through breastfeeding. In order to investigate a wider exposure scenario, when this information was not available, intakes were also estimated using the incidence data provided in some studies, with a milk consumption of 750 mL and a body weight of 5.5 kg, as given by da Costa et. al (2010) for a 2-3 month infant. The objective was to estimate a range of exposure levels for each metal in the various regions (low to highest exposure levels). Figure 2 summarizes the mean/median intakes of arsenic, cadmium, lead and mercury by one- to sixmonth infants from different regions estimated from the studies. Details of the studies are discussed below. All intakes were expressed in µg/kg/week to facilitate comparison between metals. Additionally, exposure assessments for arsenic, lead and/or mercury conducted by the EFSA for the European population and by the Committee on Toxicity of the UK Food Standards Agency (COT) are also discussed.

In the context of this review, risk characterization was conducted when not available in the studies. Figure 2 also indicates the toxicological parameters used in the risk characterization process – PTWI for MeHg and cadmium and BMDL for arsenic and lead.

## 4.1 Arsenic

In breast milk, arsenic is present essentially as IAs (Fängström et al., 2008), and the levels shown in Table 2 for total arsenic were assumed to correspond to IAs levels for risk assessment purposes. Only two of the studies estimated arsenic exposure from breastfeeding.

Carignan et al. (2012) estimated a median exposure of 0.04 µg/kg/day (5.6 kg bw; 810 mL of milk/day) for 1- to 3- month American infants (0.28 µg/kg/week), much lower than that estimated for infants fed with formula (0.22 µg/kg/day), even when the water used to prepare the formula contained arsenic below 1 µg/L. The EFSA estimated a mean IAs intake of 0.04 µg/kg bw/day for 3-month European infants (6.1 kg, 800 mL milk; EFSA, 2014). Exposure reached 2 µg/kg bw/day for toddlers, the most critically exposed population to arsenic through the diet in Europe, mainly from the consumption of milk and dairy products. A lower median arsenic intake (0.02 µg/kg bw/day, or 0.14 µg/kg bw/week) was estimated by Sternowsky et al. (2002) for 3-month German infants (6 kg; 790 mL/day). The authors considered the exposure to be safe, as it was much lower than the PTWI of 15 µg/kg bw/week. Our estimation of arsenic intake from the consumption of intermediate milk of Portuguese mothers (Almeida et al., 2008; Table 2) yielded a much higher value (5.5 µg/kg bw/week). Using the approach currently employed to characterize the risk of exposure to arsenic and a BMDL0.5 of 3 µg/kg bw/day (or 21 µg/kg bw/week), a median MOE of 75 was calculated for the American breastfed infants, which could reach 3.8 for Portuguese babies.

The COT reported that arsenic was above the limit of quantitation in 7% of 91 breast milk samples from the UK analyzed in the SUREmilk pilot studies, with a maximum concentration of 4.0  $\mu$ g/kg (COT, 2004). The maximum estimated intakes ranged from 0.64  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for infants under 2 months to 0.15  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day at 8-10 months. Mean intakes were not reported. The

Committee acknowledged that there were no appropriate safety guidelines for arsenic, and concluded that exposure to inorganic arsenic should be As Low As Reasonably Practicable (Achievable), which is known as the ALARP (ALARA) principle, applicable to compounds with no identified threshold of effect. A maximum MOE of 4.7 could be estimated for UK infants under 2 months.

The highest mean level of arsenic reported in the studies in Table 2 was found in India (19  $\mu$ g/L; Samanta et al., 2007). Using this level, and a milk consumption of 750 mL for a 5.5 kg 2-3 month baby, we estimated an arsenic intake of 2.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (or 18.2  $\mu$ g/kg/week), much higher than that reported in Europe and the USA, and a MOE of 1.2. As pointed out before, this high exposure level reflects the high arsenic levels found in the water sources in the region, although the estimated intake based on concentration levels found in Bangladesh (Table 1), also a region with high arsenic levels in water, was much lower (up to 1.7  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week). The estimated mean intake from limited data in Japan (9 milk samples; Table 1) was 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg/week.

The EFSA (2005) considered that a MOE of 10,000 or higher for genotoxic compounds, if based on the BMDL10 from an animal study, would be of low concern from a public health point of view and might be considered as a low priority for risk management actions. This level allows for 100-fold for specie differences (10-fold) and human variability (10-fold), and an additional 100-fold for additional uncertainties (inter-individual human variability in cell cycle control and DNA repair, and effects that can occur below the reference point). In its evaluation of arsenic, the EFSA (2014) did not estimate a MOE nor did it discuss a level above which the exposure would be considered of low health concern. In this review, an attempt was made to estimate this level taking two points into consideration: 1) the additional carcinogenic risk in the BMDL10 related to a MOE of 10,000 (10%) is 20 times higher than the extra risk in the BMDL0.5 established for arsenic (0.5%), and 2) the BMDL0.5 was based on human studies, so uncertainty due to specie differences (10-fold) can be disregarded. A MOE value that may be used in the risk characterization of arsenic exposure would be 10,000 ÷ 20 ÷ 10, or 50. Therefore, a MOE of 50 or higher for arsenic, based on the BMDL0.5 from a human study, would be of low concern from a public health point of view.

In this paper, the estimated MOEs, based on mean or median intakes of breast milk by 2-3 months infants, were above 50 for American infants, as well was for exposures lower than 0.06  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, which correspond to a consumption of 750 mL breast milk (5.5 kg infant) containing less than 0.44  $\mu$ g/L of arsenic (Table 2). Higher arsenic levels, which would lead to MOE lower than 50, were found in breast milk samples from all Asian countries, in some European countries (Greece, Portugal and Sweden), in the United Arab Emirates, and in Ghana (Table 2). Figure 2 shows the arsenic intakes for 1 to 6 month infants through breast milk estimated for USA, Japan, Portugal and India (from 0.28 to 18.2 in  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week).

## 4.2 Lead

Nine studies shown in Table 2 included exposure assessments of breastfed infants to lead. None of the studies used the MOE to characterize risk which, in the context of this paper, was done using a BMDL1 of 0.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (3.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week). Al Saleh et al. (2003) estimated a mean intake of 34.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week by infants in Saudi Arabia (850 mL, 5-6 kg bw), and reported that 46.7% of the infants had weekly lead intake levels exceeding the PTWI of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week. Chien et al. (2006a) found higher daily intakes of lead in breastfed Taiwanese infants at birth (median of ~1.8  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day; 400 mL milk), which decreased to below 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (2.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week) after 3 months (760 mL milk). Two of the 72 infants (2.6%) had a HI greater than 1. The estimated MOEs were 0.1 and 1.7 for the Saudi Arabian and Taiwanese infants, respectively.

Three studies were conducted in Europe. Leotsinids et al. (2005) estimated lead intake of Greek infants assuming a consumption of 100 to 150 mL/kg bw/day of colostrum and intermediate milk, respectively. The 90th percentile of the intakes were 1.0 and 1.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, respectively, much lower than the PTWI, which corresponded to 3.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day. The authors estimated a median intake for intermediate milk of 0.49  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week. Ursinyova & Masanova (2005) estimated mean lead intake of 5.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for Slovakian breastfed infants using a daily milk consumption

equivalent to 1/6 of the infants' body weight. The intake from the consumption of milk for two of the 158 mothers exceeded the PTWI. The estimated mean MOEs for Greek and Slovakian breastfed infants were 7 and 0.64, respectively.

Using lead levels found in the 2-5 day breast milk samples, Gürbay et al. (2012) estimated the intake of 3-month Turkish breastfed infants (750 mL/day) ranging from 22.9 to 5356 µg/week (mean of 2052 µg/week). Considering a body weight of 5.5 kg, a mean intake of 373 µg/kg bw/week can be estimated. This intake, however, is probably overestimated since metal levels, including lead, decrease in mature milk (Chao et al., 2014; Chien et al., 2006). Winiaska-Mieczan (2014) estimated that the weekly intake of lead by Polish infants decreased from 2.9-2.8 µg/kg bw at 1-3 months to 0.84 µg/kg bw at 12 months using the recommended volume of powdered milk for infants as a parameter for breast milk consumption. The authors expressed these values as % of the BMDL of 3.5 µg/kg bw/week (84 to 24%), and concluded that although the intakes did not exceed the "admissible levels", they were nevertheless high. It is important to emphasize however that this BMDL is not an admissible level of lead exposure, but is a level that corresponds to a 1 IQ point decrease in cognitive ability in children (EFSA, 2010). A MOE of 1.2 may be estimated for 1-3 month Polish infants.

In the UK, the COT (2004) reported that lead was above the LOQ in 7% of 114 breast milk samples analyzed, with a maximum concentration of 2.6  $\mu$ g/kg, and a maximum intake ranging from 0.42  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for infants below 2 months of age to 0.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day at 8-10 months, lower than the JECFA PTWI in effect at that time. The Committee concluded that this exposure does not raise toxicological concerns.

In a study conducted in Brazil (State of Rondônia, Amazonian region), Marques et al. (2013) estimated a median exposure to lead in the first 6 months of breastfeeding (140 mL milk/kg bw/day) of 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for rural infants, and of 7.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (52.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week) for infants living in the vicinity of tin smelters. Our calculations indicate MOEs of 0.16 and 0.07 for rural and smelter neighboring infants, respectively. In another study conducted in the

country however, mean lead levels were much lower (0.26  $\mu$ g/L; Table 2), and we estimated a MOE of 14.

In its dietary risk assessment of lead for 3-month breastfed infants, the EFSA (2010) calculated MOEs of 2.4 for average consumers, which decreased (higher risk) in infants fed with formula and in children up to 7 years (MOE <1). In its evaluation, the EFSA concluded that the risk from lead exposure for infants can be significant when the MOE is lower than 1; risk is likely to be low when the MOE is between 1 and 10; and a MOE of 10 or greater indicates no appreciable risk of a clinically significant effect on IQ. Most of the calculated MOEs were either below 1 or between 1 and 10, indicating a potential risk to breastfed infants. Figure 2 shows the mean lead intakes by 1- to 6- month infants through breast milk discussed above.

#### 4.3 Mercury

In most of the studies shown in Table 2, only THg was analyzed in the breast milk samples. Currently, the PTWIs for mercury are for IHg (4  $\mu$ g/kg bw) and for MeHg (1.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw), which is relevant for pregnant women and infants (JECFA, 2011b). The mean ratio of MeHg to THg in breast milk varies widely (from 0 to 0.6, mostly around 0.5; Table 2), and is considered to be greater in populations with higher fish consumption, reaching over 0.8 in some countries (Valent et al 2013; Miklavcic et al., 2013). For the purpose of this review, when MeHg was not measured, it was considered to represent 50% of the THg present.

Two Brazilian studies conducted risk assessments of exposure of breastfed infants to mercury, both in the Federal District. Costa et al. (2005) estimated a THg mean and maximum intake (150 g milk/bw/day) of 0.86 and 3.46  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, respectively. The authors stated that 56.3 % of the samples would indicate intakes higher than the reference value set by the WHO in 1991 for THg (0.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day). Based on our previous assumption, MeHg mean intake in this study corresponded to 0.43  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, or 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, representing 188% of the PTWI.

42

In the assessment conducted by Cunha et al. (2013), 18 nursing mothers provided samples 15 to 90 days post-partum (142 samples) during 2003 and 2004, the same period as in the study by Costa et al., yielding similar THg mercury concentrations (Table 2). Infant weights were measured at 30, 60, and 90 days, and consumption volumes were estimated from the time the infant spent breastfeeding at each sampling point, assuming a milk flow of 13.5 mL/min. The intakes exceeded the THg PTWI (5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week) at least once during the period for 77.8 % of the samples, with one sample reaching over 800% of the PTWI. Only four mothers did not provide samples that would lead to an exceedance of the PTWI at any sampling time. The estimated mean intake of THg was 6.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, or 3.2  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week of MeHg (200% of the PTWI).

The study by Santos et al. (2015) in the Brazilian Amazon provided the highest mean levels of THg among all the studies in Table 2 (59.4  $\mu$ g/L). Based on this level and a daily milk consumption of 750 mL for a 5.5 kg baby, we estimated a mean THg intake of 56.7  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, or 28.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for MeHg. Another study conducted in the same region found a much lower mean THg level (5.7  $\mu$ g/L; Boishio & Henshel, 2000), and we estimated an intake of 5.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, and 2.7  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week of MeHg, which corresponds to 170% PTWI.

The EFSA (2012b) conducted an assessment for MeHg in European infants under six months of age (6.1 kg bw) using contamination data from Miklavcic et al. (2013) and Valent et al. (2013) (Table 2). The mean intakes ranged from 0.09 to 0.62  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week (800 mL milk consumption), and from 0.14 to 0.94  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for high consumers (1200 mL milk), and did not exceed the TWI of 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week.

Iwai-Shimada et al. (2014) estimated intakes for Japanese one-monthold infants (4 kg bw and 800 mL milk) ranging from 0.08 to 1.68  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for MeHg (median of 0.63  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week). The authors compared the intakes of MeHg with the Japanese and EFSA TWI (2 and 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, respectively), the JECFA (1.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week), and a reference dose (RfD) from USEPA of 0.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day. For the more restricted situation (USEPA),

43

exposure exceeded the RfD in 12 of the 27 cases, with the median intake corresponding to 40% of the JECFA PTWI.

Chien et al. (2006b) estimated a mean THg intake of 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for newborn Taiwanese babies. Assuming that 50% of mercury is present as MeHg, the Monte Carlo simulation showed that HI for mercury was greater than one for 12.9% of urban babies, and for 18.8% of fishing village babies (MRL of 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day). The mean MeHg intake represented 660% of the PTWI.

Behrooz et al. (2012) estimated a mean THg intake of 0.065  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for Iranian infants based on the actual infant birth weights and a daily milk intake of one-sixth of the infants' weight. Okati et al. (2013) found a similar result for 7 kg Iranian infants (1050 mL milk/day), with a mean of 0.064  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day. These THg intakes corresponded to 0.22  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week of MeHg (14% of the PTWI). In Saudi Arabia, AI Saleh et al. (2003) estimated a much higher mercury intake for 5-6 kg infants (3.25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week), with 17.1% of the infants exceeding the THg PTWI. The calculated mean MeHg intake represented 100% of the PTWI.

A study conducted by Bose-O'Reilly et al. (2008) involved women with a very high mercury burden in four different gold mining areas in Indonesia, Tanzania and Zimbabwe. The authors estimated that the THg intake by a 3-month infant (6 kg, 850 mL milk/day) exceeded the RfD of 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day in 47.8 % of the cases, with the highest intake being 21.2  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (7100 %RfD). The authors stated that no conclusion regarding a possible health risk of environmental mercury could be reached given the clear benefits of breastfeeding in developing countries. Based on the mean THg level (1.7  $\mu$ g/L; Table 2) the estimated mean intake of MeHg was 0.93  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, representing 58% of the PTWI. Figure 2 summarizes the intakes of MeHg by 1 to 6-month infants through breast milk discussed in this review. It is important to emphasize that the intakes may be overestimated for low fish consumption populations.

### 4.4 Cadmium

Four of the studies reported in Table 2 conducted exposure assessments for cadmium (and for lead, as discussed above) through breastfeeding. In Greece, the estimated 90th percentile of cadmium intakes from the consumption of colostrum and intermediate milk were 0.32 and 0.52 µg/kg bw/week, respectively; median values were 0.10 and 0.18 µg/kg bw/week (Leotsinidis et al.; 2005). Ursinyova & Masanova (2005) estimated (milk consumption equal to 1/6 the body weight) a mean cadmium intake of 0.5 µg/kg bw/week for Slovakian newborn infants (0.02-1.99 µg/kg bw/week). In Poland, the mean exposures at 1, 6 and 12 months were 1.8, 2.1 and 0.82 µg/kg bw/week, respectively (Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014). In both studies, the authors compared the exposure with the TWI of 2.5 µg/kg bw/week set by the EFSA, which was not exceeded in any of the cases. Mean intake of cadmium by Saudi infants through breastfeeding (850 mL, 5.5 kg) estimated by Al Saleh et al. (2003) was 1.8 µg/kg bw/week, with 2.6 % of the infants (n=344, 5 months old, on average) having intakes higher than the PTWI of 7 µg/kg bw/week.

The highest mean level of cadmium in breast milk of the studies in Table 2 was found in a study conducted in Turkey (Gürbay et al., 2012) (4.6  $\mu$ g/L). Using this level and a daily milk consumption of 750 mL for a 2-3 month baby (5.5 kg), we estimated a mean cadmium intake of 4.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for Turkish breastfed infants. This level is higher than the EFSA TWI (176%), but lower than the PTMI set by the JECFA, which corresponds to 5.8  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week. These two contradictory risk conclusions demonstrate that risk assessment results need to be seen in light of the conservativeness of the parameters used and the uncertainties involved in the estimations. Figure 2 summarizes the intakes of cadmium by 1- to 6-month infants through breast milk discussed in this review.







Iran (Behrooz et al., 2012; Okati et al,... EFSA (2012)

Japan (Iwai-Shimada et al., 2014) Africa (Bose-O´Reilly et al., 2008)ψ,¥,£ Saudi Arabia (Al Saleh et al., 2003)¥ Brazil, Amazon (Boishio & Henshel,... Brazil, DF (Costa et al., 2005)¥ Brazil, DF (Cunha et al., 2013)ψ,¥ Taiwan (Chien et al., 2006b)¥ Brazil, Amazon (Santos et al., 2015)ψ,¥

> 1900ral 1900r



1900ra1900r

Arsenic and cadmium intakes, µg/kg bw/week

**Figure 2.** Mean intakes of lead, mercury, arsenic and cadmium by 1 to 6 months infants through breast milk;  $\psi$  estimated from the concentration data provided (Table 2), assuming 750 mL daily consumption and 5.5 kg bw baby; ¥. calculated assuming that 50% of THg is present as MeHg; £. population living near mining areas. EFSA: European Food Safety Authority; JECFA: FAO/WHO Joint Expert Committee on Food Additives

#### 5. Summary and Conclusions

Arsenic, lead, mercury, and cadmium are toxic metals ubiquitous in nature, to which exposure can be a public health concern. These metals cross the placenta and the blood brain barrier, and are excreted through breast milk. Exposure to lead and mercury has been related to neurotoxic problems later in life, although studies to discriminate intrauterine and postnatal effects are still needed. Currently, there is no safe dose of exposure established for lead or arsenic.

Monitoring breast milk is a non-invasive way of determining human exposure to metals and other contaminants. This review covers 75 studies that assessed arsenic, lead, mercury and/or cadmium levels in breast milk samples collected worldwide, with about one-third of the studies conducted in Europe. Mean or median levels of arsenic in intermediate and mature breast milk from non-occupational mothers were higher in India, reflecting high levels of this metal in the water sources of the region, and for methyl mercury in the Brazilian Amazon. Cadmium levels in breast milk were the lowest among the metals, mostly below the LOQ of the method. Lead was the metal most investigated and most detected in the studies.

Risk assessments conducted using current methods and toxicological parameters indicate that the risks for breastfed babies in most regions cannot be excluded, mostly due to arsenic, lead and mercury. Arsenic intakes led to MOEs below 10 in most studies. However, bottle-fed infants, who consume milk powder diluted in water, had higher arsenic intakes. Therefore, breastfeeding is protective for the babies, mainly in areas with high levels of arsenic in water. All the Brazilian studies indicated MeHg intakes exceeding the safety exposure parameter, reaching 1700 % PTWI in a Brazilian Amazon riverine community, most likely due to high fish consumption, including piscivorous fish, which may contain high MeHg levels due to the bioconcentration in the aquatic food chain. Although the benefits of a high fish consumption diet are widely recognized due to its high-quality protein, fatty acids and other essential nutrients (IOM, 2005), women of child-bearing age and nursing mothers should avoid consuming piscivorous fish (USFDA, 2014).

47

The highest mean levels of lead in breast milk were found in Turkey, with an intake that led to a MOE of 0.01, with a potential for neurotoxic effects. The same conclusion may also be reached for infants from other regions, including Saudi Arabia, Brazil and Slovakia (MOE <1). Cadmium intakes were also higher in Turkey, representing 173 % of the TWI established by the EFSA, but were below the PTWI established by the JECFA.

It is clear from most studies that breastfeeding exposes infants to more than one metal simultaneously, and most likely reflects the intrauterine exposure. Although the risk assessments discussed in this review were for each metal separately, it is important to point out that co-exposure to metals, in addition to other environmental contaminants, acting through the same mechanism and/or targeting the same organ, may lead to combined adverse effects with greater health impact on infants and children (Cardenas et al., 2015, Govarts et al., 2016)

The presence of environmental contaminants in human milk and the potential risks to the infants have been long recognized by researchers and health authorities worldwide. However, the World Health Organization and national governments strongly recommend breastfeeding, as it is accepted that the risks are outweighed by the benefits of breast milk consumption (WHO, 2007a; Mead, 2008; VKM, 2013). This conclusion, however, does not preclude the responsibility of health authorities and researchers from continuing to monitor the levels of these metals in breast milk, particularly in regions with high levels of contamination, either by natural sources (as for arsenic in areas with high levels in water) or anthropogenic sources (as for lead in mining areas). Risk communication initiatives to reduce exposure among women of childbearing age by health authorities include:

- Women should be advised to avoid the consumption of predatory fish during pregnancy and when breastfeeding to decrease MeHg exposure.
- Women should be aware that arsenic exposure is much lower for breastfeeding babies than for babies fed with bottles;

• Women should be removed from polluted and mining areas and should avoid smoking to decrease exposure of the fetus and infants to lead and cadmium, among other contaminants.

## **III. OBJETIVOS**

## Geral:

Determinar a concentração de arsênio, cádmio, chumbo e mercúrio em amostras de leite materno coletadas em bancos de leite do Distrito Federal, e caracterizar o risco de exposição dos bebês a esses elementos pela amamentação.

## Específicos:

 Determinar as concentrações de mercúrio total e metilmercúrio nas amostras de leite materno;

2. Caracterizar o risco da ingestão de metilmercúrio pelos bebês amamentados;

3. Validar metodologia para digestão ácida e análise de amostras de leite materno para os metais arsênio, cádmio e chumbo;

4. Determinar as concentrações de arsênio, cádmio e chumbo nas amostras de leite materno;

5. Caracterizar o risco da ingestão de arsênio, cádmio e chumbo pelos bebês amamentados.

## IV. ESTRUTURA DA TESE

Neste documento, os métodos utilizados, os resultados obtidos, discussão e conclusão serão apresentados em formato de artigos, em dois capítulos distintos.

Capítulo 1: Mercury in breast milk from women of Federal Distrit, Brazil and dietary risk assessment for methyl-mercury

Este capítulo atende aos objetivos específicos 1 e 2 do estudo

Capítulo 2: Arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em leite humano por ICP-MS – validação do método, análise das amostras e avaliação de risco da exposição dos lactentes.

Este capítulo atende aos objetivos específicos 3, 4 e 5 do estudo.

# 1. Mercury in breast milk from women of Federal Distrit, Brazil and dietary risk assessment for methyl-mercury

## Abstract

Breast milk provides all necessary nutrients for the baby, however, it may contain toxic compounds. Mercury is a toxic metal ubiquos in nature that is excreted in breast milk and could affect infant neuro development. In this study, 224 breast milk samples provided by eight human milk banks in the Federal District of Brazil were analyzed for total mercury (THg), of which 181 were also analysed for methyl mercury (MeHg), the most absorbed form of this metal by the gastrointestinal tract in humans. Samples were acid digested in a microwave oven and THg determined by atomic fluorescence spectrometry (LOQ of 0.76 µg/L). Samples were lyophilized, ethylated and MeHg determined on a MERX automated system (LOQ of 0.10 µg/L). Most of the samples were collected 1-2 months postpartum, with 38.3% during the first month Over 80% of the samples had THg values above the LOQ, reaching a maximum of 8.40  $\mu$ g/L, with average of 2.6  $\mu$ g/L. In average, MeHg accounted for 10.1% of THg, with a maximum of 74.9%. Weekly intakes for MeHg were estimated individually, considering the baby age and weight estimated by WHO curve of growth at the time of milk collection. Mean weekly intake was  $0.16 \pm 0.22 \mu g/kg$ bw, which represented 13.6 % of the PTWI. In two thirds of the cases weekly intakes of MeHg represented less than 10% of the PTWI. Only in one case, the intake exceeded 100 % of the PTWI (1.90 µg/kg bw, 119% of PTWI). These results indicate no health concern for the breastfed babies, a conclusion that can be extended to the consumers of breastmilk donated to the milk banks, primarily imature and low weight babies.

Key Words: Breast milk, mercury, methylmercury, risk assessment

### 1.1. Introduction

Breast milk provides almost all the necessary nutrients for the baby, protecting against a variety of diseases, mainly during the first 6 months of life (Haroon et al, 2013; Grezlak et al, 2014). However, milk may contain toxic compounds to which the mother has been exposed to, including mercury. Human exposure to mercury has been an important health concern worldwide since the event of Minamata disease in the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, that killed over a thoushand people (Watts, 2001). In a recent review, Ha et al. (2017) retrieved 514 relevant papers published since 2012 covering the various aspects of mercury research, from which 75 on its effects on children development

Elemental mercury is derived from natural degassing of the earth surface, and eventually is oxidized to inorganic form (IHg), returning to the surface and water systems through the rain. Furthermore, anthropogenic sources, including mining, industrial activities and deforestation can significantly increase the human burden to this metal (Tokar et al., 2013; Carpi et al., 2014). Methyl mercury (MeHg) is mainly formed in the aquatic environment and sediment by methylation of inorganic mercury by reducing bacteria (Correia & Guimarães, 2017), and the main source of exposure to MeHg is through fish consumption (JECFA, 2011). The main source of IHg for the general population is food, in addition to amalgam fillings (Ask et al., 2002; Gundacker et at., 2010), and rice, which has been shown to contain both the organic and inorganic forms (Zhu et al., 2015; Strickman and Mitchell, 2017). However, while less than 15% of IHg is absorved by the gastrointestinal tract, over 95% of ingested MeHg is absorbed, and diffuses in various body tissues, including brain (CDC, 2009). MeHg crosses the blood-brain and placental barriers and may compromise neurological development of fetuses causing irreversible damage (WHO, 2010). Al-Saleh et al (2016a) reported significant associations between MeHg levels of the mother and infant hair and infant neurodevelopment delay assessed by the Denver Developmental Screening Test II, possibily involving a mechanism of MeHg-oxidative stress (Al-Saleh et al., 2016b).

At its Sixty-first Meeting, the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food

53

Additives (JECFA, 2004) concluded that neurodevelopment is a sensitive health outcome to the exposure to MeHg, and the fetus is the most critical population group for the occurrence of neurodevelopmental toxicity as a result of exposure. The Committee established a Provisional Tolerable Weekly Intake (PTWI) of 1.6 mg/kg bw for MeHg in childbearing-aged women due the possibility of pregnancy and to protect the fetus (JECFA, 2004).

Rebelo and Caldas (2016) retrieved 34 studies published since 2000 that analyzed THg in breast milk worldwide. The levels varied substantially among the regions, with the highest found in a Brazilian Amazonian riverine population (104  $\mu$ g/L; Santos et al., 2015). Only five studies also analysed MeHg, including one in Brazil (Vieira et al., 2013). In a study conducted in the Federal District of Brazil with 18 mothers, THg intake by the infants during lactation excceed the PTWI (5 mg/kg bw) in most cases, what raised a health concern for this population, although the benefits of breast milk were highlighted by the authors (Cunha et al., 2013).

As the Federal District is a region of low fish consumption (POF 2008/2009; IBGE, 2012), the hypothesis of the present study is that most of the mercury present in milk from the Federal District mothers is in inorganic form, which is of less health concern to the fethus and less absorbed by the lactating baby than the organic form. To test this hypothesis, breast milk samples collected from milk banks were analyzed for the content of THg and MeHg. Furthermore, the risk of the lactant babies associated with the exposure to MeHg was assessed.

## 1.2. Materials and methods

### 1.2.1. Breast milk samples

The samples analyzed in this study were provided by eight human milk banks in the Federal District from May 2011 to February 2012, as described by Andrade et al. (2013). To be included in the milk donor bank, volunteers should fill the following requiriments: be breast-feeding or milking for her own child; be healthy; not smoking more than 10 cigarettes per day; not use alcohol or illegal
drugs; and provide medical and laboratory exams. Information on the mother's age and the infant's date of birth was also provided by the milk banks. The project was approved by the Ethics Committee of the University of Brasilia (CEP n° 27/11, Anex 2). The samples collected were kept at −18°C until analyzed. All the glassware used in the analyses was previously acid washed.

# 1.2.2. Total mercury analysis

THg was determined using a previously validated method described by Cunha et al. (2013). In summary, 1 mL aliquot of the homogenized milk sample was digested with 2 mL of Suprapur nitric acid (65 %; Merck, USA) in a Microwave (DGT-100 Provecto Systems, Brazil), the digest diluted to 25-mL with nanopure water and THg quantified by atomic fluorescence spectrometry (PSA 10.023 Merlin system; PS Analytical, Kemsig, Sevenoaks, UK) using a 2 % stannous chloride solution as a reduction agent. The performance of the method was confirmed with certified skim milk powder reference material containing 9.4±1.7 ng/g THg (BCR®-150; Institute for Reference Material and Measurements, Belgium) with recoveries between 95% and 105%. The limits of detection (LOD) and quantification (LOQ), estimated based on the instrument response of a blank solution, were 0.26 and 0.76 μg/L, respectively.

## 1.2.3. Methyl mercury analysis

An aliquot of the breast milk samples (5 mL) was lyophilized (Liotop – K105), and samples analysed following the validated method described by Vieira et al. (2013). In summary, 5 mL of 25% KOH methanolic solution was added to a known amount of lyophilized milk sample (0.2 g) in a teflon tube and let at 70°C for 6h, with gentle stirring every hour. The samples were kept for 48h in the dark, centrifuged, and 50  $\mu$ L taken for ethylation with 50  $\mu$ L of tetra ethyl sodium borate (1%, from Brooks Rand Labs; Seattle, USA) and 200  $\mu$ L of acetate buffer (pH 4.5; 2 mol/L). The mixture was diluted up to 40 mL with ultrapure water (milli-Q, Millipore, Cambridge, MA, USA). MeHg was analyzed on a MERX automated MeHg system (Brooks Rand Labs) equipped with an auto-

sampler, a purge and trap unit, a packed column GC/pyrolysis unit, and a Model III atomic fluorescence spectrophotometer. Samples were analyzed in duplicate. A certified material was analyzed with each batch for quality control (IAEA Biological Reference Materials of Terrestrial Origin for Determination of Trace and Minor Elements; Human hair, IAEA 085), with recoveries between 85% and 105%. The LOQ was stablished based on the lower level of calibration curve and corresponded to  $0.1 \mu g/L$  MeHg.

#### 1.2.4. MeHg intake by infants and risk characterization

Consumption of human-milk by the infants at the time the milk was collected was estimated based on Costa et al. (2010), and body weight was estimated based data from WHO Child Growth Standards (WHO, 2006). As no information about sex was provided, a mean milk consumption and body weight between boys and girls was assumed. MeHg intake, in µg/kg bw/week was calculated for each breast milk sample and child according to Eq. 1.

$$Intake = \frac{Consumption (L) x concentration (\mu g/L)}{body weight (kg)}$$
Eq. 1

The risk from exposure to MeHg was assessed according to Eq. 2, and expressed as % PTWI of MeHg (1.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw; JECFA, 2011). Risk may exist when the % is higher than 100:

$$\% PTWI = \frac{Intake \times 100}{PTWI}$$
 Eq. 2

#### 1.2.5. Statistical Analysis

All data obtained were analysed using SPSS version 22, IBM software. Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk were used to test for normality of the distributions. Spearman Test was used for correlation analysis in not normal distributions, with significance at  $p \le 0.05$ .

# 1.3. Results

#### 1.3.1. Studied population

The 224 breast milk samples analyzed in this study were provided by 213 mothers to the milk bank of the Federal District. In average, the donors were  $28.6 \pm 6.6$  years (15 to 47 years), and mean body weight of the newborn babies was  $3.2 \pm 0.56$  kg (1.2 to 5.3 kg). Most of the samples were collected 1-2 months postpartum, with 38.3% of them during the first month. All the samples were analyzed for THg. Due to limitations of sample volume, only 181 samples were analysed for MeHg.

#### 1.3.2. THg and MeHg levels in breast milk

Table 1 summarizes the results of mercury analysis in the breast milk samples and the individual results are shown in Appendix 1. Over 80% of the samples had THg values above the LOQ (0.76  $\mu$ g/L), reaching a maximum of 8.40  $\mu$ g/L, with average of 2.6  $\mu$ g/L. Levels of MeHg were much lower, with almost half of the 181 samples analyzed containing levels below the LOQ (0.10  $\mu$ g/L), with a maximum of 2.82  $\mu$ g/L. In average, MeHg accounted for 10.1% of THg, with a maximum of 74.9. Figure 1 shows the distributions of the levels found and the boxplots of the data.

	Ν	Mean ±	Median	Min.	Max
	(% ≥ LOQ)	SD			
THg (µg/L)	224	2.6 ±	2.36	<0.76	8.40
	(84.1)	1.6 <sup>a</sup>			
MeHg (µg/L)	181	0.19 ±	0.05	<0.10	2.82
	(45.6)	0.28 <sup>b</sup>			
% as MeHg	181	10.1 ±	13.5	0.28	74.91
		13.5			

**Table 1.** THg and MeHg levels in breast milk samples provided by the bank milk samples of the Federal District, Brazil.

a. samples < LOQ (0.76  $\mu$ g/L) were considered at 1/2 LOQ; samples < LOD (0.26  $\mu$ g/L) were considered at 1/2 LOD; b. samples ≤ LOQ were considered at 1/2 LOQ (0.10  $\mu$ g/L); SD: standard deviation

The distribuitions shown in Figure 1 were not normal, so Spearman analysis was used for correlation analysis. A weak, but significant correlation was found between concentrations of THg and MeHg (rs=0.157; p=0.034). Table 2 shows also significant correlations between months of breastfeeding and concentration of MeHg (p=0.001) and between mother's age and MeHg (p=0.024).

	MeHg levels (µg/L)	THg levels (μg/L)	% PTWI MeHg
Months of breastfeeding	0.234 (0.001)	-0.16 (0.817)	-0.063 (0.398)
Mother's age, years	0.168 (0.024)	0.085 (0.217)	0.107(0.154)
% of MeHg	0.662 (0.000)	-0.592 (0.000)	0.623 (0.000)
MeHg intake (µg/kg bw/week)	0.920 (0.000)	0.137 (0.065)	1.000 (0.000)

**Table 2**. Spearman coefficient correlation for MeHg and THg concentrations (pvalue)



## 1.3.3. Intake of MeHg by infants and risk characterization

Mean weekly intake of MeHg was 0.16  $\pm$  0.22 µg/kg bw, with a maximum of 1.90 µg/kg bw; the distribution is shown in Figure 2. Also shown in Figure 2 is the distribution of the risk for each infant/mother case from the exposure to MeHg, expressed in % of the PTWI (1.6 µg/kg bw), as well as the dispersion plot of the % PTWI and months of breastfeeding, which correlation was not significant (Table 2).



**Figure 2.** Distribuition of the mean MeHg weekly intake and of %PTWI, and dispersion analysis according to months of breastfeeding

In average, MeHg intake through breastfeeding contributed to 13.6 % of the PTWI, and in two thirds of the cases it represented less than 10% of the PTWI. In only one case, the intake exceeded 100 % of the PTWI (119%; Figure

2), which corresponds to a 7 months old child. There was a significant correlation between % MeHg and MeHg concentration and % PTWI of MeHg (Table 2).

# 1.4. Discussion

The THg values in breast milk found in this study (mean of 2.6  $\mu$ g/L) were lower than those obtained in two previous studies conducted in the Federal District, when the number of mothers providing sample were much lower. Costa et al. (2005) analyzed milk samples collected from 23 donors (7 to 30 days postpartum), finding a mean THg level of 5.73  $\mu$ g/L (<0.43 to 23.1  $\mu$ g/L). Cunha et al. (2013) found a similar THg mean level in 142 breast milk samples provided by 18 mothers from 15 and 90 days postpartum (6.47  $\mu$ g/L; <0.76 to 22.7  $\mu$ g/L). Studies conducted in the Brazilian Amazon found similar (Vieira et al., 2013) or higher levels (Boishio and Henshel, 2000; Santos et al., 2015) than the ones reported in the present study. Overal, the total mercury levels in breast milk from Brazilian mothers are higher than those found in most other regions of the world (see review by Rebelo & Caldas, 2016, and Table 3), probably due to high levels of mercury naturally present in Brazilian soil and water (Lacerda & Gonçalves, 2001; Fadini & Jardim, 2001; Carpi et al., 2013).

Costa et al. (2005) and Cunha et al. (2013) reported a very low frequence of fish consumption among the study participants. Indeed, in the last Brazilian consumption survey (POF 2008-2009; IBGE, 2012), only 7 of 110 Federal District participant women aged 15 to 47 years old reported the consumption of fish (2 non-consecutive days reporting), with an estimated mean consumption of 8.73 g/dia (consumers and non-consumers). Cunha et al. (2013) did not find a significant correlation between fish consumption and THg in breast milk during the 90 days period, but providing a fish meal to the mothers on the 75<sup>th</sup> day had a significant correlation (r = 0.6087, p = 0.0057) between breast milk THg and the mother number of amalgam fillings, which is an important source of mercury, especially IHg (Gundacher et al., 2010).

Miklavcic et al. (2013) also found a significant correlation between the number of amalgam fillings and IHg in breast milk in Europe.

Cunha et al. (2013) found a signficant correlation between THg levels in breast milk and consumption frequency of fat, grain and vegetable servings (p<0.02). Rice is a staple food in Brazil, with a mean consumption of 186 g/day in the Federal District (IBGE, 2012), and can be an important source of mercury exposure (Meng et al., 2010, 2011; Zhu et al., 2015; Strickman and Mitchell, 2017). While it was found that mercury methylated in sediment was the sole source of MeHg in rice grain, IHg was almost entirely from the atmospher (Strickman and Mitchell, 2017). In a recent review, Rothenberg et al. (2014) showed that in most studies, mercury was present in rice primarily as IHg. Furthermore, Temmerman et al. (2009) have shown that atmospheric gaseous mercury is by far the most important source for the accumulation of this element in vegetables.

Due to the relevance of MeHg for the neurological effects of mercury to the fetus and infants, and the much higher gastrintestinal absorption rate of MeHg compared to IHg, it is imperious that speciation of the mercury present in breast milk be performed to evaluate the actual risks that breastfed infants are exposed to. Very few studies have analysed MeHg in breast milk worldwide, and a summary of these studies is shown in Table 3.

In the study conducted by Vieira et al. (2013) in amazonic region, a significant higher level of THg, MeHg and MeHg/THg ratio was found in breastmilk coleccted among the riverine population compared to the urban population (p< 0.001), which has a much lower fish consumption (44% consume less than one fish meal/week) than the riverines (54% consume at least 3 fish meals/week). In average, 36% of THg was present as MeHg in the riverine population, while in the urban population this was 12%, similar to what was found in the present study for the low fish consumption Federal District population (10,1%).

Gundacker et al. (2010) reported that Hg in all 21 breast milk samples collected from Austrian women were in the inorganic form. The authors also found that the number of maternal amalgam fillings was associated with THg in meconium and with IHg in placenta. In a multinational sudy conducted in Europe (Miklavcic et al., 2013), the mean/median THg levels in breast milk reached 0.6 µg/L in Greece (276 g fish/week), with only 7% accounting for MeHg, the lowest ratio among the countries (Table 3). Although Slovenian women consume the lowest fish amount among the populations (178 g/week), MeHg accounted for 47% of THg, in the same range as Croacia and Italy, who were higher fish consumers (280-300 g/week) (Valent et al., 2013; Miklavcic et al., 2013). According to the authors, this apparent contradictory result was related to the type and origine of the fish consumed by each population. Indeed, various studies have shown that mercury concentration in fish depend on the trophic level, with piscivorous fish containing the higher THg concentrations and % MeHg (Berzas Nevado et al., 2010; Maulvault et al., 2015).

Miklavcic et al. (2013) found a significant correlation between the frequency of fish consumption and the levels of THg and MeHg in breast milk (p= 0.002 and 0.027, respectively), in addition to cord blood (p<0.001), maternal's blood (p<0.001) and hair (0.01, respectively). In Japan, which has a high fish consumer population, 54% of mercury found in breast milk was in the organic form, and a significant correlation was found between the lipid-adjusted MeHg in breast milk and Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) *plus* docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) in maternal plasma, markers for fish consumption (Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015). The authors found that the median MeHg intake by one month old Japanese infants (4kg bw and 800 mL milk) was 0.63 µg/kg bw/week MeHg, representing 39% of the PTWI.

Considering the mean level of MeHg reported by Vieira et al. (2013; Table 3) and a milk consumption of 750 mL for a 5.5 kg 2-3 month baby, the estimated intake of MeHg for the Amazonian urban and riverine populations were 0.11 and 0.83  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, respectively, corresponding to 6.9 and 51% of the PTWI.

Reference	Country	N THg (MeHg)	THg μg/L (range)	MeHg µg/L (range)	% MeHg	Observation
Vieira et al., 2013	Brazil,	82 (45)	0.36	0.12	0.12	Urban population
	Amazonia		(0.09 - 3.7)	(0.01 - 0.47)	(0.01 - 0.98)	
	State	75 (46)	2.3	0.87	0.37	Riveirine population
			(0.12 - 6.48)	(0.11 - 3.4)	(0.12 - 0.71)	
Gundacker et al., 2010	Austria	21	IHg = 0.2* (0.1 - 2)	not detected	-	2-8 weeks pp
Valent et al., 2013	Italy	492 (182)	0.33	0.17	58 (1-100)	Mature milk
	•	· · ·	(0 - 28.3)	(0.01 - 1.9)	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Miklavcic et al., 2013*	Italy	605 (224)	0.2		60	MeHg values are in
	·		( <lod -="" 0.8)<="" td=""><td></td><td>(15 - 100)</td><td>percentage of THg</td></lod>		(15 - 100)	percentage of THg
	Slovenia	284 (7)	0.2		47 (3 - 71)	
			( <lod -="" 0.8)<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></lod>			
	Croacia	125 (26)	0.2		56 (23 - 100)	
			( <lod-1)< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></lod-1)<>			
	Greece	44 (21)	0.6	7%	7 (2 - 96)	
			( <lod -="" 9.4)<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></lod>			
lwai-Shimada et al.,	Japan	27 (27)	0.81**	0.45**	54**	30 days pp
2015			(0.14 - 1.87)	(0.06 - 1.2)	(17 - 87)	

 Table 3. Studies that evaluated total mercury and methylmercury in breast milk from 2000-2016

pp=post-partum; \* median; \*\*median (P5-P95);

In a previous study conducted by our research group (Cunha et al. 2013), the intake of THg by Federal District babies during breastfeeding exceeded the PTWI (5 µg/kg bw/week) in most cases (up to 800%), which could indicate a health concern. This THg PTWI was withdrawn by the JECFA in 2010, as it was agreed that MeHg is the relevant toxicological form of mercury for neural adverse effects for the fetus and babies (JECFA, 2011). In attempting to estimate the exposure of the breastfed babies to MeHg within that study, Caldas and Rebelo (2016) assumed that 50% of the THg was present as MeHg. The estimated mean intake of MeHg in the Cunha et al. study was 3.2 µg/kg bw/week, corresponding to 200% of the PTWI. The present study, however showed that a much lower proportion of the THg in breast milk from mothers in the Federal District is present in the organic form, and the intake of MeHg exceeded the PTWI for only one of the 181 infant/mother cases evaluated, with most of the intakes accounting for less than 10% of the PTWI. These results indicate that the risks of neuroeffects due to the MeHg intake through breastfeeding for this population can be excluded.

The breast milk samples analysed in this study were originated from milk banks, which provide breast milk to immature newborn babies and low weight babies that, for some reason, cannot be breastfeed (ANVISA, 2008). Hence, the data provided by the samples analyzed can be extended to this population as well. Considering a consumption of 200 mL milk and 2 kg bw for immature newborn or low weight babies, the maximum %PTWI was 28%, hence confirming our previous conclusion about the safety of consuming breastmilk in the Federal District area.

One main strength of this study was the number of mothers involved and of samples analysed (provided by milk banks), higher than previous studies conducted in the Federal District or other Brazilian regions (provided by the mothers). However, this study had some limitations that should be addressed. One limitation was the lack of body weight of the infants and milk consumption at the time the sample was collected, which were estimated based on published data. Another limitation was the lack of food diet and number of amalgams of the breast milk donnors, especially fish, rice and vegetables. This information would allow some correlations that could explain the large variation among the mercury levels found in the samples. Those informations are not available in milk banks and could not be obtained from the mothers.

# 1.5. Conclusions

Overall, THg concentrations in breast milk from mothers of the Federal District were lower than what was found in previous studies conducted in the region. The levels of MeHg found in the samples confirm our hypothesis that most of the mercury present in milk from the low fish consumer Federal District mothers was in the inorganic form, probably due to the IHg mercury expected to be present in grain and vegetables ou amalgams fillings. Weekly intake of MeHg represented, in average, 13.6% of the PTWI, with only one exceedance (119% of PTWI), indicating no health concern for the breastfed babies. Consumers of breast milk donated to the milk banks are also not exposed to MeHg levels that could represent a health risk. This conclusion is very important in the context of breast milk banks, in which the quality of the milk are a constant concern. Nevertheless, it is always important to emphasize the importance of monitoring the levels of environmental contaminants in breast milk, an essential food for the baby, mainly in the first 6 months of life.

# 2. Arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em leite humano por ICP-MS – validação do método, análise das amostras e avaliação de risco da exposição dos lactentes

#### Resumo

Metais e metalóides tóxicos são encontrados em todos os compartimentos ambientais e são utilizados na produção de vários produtos e equipamentos de uso humano. A exposição a arsênio, cádmio e chumbo pode representar um risco para a saúde, principalmente para o feto e lactentes. Nesse estudo, um método para análise desses contaminantes em leite materno utilizando digestão ácida em microondas e análise por ICP-MS foi validado, com LOQ de 0,31 µg/L para o chumbo, 0,016 µg/L para o cádmio e 0,08 µg/L para o arsênio. No total 212 amostras coletadas em bancos de leite do Distrito Federal foram analisadas, com concentrações médias de 6,64  $\pm$  18,8 µg/L para chumbo (75,9 % de amostras  $\geq$  LOQ) e 0,24  $\pm$  0,41 µg/L para cádmio (71,2 % de amostras  $\geq$  LOQ) e mediana de 0,04 µg/L para arsênio (4 amostras  $\geq$  LOQ). A ingestão média semanal de cádmio estimada representou 9% da ingestão máxima tolerável. Para o chumbo e arsênio, as margens de exposição para a saúde dos lactentes.

Palavras-chaves: arsênio, cádmio, chumbo, leite materno, ICP-MS, avaliaçao de risco

#### 2.1. Introdução

Os metais e metalóides são ubíquos na natureza, estando presentes em solo, água, plantas e animais, representando grupos importantes de contaminantes químicos ambientais a que o homem é exposto diariamente e que pode potencialmente representar um risco à saúde (ATSDR, 2015). O leite é o principal alimento para o bebê nos primeiros meses de vida, aportando todos os nutrientes necessários para seu crescimento e fortalecendo os laços com a mãe (WHO, 2007). Porém, a presença de contaminantes tóxicos como chumbo, arsênio e cádmio em leite materno tem sido largamente descrita na literatura, levando à preocupação quanto aos potenciais riscos à saúde dos lactentes (Al Saleh et al., 2003 Bose-O'Reilly et al., 2008; Abdulrazzaq et al., 2008; Miklavcic et al., 2013; Islam et al., 2014; Marques et al., 2014; Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014; Carignan et al., 2015).

Os principais métodos de análise para determinação de chumbo, cádmio e/ou arsênio em diferentes matrizes biológicas, inclusive leite, são a espectrometria de absorção atômica (EAA) utilizando atomização em chama (Honda et al., 2003; Gonçalves et al., 2010) ou em forno de grafite (Al Saleh et al., 2003; Marques et al., 2013), e ICP-MS (*Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry*) (Kosanovic et al., 2008; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013), que é a técnica mais adequada para análise de arsênio. A principal vantagem do ICP-MS é a possibilidade de se analisar simultaneamente todos os metais, o que reduz de maneira importante o tempo de análise. Na maioria dos métodos, o leite é submetido a digestão ácida, principalmente em micro-ondas sob condições de temperatura e pressão controlada (Kosanovic et al., 2008; Sardans et al., 2010; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013).

O chumbo é o metal tóxico mais abundante na natureza e tem larga utilização industrial (IARC, 2012). Seu alvo primário é o sistema nervoso central (Nemsadze et al., 2009), e cérebros de fetos e bebês apresentam maior sensibilidade aos seus efeitos tóxicos devido à imaturidade da barreira encefálica (Shawanha et al, 2016; Schnaas et al, 2006; Koyashik et al, 2010). A Agência Internacional de Pesquisa em Câncer (IARC) classifica o cádmio e o arsênio inorgânico como carcinogênico a humanos (Grupo I), e a deficiência de ferro pode contribuir para uma maior absorção de cádmio em mulheres durante a gravidez e lactação (CDC, 2009). A exposição humana ao metaloide arsênio se dá, principalmente, pelo consumo de água

contaminada e de frutos do mar, em especial crustáceos (Samanta et al., 2007). O arsênio tem toxicidade reprodutiva importante, podendo levar a morte fetal, baixo peso do feto, aborto e eclampsia (WHO, 2001; Hopenhayn-Rich et al., 2000). Enquanto o cádmio possui uma dose de exposição segura para o homem (tolerable weekly intake, TWI), avaliações conduzidas pelo *Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives* (JECFA, 2010a,b) e pela Agência Europeia de Segurança dos Alimentos (EFSA, 2010) concluíram, com base no conhecimento disponível, que este parâmetro não pode ser determinado para o chumbo e arsênio. Para estes metais, foram estabelecidos benchmark doses (BMD), que representam níveis de exposição que levam a um efeito adverso específico. O TWI (cádmio) e as BMDs (chumbo e arsênio) são os parâmetros toxicológicos utilizados para caracterizar o risco da exposição humana a estes metais.

Este estudo tem como objetivos a validação de um método analítico para determinação de arsênio, chumbo e cádmio em amostras de leite materno por ICP-MS após digestão ácida em micro-ondas, e avaliar o risco de exposição de lactentes a esses metais pelo consumo de leite materno.

#### 2.2. Materiais e métodos

#### 2.2.1. Reagentes e padrões analíticos

As soluções padrões de chumbo e de cádmio (1000 mg/mL) foram obtidas da Specsol (lotes F13E0369 e F13J0259A, respectivamente), e a de arsênio (1000  $\mu$ g/mL, High-Purity Standarts (NC, EUA; lote: 0919418). A partir destas soluções foi preparado uma solução mista de metais (0,1  $\mu$ g/mL para chumbo e arsênio e 0,02  $\mu$ g/mL para cádmio) preparada com HNO<sub>3</sub> a 2%. O ácido nítrico ultrapuro 65% (Merck & Co, NJ, EUA) utilizado neste estudo foi submetido a um processo de destilação antes de ser utilizado.

Toda vidraria e tubos utilizados nas análises foram submetidos a um protocolo de lavagem, que consiste em lavagem preliminar com água destilada e extran a 5%, imersão em solução com  $HNO_3$  10% por 24 hrs, enxague e imersão em água miliQ por mais 24hrs.

O material de referencia certificado de metais em leite, Skimmed Milk Powder BCR – 150 EC-IRC-IRMM foi obtido da ERM (European Reference Marteirals), e contém valores de referencia para chumbo (1  $\pm$  0,01 µg/g) e cádmio (21,8  $\pm$  1,4 ng/g), mas não para arsênio.

## 2.2.2 Equipamentos

As amostras de leite foram digeridas na bomba de digestão TFM<sup>™</sup>-PTFE em forno de microondas Speedwave (Berghof, Microwave digestion system). As condições de operação do microondas estão descritas na Tabela 1.

Etapa	T (°C)	P(psi)	TA (min)	TI (min)	PO (%)
1	150	30	3	5	80
2	200	30	2	20	90
3	50	25	1	10	0

**Tabela 1** – Condições otimizadas de operação do forno de microondas

T= temperatura; P= pressão; TA= tempo para atingir a pressão desejada; TI= tempo; PO= potência (power), em porcentagem da potência total atingida pelo equipamento.

Os metais foram determinados no ICP-MS (*Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry*), marca Perkin Elmer (Nexion 300D, quadrupolo) cujas condições de operação estão descritas na Tabela 2. A análise de arsênio mostrou interferência de poliatômicos com mesma massa, que não foram corrigidas pelo software do equipamento. Dessa forma, para a determinação de arsênio foi necessário a utilização do módulo KED (*Kinetic energy discrimination*). Argônio 5.0, utilizado para carreamento das amostras no sistema e hélio 5.0 utilizado no KED foram obtidos da Air Liquide (Brasil).

Parâmetro	Condição de operação
Fluxo de argônio no nebulizador	0,81 L/min
Fluxo de argônio no plasma	18 L/min
Fluxo de hélio na célula de KED	4,7 mL/min
Potência	1600 W
Dwell time	50 ms
Sample flush	45s, 48 rpm
Read delay	25s, 20 rpm
Análise	20 rpm
Wash time	45s, 24rpm

Tabela 2. Condições otimizadas de operação do ICP-MS

Em cada leitura foram realizadas 60 varreduras e foram realizadas 7 leituras para cada amostra. Diariamente, foi feito um *tunning* de calibração de massas do equipamento com leitura da intensidade dos seguintes isótopos: Be 9, Mg 24, In 115, U 238, CeO 156, Ce 140 e Ce2+ 70. A utilização de padrões internos foi considerada desnecessária após realização de estudo que avaliou o comportamento da amostra e dos padrões internos (Sc 45, Ga 69, Ga 71, Ge 74, Rh 103, Pd 108, In 115, Te 130, Pr 141, Tm 169, Lu 175, Ta 181, Ir 193 e Bi 209). A cada 10 amostras, foi feita a leitura de uma das concentrações da curva de calibração para verificação da manutenção das condições de operação do ICP-MS.

# 2.2.3. Amostras de leite materno

A amostras de leite foram obtidos de oito bancos de leite humano (BLH) do DF, localizados no Hospital Regional da Asa Norte, Hospital Regional da Asa Sul, Hospital Regional de Brazlândia, Hospital Regional de Planaltina, Hospital Regional do Paranoá, Hospital Regional de Sobradinho, Hospital Regional de Santa Maria e Hospital Regional de Taguatinga. Entre maio de 2011 e fevereiro de 2012, foram coletadas 224 amostras obtidas de 213 doadoras diferentes, representando um nível de confiança de 93,5% em relação ao número total de doadoras da Rede em 2010 (Andrade et al., 2013). Destas, 212 foram analisadas neste estudo. As doadoras coletaram o leite diretamente nos frascos cedidos pelo laboratório ou alíquotas da amostra doada (leite cru) foram retiradas por funcionárias do BLH e transferidas para tubos falcon de 50 mL cedidos pelo laboratório. As amostras coletadas foram mantidas em freezer (-20°C) até o momento da análise. O estudo teve a aprovação do Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa sobre Seres Humanos do Departamento de Ciências da Saúde da Universidade de Brasília, sob registro de projeto no CEP nº 27/11, com data de aprovação de 13/04/2011 (Anexo 2).

#### 2.2.4. Preparação das amostras e análise

As amostras de leite foram descongeladas e homogeneizadas a temperatura ambiente. Foi retirada uma alíquota de 3 mL da amostra, foram acrescentados 5 mL de ácido nítrico 65% destilado, e as amostras submetidas ao processo de digestão em micro-ondas, segundo as condições mostradas na Tabela 1. Três horas após o término do ciclo de digestão (etapa de resfriamento), as amostras foram transferidas para balões volumétricos certificados de 20 mL, as bombas de digestão lavadas com água milliQ e o conteúdo transferido para o balão volumétrico até completar o volume. As amostras foram transferidas para tubos falcon de 50 mL e armazenadas em geladeira até o momento da análise. Uma alíquota de 2,5 mL da amostra digerida foi retirada, e 5,5 mL de água miliQ adicionada para injeção no ICP-MS.

#### 2.2.5. Validação do método

A validação do método foi realizada utilizando um pool de amostras de leite humano. O efeito matriz e a recuperação foram avaliados pela comparação das contagens (cps) obtidas para cada um dos metais analisados no ICP-MS nas três condições: [1] solução de ácido nítrico a 5% fortificada com concentrações conhecidas dos metais; [2] matriz de leite materno (pool de amostras de leite humano) fortificado com concentrações conhecidas dos metais após procedimento de digestão da amostra e [3] matriz de leite materno fortificada com concentrações conhecidas dos metais antes do processo de digestão da amostra. O experimento foi realizado em triplicata em cada nível de concentração.

73

*O efeito matriz* foi avaliado comparando-se a diferença entre o número de contagens obtidas em cada nível na matriz branca fortificada pós-extração com as obtidas no analito em solução, segundo a Equação 1.

Equação 1:

 $Efeito matriz, \% = \frac{\text{média de contagens obtidas na fortificação pós - digestão x 100}}{\text{média de contagens obtidas na fortificação do ácido nítrico}}$ 

O cálculo foi feito para cada nível de fortificação e depois foi aplicado o teste T por ponto para verificação de diferença estatística entre as médias dos dois conjuntos de amostras.

A linearidade foi avaliada por meio de uma curva com pontos em triplicata em matriz extraída (fortificação pós-extração). A homocedasticidade dos dados da curva utilizando testes F e de Cochran Os parâmetros avaliados foram a determinação linear (aceito quando significativo,  $\alpha$ =0,05), análise da dispersão de resíduos, desvio padrão dos resíduos, falta de ajuste e soma dos erros residuais.

*A recuperação* foi estimada pela comparação do número de contagens do analito na presença de matriz (fortificação pós-extração) com o número de contagens na amostra fortificada pré-extração (Equação 2), e permite avaliar as perdas durante o processo de extração. Para o nível de concentração testado, a recuperação média deve ficar entre 70 e 110% (MAPA, 2011),

Equação 2:

 $Recuperação \% = \frac{n^{\circ} \text{ contagens obtidas na fortificação pré - extração x100}}{n^{\circ} \text{de contagens obtidas na fortificação pós - extração}}$ 

A repetitividade foi avaliada pela análise de amostras fortificadas nos mesmos níveis da curva de calibração, preparados e analisados pelo mesmo analista, nas mesmas condições de trabalho. A repetitividade foi considerada satisfatória quando o coeficiente de variação (CV) foi menor que 20% (MAPA, 2011).

A precisão intermediária foi avaliada pela análise de amostras fortificadas, nas mesmas concentrações, cada uma em triplicata, preparadas e analisadas pelo mesmo analista em dias diferentes, mas com as mesmas condições laboratoriais. A precisão intermediária foi considerada satisfatória quando o CV foi menor que 30% (MAPA, 2011).

*A eficiência* do procedimento foi avaliada a partir da digestão de 7 alíquotas do material de referência Skin Milk Powder BCR – 150 EC-IRC-IRMM, com concentrações conhecidas de cádmio e chumbo.

*O limite de quantificação (LOQ)* do método foi definido como a menor concentração testada que apresentou recuperação, e precisão dentro dos valores estabelecidos (CV<20% para repetitividade e CV<30% para precisão intermediária) (MAPA, 2011). Para o nível de concentração testado, a recuperação deve ficar entre 70 e 110% (MAPA, 2011).

Em cada lote de análise foram corridas, ao final, amostras do material de referência, para verificação da adequação das análises realizadas pelo equipamento naquele dia. A recuperação variou de 85 a 110%.

2.2.6. Avaliação da exposição de lactentes a chumbo, cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco a saúde

O cálculo da exposição (ingestão) a cada um dos metais analisados foi realizado para cada amostra, de acordo com a Equação 5. O peso corpóreo do bebê no mês em que o leite foi doado foi estimado a partir dos dados da OMS (WHO, 2002). O consumo de leite materno foi estimado a partir do trabalho de Costa et al. (2010).

Equação 3

Ingestão diária =  $\frac{concentração do metal imes consumo diário de leite materno}{peso corpóreo}$ 

A caracterização do risco da exposição a cádmio foi realizada comparando-se a ingestão estimada na Eq. 3, expressa em µg/kg pc/semana, com a ingestão tolerável semanal de 2,5 µg/kg pc (TWI, *tolerable weekly intake;* EFSA, 2012), expressa em termos percentuais. Risco pode existir quando a %TWI é maior que 100

Equação 4

$$\% TWI = \frac{Ingestao \ diária \ x \ 7 \times 100}{TWI}$$

Nem o chumbo nem o arsênio possuem uma dose estabelecida que pode ser considerada segura. A EFSA estabeleceu uma dose benchmark, limite inferior (BMDL<sub>1</sub>) de 0,5 µg/kg pc/dia para efeitos neurológicos em crianças, relacionada com a diminuição no coeficiente de inteligência (EFSA, 2010). Para o arsênio, o JECFA estabeleceu uma BMDL<sub>0,5</sub> de 3 µg/kg pc/dia, relacionada com um aumento de 0,5% da incidência de câncer de pulmão (JECFA, 2011b). Para esses dois metais, a caracterização do risco é estimada a partir da margem de exposição (MOE), na qual se compara a exposição com a BMDL (Equação 5). Quanto menor a MOE, maior o risco de uma população, já que a ingestão se aproxima da dose que causou um determinado efeito (BMDL).

Equação 5

$$MOE = \frac{BMDL}{ingestão diária}$$

#### 2.2.7. Análise Estatística

Os dados obtidos foram analisados utilizando o programa estatístico SPSS versão 22, IBM software. Foram realizadas análises descritivas, de normalidade utilizando os testes Kolmogorov-Smirnov e Shapiro-Wilk e teste de Spearman para realizar análise de correlação nas distribuições não normais, com significância com p ≤ 0.05.

## 2.3. Resultados

## 2.3.1 Validação do método analítico

# Chumbo

A Tabela 3 mostra o *efeito matriz* para a determinação de chumbo em leite humano. A representação gráfica (Figura 1) e os resultados do teste T em cada nível de concentração (Tabela 3) mostraram que a resposta do equipamento quando o chumbo estava em presença da matriz foi significativamente diferente quando comparado ao meio de ácido nítrico (p < 0,05), indicando a necessidade de utilização da curva em matriz para determinação de chumbo em leite humano. Em todos os casos, houve um aumento de sinal na presença da matriz leite, provavelmente relacionada também ao chumbo presente na amostra controle. A Tabela 3 mostra também as médias dos coeficientes de correlação de cada curva analítica em matriz, sendo maior que 0,99 para curva em matriz na faixa de concentração avaliada



**Figura 1**. Representação gráfica das curvas de calibração para chumbo em matriz leite e em ácido nítrico 5%.

Concentração	Média*,	DP	Média*,	DP	Efeito	P**
(µg/L)	ácido		matriz		matriz (%)	
0	8978	1204,9	15029	1140,3	+67,3	0,018
0,3125	16586	661,9	24205	1712,8	+45,9	0,031
0,7813	37743	1773,2	49208	1393,0	+30,4	0,001
1,5625	65325	1980,1	83539	709,3	+27,9	0,004
3,1250	126713	2776,9	141748	2176,3	+11,9	0,009
R2	0,9974		0,9978			

**Tabela 3.** Estudo de efeito matriz para determinação de chumbo em leite humano por ICP-MS, leitura no ICP-MS (cps, n=4)

\*Média de contagens; \*\* - p referente a aplicação do teste T para determinação de diferença estatística entre contaminação em ácido e em matriz.

A curva analítica em matriz ajustada de acordo com o método de mínimos quadrados (sem fator de ponderação) foi considerada homocedástica, de acordo com os testes F e teste de Cochrane. A Figura 2 mostra a homocedasticidade da curva, onde os resíduos são aleatórios em toda faixa de concentração.



**Figura 2**. Representação gráfica dos resíduos percentuais da curva de calibração em matriz leite para chumbo ajustada pelo método dos mínimos quadrados, sem ponderação.

A recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediária na determinação de chumbo em leite foram avaliadas em 4 níveis de concentração, em triplicata, com preparação separada de cada uma das soluções (Tabela 4). O menor nível de concentração que atendeu aos critérios de aceitabilidade do método foi de 0,31  $\mu$ g/L (recuperação entre 70-110% e CV< 20% e < 30 % para repetibilidade e precisão intermediária), estabelecido como o LOQ do método para determinação de chumbo em leite.

<b>Tabela 4.</b> Recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediaria	para	analise de
chumbo em leite por ICP-MS		

Concentração	Recuperação	Repetibilidade CV(%),	Precisão
(µg/L)	(%), N=3	N=3	intermediária CV(%),
			N =6
0,31	80,7	12,8	9,1
0,78	107,4	1,8	11,7
1,56	102,4	6,6	10,9
3,12	96,4	2,0	-

CV: coeficiente de variação

Os resultados da análise do material certificado Skin Milk Powder BCR – 150 EC-IRC-IRMM estão mostrados na Tabela 5.

	Massa (g)	Pb (µg/g)	Recuperação	Cd (ng/g)	Recuperação
			(%)		(%)
MR1	0,15303	0,997	99,7	19,03	87,28
MR2	0,15067	0,863	86,3	18,30	83,93
MR3	0,15203	0,844	84,4	24,69	113,27
MR4	0,15109	0,944	94,4	19,37	88,84
MR5	0,15050	0,920	92,0	20,47	93,89
MR6	0,15082	0,997	99,7	20,47	93,90
MR7	0,15010	1,012	101,2	23,82	109,25
	Média	0,940	93,96	20,98	95,77
	desvio	0,07	6,74	2,45	11,22

**Tabela 5.** Análise de chumbo e cádmio no material de referência de leite, que declara conter  $1,0 \pm 0,04 \mu g/g$  de chumbo e  $21,8 \pm 1,4 ng/g$  de cádmio.

# Cádmio

A Figura 3 e a Tabela 6 mostram o *efeito matriz* para a determinação de cádmio em leite humano. Tanto a representação gráfica quanto a avaliação feita pelo teste T (p < 0,05) mostraram a existência de efeito matriz nas duas concentrações mais altas da curva, indicando a necessidade de utilizar a curva em matriz. A Tabela 6 mostra também os coeficientes de correlação de cada curva analítica em matriz foi > 0,99, mostrando *linearidade* na resposta do ICP-MS na faixa de concentração avaliada.



**Figura 3**. Representação gráfica das curvas de calibração para cádmio em matriz leite materno e em ácido.

A curva analítica foi ajustada de acordo com o método de mínimos quadrados (sem fator de ponderação) e foi considerada homocedástica, de acordo com os testes F (F calc 0,979; F tab 99) e teste de Cochrane (C calc 0,4933; C tab 0,683). A Figura 4 mostra a homocedasticidade da curva, onde os resíduos são aleatórios em toda faixa de concentração.

Concentração	Média,	DP	Média,	DP	Efeito	р
(µg/L)	ácido		matriz		matriz	
					(%)	
0	61,9	6,5	155,6	13,60	+151	0,003
0,008	198,7	16,1	239,1	116,7	+20	0,268
0,016	303,9	19,1	293,4	54,09	-4,5	0,486
0,062	1010	50,4	937,6	49,39	-8,8	0,171
0,156	2419	127	2271	47,94	-6,1	0,148
0,312	4843	192	4223	33,97	-12,8	0,002
0,625	9493	402	8281	167,7	-12,8	0,005
R2	0,9973		0,9992			

**Tabela 6.** Estudo de efeito matriz para determinação de cádmio em leite humano por ICP-MS, leitura no ICP-MS (cps, n=4)

DP: desvio padrão; p < 0,05



**Figura 4**. Representação gráfica dos resíduos da curva de calibração em matriz leite para cádmio ajustada pelo método dos mínimos quadrados, sem ponderação

A recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediária foram avaliadas em 6 níveis de concentração, e os resultados mostrados na Tabela 7. O menor nível de

concentração que atendeu aos critérios de aceitabilidade do método foi 0,016 ng/mL, que representa o LOQ do método.

Concentração	Recuperação	Repetibilidade	Precisão
(µg/L)	(%),	CV (%),	intermediária
	N=3	N=3	CV (%), N =6
0,008	434,7	91,2	-
0,016	101,1	7,1	21,3
0,062	88,4	1,0	4,6
0,156	103,7	3,7	3,6
0,312	96,0	1,9	1,6
0,625	91,2	9,7	-

**Tabela 7.** Recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediária para análise de cádmio por ICP-MS

CV: coeficiente de variação

A eficiência do método foi testada a partir da recuperação do material certificado Skin Milk Powder BCR – 150 EC-IRC-IRMM, que declara conter 21,8 ± 1,4 ng/g de cádmio, e os resultados estão mostrados na Tabela 5. A recuperação média foi de 95,8%, com variação entre 83,9% e 113,3%, indicando boa exatidão e precisão do método para determinação de cádmio em leite.

# Arsênio

A Figura 4 e a Tabela 8 mostram o *efeito matriz* para a determinação de arsênio em leite humano. Resultados do teste T em cada nível de concentração mostraram que a resposta do equipamento quando o arsênio estava em presença da matriz foi significativamente diferente quando comparado ao meio de ácido nítrico a partir do nível de concentração 0,08  $\mu$ g/L (p < 0,05), indicando a necessidade de uma curva em matriz para análise de arsênio em leite.



**Figura 5**. Representação gráfica das curvas de calibração para arsênio em matriz de leite e em ácido.

Tabela 8	. Estudo	de efeito	matriz para	a determina	ição de	arsênio	em leite	humano	por
ICP-MS,	leitura no	ICP-MS	(cps, n=3)						

Concentração	Média,	DP	Média,	DP	Efeito	р
(µg/L)	ácido		matriz		matriz (%)	
0	1,43	0,12	1,6	0,17	+12	0,211
0,04	9,97	3,23	10,3	0,45	+3	0,436
0,08	29,6	3,49	11,8	1,04	-60	0,011
0,31	81,0	9,5	28,6	3,16	-64,6	0,009
0,78	150,2	11,6	69,7	4,50	-54,6	0,003
1,56	297,6	16,1	253,2	28,9	-14,9	0,025

DP: desvio padrão; p < 0,05

A curva analítica ajustada de acordo com o método de mínimos quadrados (sem fator de ponderação) foi considerada heterocedástica, de acordo com os testes F (F calc 771,334; F tab 99) e teste de Cochrane (C calc 0,905; C tab 0,683).

Como a curva foi heterocedástica, foram avaliados ajustes para adequação da curva. Como pode ser observado na Tabela 9, o ajuste mais adequado foi o 1/x, que obteve a maior correlação R e o menor falta de ajuste com a menor somatória de erro (SE) e de erro relativo (ER%).

Fator de	R	F para FAJ	ER%	SE
ponderamento				
1	0,9868	2,04	264,37	15,14
1/x	0,9905	2,24	160,54	15,41
1/x^2	0,9872	2,46	163,97	15,71
1/x^0,5	0,9896	2,12	168,67	15,25
1/y	0,9900	2,46	159,20	15,71
1/y^2	0,9894	3,29	167,68	16,80
1/y^0,5	0,9890	2,16	181,17	15,30
1/Variância	0,9889	3,34	173,70	16,87

**Tabela 9.** Avaliação de fatores de ponderação para a curva de arsênio em leite

 materno

FAJ= falta de ajuste; ER% = somatória dos erros relativos; SE= raiz da somatória de erro sobre número de leituras

A Figura 6 mostra a distribuição dos erros relativos das curvas antes e depois do ajuste de heterocedasticidade. Observa-se que antes da ponderação, os erros eram sistematicamente positivos em todos os pontos da curva, chegando a 20% na maioria dos pontos. Após o ajuste com a ponderação 1/x, os erros foram aleatóreos, positivos e negativos, levando a uma somatória de erros menor.





**Figura 6**. Representação gráfica do erro relativo, da curva de calibração em matriz de leite humano ajustada pelo método dos mínimos quadrados sem (acima) e com ponderação 1/x (abaixo)

A *recuperação, repetibilidade* e precisao intermediária foram avaliadas em 6 níveis de concentração (Tabela 10). O menor nível de concentração atendeu aos critérios de aceitabilidade do método foi de 0,08 µg/L (recuperação entre 70-110% e CV< 30%), estabelecido como o LOQ.

Concentração,	Recuperação,	Repetibilidade	Precisão intermediária,	
ng/mL	N=3	CV (%), N=3	CV (%), N =6	
0,04	102	61,8	12,2	
0,08	75,3	28,7	14,6	
0,31	75,6	2,0	21,0	
0,78	75,4	5,5	11,2	
1,56	77,1	5,5	30,0	
3,12	80,5	1,7	-	

**Tabela 10.** Recuperação, repetibilidade e precisão intermediária para análise de arsênio por ICP-MS

CV: coeficiente de variação

# 2.3.2 Dados epidemiológicos da população

As 212 amostras de leite materno analisadas foram doadas por 201 mães. A idade média das doadoras foi de  $24,4 \pm 11,6$  (16 a 47 anos) e o peso médio dos recém-nascidos foi  $3,1 \pm 0,5$  kg (n=151). A maioria das amostras foi coletada nos três primeiros meses após o parto (80,2 %), com apenas 3 doadas após os 9 meses de amamentação. A Tabela 11 mostra a frequência de doação de acordo com o tempo de amamentação.

Meses após o parto	Frequência	Porcentagem	
1	74	34,9	
2	37	17,4	
3	58	27,4	
4	14	6,6	
5	7	3,3	
6	9	4,2	
7	7	3,3	
8	2	0,9	
9	1	0,5	
10	1	0,5	
14	1	0,5	
não informado	1	0,5	
Total	212	100	

Tabela 11. Frequência de doações de acordo com o tempo de amamentação

#### 2.3.3. Concentração de chumbo, cádmio e arsênio nas amostras de leite materno

As concentrações dos metais nas amostras de leite materno foram determinadas utilizando curvas analíticas em matriz de leite. Para chumbo (0,31; 0,78; 1,56; 3,12  $\mu$ g/L; R2>0,99) e cádmio (0,016; 0,062; 0,156; 0,312; 0,625; R2>0,99), as curvas foram ajustadas pelo método de mínimos quadrados (sem fator de ponderação). Para arsênio (0,08; 0,31; 0,78; 1,56; 3,12  $\mu$ g/L; R2>0,99), utilizou-se a ponderação 1/x para ajuste da curva.

A Figura 7 mostra a distribuição e o boxplot das concentrações dos metais analisados e a Tabela 12 resume os resultados encontrados. Os valores individuais estao mostrados no Anexo 2. Chumbo teve 75,6 % de amostras acima do LOQ, presente nas maiores concentrações, chegando a 224,4  $\mu$ g/L. Apesar de 71,2% das amostras conterem cádmio acima do LOQ, os valores encontrados foram baixos, com média de 0,24  $\mu$ g/L. Arsênio foi o metal menos detectado, presente acima do LOQ em apenas 4 amostras, com valores entre 2,25 a 9,5  $\mu$ g/L



Figura 7. Distribuição e boxplot de concentrações de Pb, Cd e As em leite materno

	% ≥ LOQ*	Min.	Máx	Média** ±	Mediana**
		(LOQ)**	-	DP	
Pb (µg/L)	75,9	<0,31	252,4	6,64 ± 18,8	3,36
Cd (µg/L)	71,2	<0,016	3,53	0,24 ± 0,41	0,11
As (µg/L)	1,9	<0,08	9,50	_***	0,04

**Tabela 12**. Concentrações de chumbo, cádmio e arsênio, obtidas pelas análises de 212 amostras de leite materno coletadas em bancos de leite do Distrito Federal

\* - porcentagem de amostras maiores que o LOQ; \*\*- Amostras com valores abaixo do LOQ foram consideradas como 1/2 LOQ; \*\*\* - devido ao pequeno número de amostras acima do LOQ (4/212), o cálculo da média não é adequado; DP: desvio padrão

Análise de Spearman (Tabela 13) mostrou correlação significativa entre as concentrações de chumbo e de cádmio (0,540; p=0,01), entre a idade da mãe e o peso do bebê ao nascer (0,542; p=0,01) e entre a idade e o número de meses amamentando (0,345; p=0,01).
	Meses	Peso	Idade	Arsênio	Chumbo	Cádmio
	ama-	bebê	mãe	(µg/L)	(µg/L)	(µg/L)
	mentação	(kg)*	(anos)			
Meses ama-	-	0,170	0,345	-0,056	-0,053	-0,009
mentação		(0,012)	(0,000)	(0,406)	(0,444)	(0,899)
Peso bebê,	0,170	-	0,542	0,026	-0,037	-0,080
kg <sup>*</sup>	(0,012)		(0,000)	(0,701)	(0,589)	(0,242)
Idade da	0,345	0,542	-	0,030	-0,092	-0,027
mãe, anos	(0,000)	(0,000)		(0,660)	(0,179)	(0,692)
Arsênio,	-0,056	0,026	0,030	-	0,059	-0,029
µg/L	(0,406	(0,701)	(0,660)		(0,311)	(0,672)
Chumbo,	-0,053	-0,037	-0,092	0,059	-	0,457
µg/L	(0,444)	(0,589)	(0,179)	(0,311)		(0,000)
Cádmio,	-0,009	-0,080	-0,027	-0,029	0,457	-
µg/L	(0,899)	(0,242)	(0,692)	(0,672)	(0,000)	

**Tabela 13.** Análise de correlação entre os parâmetros avaliados utilizando o teste de Correlação de Spearman

\*ao nascer

## 2.3.4 Exposição a chumbo, cádmio e arsênio e caracterização do risco

A Tabela 14 sumariza os resultados da avaliação de risco para Pb, Cd e As. A ingestão semanal média de cádmio foi de 0,23 µg/kg pc, variando de 0,002 a 3,23 µg/kg pc. A Figura 8 mostra a distribuição do %TWI das amostras para o cádmio, com apenas um par bebê/mãe com a ingestão ultrapassando o TWI (125%). Foi encontrada correlação negativa entre o período de lactação e %TWI (-0,234, p=0,01), indicando que o risco da exposição diminui ao longo da lactação.

A ingestão média diária de chumbo foi 0,87 µg/kg pc/dia, variando de 0,014 a 33,0 µg/kg pc/dia, com MOE média de 9,0 (Tabela 14). A Figura 8 mostra também a distribuição da ingestão e MOE para chumbo. De acordo com o EFSA (2010), o risco da exposição ao chumbo pode ser significativo quando a MOE é inferior a 1; é provável que o risco seja baixo quando a MOE estiver entre 1 e 10; e uma MOE de 10 ou superior não indica risco apreciável de um efeito clinicamente significativo, no

caso decréscimo do QI. Utilizando este parâmetro, pode-se inferir que, para a maioria da população em estudo, a ingestão de chumbo pela amamentação representa um baixo risco para o bebê, uma vez que tanto a MOE média quanto a mediana estiveram dentro dessa faixa (1-10). Entretanto, a MOE calculada foi inferior a 1 para 98 pares de amostra/bebê (44,5%), o que pode caracterizar um risco para esta população. Não foram encontradas correlações significativas relacionadas à exposição ao chumbo e margem de exposição com outros parâmetros da população.

	Ехро	osição	%	ſWI	MOE		
	Faixa	Média/	Faixa	Média/	Faixa	Média/	
		mediana		mediana		mediana	
Cádmio <sup>a</sup>	0,002 -	0,23/0,09	0,01-129	9,1/3,7	-	-	
	3,23 µg/kg	µg/kg					
	pc/semana	pc/semana					
Chumbo <sup>b</sup>	0,014 -	0,87/0,42	-	-	0,02-36	9/1,2	
	33,0 µg/kg	µg/kg pc/dia					
	pc/dia						
Ars <b>ê</b> nio <sup>c</sup>	0,02-1,3	-/0,005	-	-	2,3-	-/587	
	µg/kg	µg/kg pc/dia			1203		
	pc/dia						

Tabela 14. Exposição e caracterização de risco para cádmio, chumbo e arsênio

a. TWI = 2,5  $\mu$ g/kg pc/semana; b. BMDL = 0,5  $\mu$ g/kg pc/dia; c. BMDL = 3  $\mu$ g/kg pc/dia

Rebelo e Caldas (2016) propuseram que valores de MOE para o arsênio abaixo de 50 indicariam preocupação do ponto de vista da saúde publica. Nesse estudo, apenas 4 das 212 amostras de leite tiveram níveis de arsênio acima do LOQ (0,08 µg/L), com uma mediana de ½ LOQ. A ingestão mediana levou a uma MOE de 587 (Tabela 14), portanto não significando uma preocupação para a saúde do bebê. As MOEs para os 4 casos onde os níveis de arsênio foram positivos, porém, variaram entre 10 e 2, o que indicaria um potencial risco para menos de 2% da população em estudo.



**Figura 8**. Distribuição da ingestão de chumbo, arsênio (µg/kg pc/dia) e cádmio (µg/kg pc/semana) e as respectivas margens de exposição (MOE) e dose tolerável semanal (%TWI)

### 2.4. Discussão

Neste estudo, um método por ICP-MS após digestão ácida em micro-ondas para determinação de chumbo, cádmio e arsênio em amostras de leite humano foi validado. A performance do método (exatidão e precisão) também foi aferida pela análise de chumbo e cádmio no material de referência certificado (leite), que não tinha valor certificado para arsênio. O LOQ foi estabelecido como o menor nível no qual o método foi satisfatoriamente validado, sendo de 0,31; 0,016 e 0,08 µg/L para chumbo, cádmio e arsênio, respectivamente. A comparação destes valores com outros reportados na literatura é limitada, já que em vários estudos o limite de detecção (LOD) e/ou quantificação (LOQ) não foi reportado (Abdulrazzaq et al., 2008; Needham et al., 2011) ou não está claro como foi estabelecido (Gundacker et al., 2010; Sakamoto et al., 2012; Ettinger et al., 2014; Cardoso et al., 2014; Carignan et al., 2015; Olszowski et al., 2016).

O LOQ depende da técnica utilizada para determinação do metal. Similar LOQ para chumbo utilizando também digestão micro-ondas/ICP-MS foi reportado por Amarasiriwardena et al. (2013), enquanto Cardoso et al. (2014) reportaram LOQ de 0,05 µg/L após digestão da amostra em temperatura ambiente seguido de aquecimento a 80°C. O LOQ estabelecido para cádmio neste estudo é bem menor que LOD/LOQ reportados na literatura utilizando ICP-MS (Cardoso et al., 2014; Kippler et al., 2009; Sakamoto et al., 2012). Caringan et al. (2015) reportaram um LOD de 0,22 µg/L para arsênio em leite humano por micro-ondas/ICP-MS, bem superior ao LOQ reportado neste estudo, enquanto Miklavcic et al. (2013) reportaram um LOD de 0,04 µg/L utilizando método similar. Métodos mais sensíveis são extremamente importantes para contaminantes ambientais com baixa concentraçãoem leite humano, o que é o caso de arsênio.

O LOQ/LOD do método tem impacto direto no percentual de amostras reportado como positiva num estudo, e também no cálculo da média, apesar de nem todos estudos reportarem como valores abaixo do LOQ/LOD foram tratados para o cálculo da média. Neste caso, assumiu-se a estes valores como ½ LOQ. Desta maneira, as comparações de incidência e médias com outros estudos publicados na literatura também tem suas limitações.

A alta ocorrência de chumbo e cádmio nas amostras de leite humano encontrada neste estudo também tem sido reportada em outros estudos realizados no Brasil e em outras regiões do mundo (> 60% de amostras positivas; Rebelo e Caldas; 2016), o que é esperado devido a grande abundancia natural destes metais no planeta. Os níveis de chumbo encontrado nas amostras de leite analisadas neste estudo (média de  $6,57 \pm 16,8 \mu g/L$ ) estão acima daqueles encontrados em amostras do Rio de Janeiro (média de 2,87 µg/L; Anastácio et al., 2004), Ribeirão Preto (SP) (1,46 µg/L; Andrade et al., 2013), Paraná (2,97 µg/L, amostras de banco de leite; Koyashiki et al., 2010), Minas Gerais (0,260 µg/L; Cardoso et al., 2014) e ribeirinhos de Rondônia (4,3 e 2,5 µg/L; Marques et al., 2013; 2014). Níveis médios maiores foram encontrados por Marques et al. (2013; 2014) em populações de Rondônia que vivem próximas a áreas de mineração (10-12 µg/L), porém o valor máximo encontrado foi de 29 µg/L, bem menor que o valor máximo encontrado no DF (252,4 µg/L). A maioria dos estudos conduzidos em outros países também reportam níveis de chumbo em leite humano menores que o reportado neste estudo (Rebelo e Caldas, 2016). Níveis médios acima de 14 µg/L foram reportados na Turquia (Orun et al., 2011; Gurbay et al., 2012; Dursun et al., 2016), Iram (Al-Saleh et al., 2003) e Índia (Isaac et al., 2012).

Os níveis relativamente altos de chumbo em leite humano de mães do DF não podem ser explicados por nenhuma característica ambiental ou antropogênica da região, que não é de mineração ou industrial. Não se pode descartar a possibilidade de que estes altos níveis sejam devidos à contaminação deste metal nos locais onde foram feitas as digestões das amostras (Laboratório de Geocronologia, Universidade de Brasília) e/ou onde foram realizadas as determinações por ICP-MS (Instituto de Criminalística da Polícia Civil do DF), apesar de todas as precauções tomadas para evitar contaminação externa durante os procedimentos. Outra potencial fonte de contaminação externa de chumbo pode ter sido os frascos utilizados pelas mães para a coleta de leite. O banco de leite orienta que as mães podem coletar o leite por até 15 dias e armazená-lo no congelador em frasco de vidro com tampa de plástico ou metal, previamente lavados e esterilizados. A coleta do leite em frascos com tampa de metal pode ter levado a uma contaminação externa ao chumbo.

Apenas 2 estudos conduzidos no Brasil analisaram cádmio em amostras de leite humano. Amostras de leite coletadas durante o primeiro mês de amamentação

em Minas Gerais apresentaram mediana de 0,77 µg/L, com máximo de 6,57 µg/L (ICP-MS; LOQ 0,05 µg/L) (Cardoso et al., 2014). Gonçalves et al. (2010) detectaram cádmio nas 80 amostras de colostro coletadas de mães goianas (EAA-forno de grafite; LOQ 0,0006 µg/L), com média e mediana de 2,3 e 0,9 µg/L, respectivamente, e máximo de 28,1 µg/L. Níveis mais altos de cádmio e outros metais em colostro comparado com leite maduro são reportados na literatura (Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Chien et al., 2006<sup>a</sup>; Almeida et al., 2008; Chao et al., 2014), provavelmente devido ao alto teor de proteína e gordura nesta fração de leite materno (Dorea, 2004; Leotsinidis et al., 2005). Oskarsson et al. (1998) mostraram que enquanto praticamente todo chumbo presente em leite de rato está ligado a caseína, o cádmio está predominantemente presente na gordura. Os níveis médio e mediano de cádmio encontrados em leite humano neste estudo (< 0,5 µg/L) são comparáveis aos encontrados na maioria dos estudos conduzidos em outras regiões do mundo (Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Kosanovic et al., 2008; Kippler et al., 2009; Sakamoto et al., 2012; Olszawski et al. 2016; Kunter et al., 2016). Assim como para chumbo, níveis mais altos foram reportados na Turquia (Turan et al., 2001; Örün et al., 2011) e também na Nigéria (Edem et al., 2017)

Este estudo encontrou uma correlação significativa entre os níveis de chumbo e cádmio nas amostras de leite humano analisadas. Esta correlação também foi reportada no estudo conduzido por Edem et al. (2017) na Nigéria, que obteve valores médios mais altos para estes metais (28,3 ± 5,1 e 2,81 ± 0,67 µg/L para chumbo e cádmio, respectivamente) que os encontrados neste estudo. Para a população geral, não ocupacional, a principal fonte de exposição a chumbo e cádmio é a dieta, que é impactada pelos níveis ambientais presentes, principalmente decorrente da atividade mineradora e industrial (EFSA, 2010; EFSA, 2012). Leotsinidis et al. (2005) mostrou uma correlação positiva entre consumo de queijo e arroz com níveis de chumbo em leite materno na Grécia e entre consumo de vegetais e nozes com níveis de cádmio. Adicionalmente, o consumo de tabaco durante a gravidez tem sido relacionado positivamente com os níveis de cádmio em leite materno em vários estudos (Chao et al., 2014; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Örün et al., 2012)

Este é o primeiro estudo que determinou os níveis de arsênio em leite humano no Brasil. Apenas 4 amostras tiveram níveis acima do LOQ, com concentrações que variaram de 2,25 a 9,5  $\mu$ g/L. O arsênio é o contaminante menos analisado em leite entre aqueles investigados neste estudo, com 18 estudos publicados desde 2000 (Rebelo e Caldas, 2016). Felip et al. (2014; Italy) and Gurbay et al. (2012; Turkey) não reportaram nenhuma amostra de leite materno positiva para arsênio (LOD 0,7 e 2,5  $\mu$ g/L, respectivamente). Os níveis médios encontrados por Chao et al. (2012) em leite materno coletados 30 e 60 dias após o parto foram de 0.27 ± 1.26 e 0.16 ± 0.24  $\mu$ g/L. Graxiola-Robles et al. (2014) encontraram arsênio acima do LOD (0,02  $\mu$ g/L) em 24% das 101 amostras de leite de mães mexicanas, com mediana e máximo de 0,99 e 13,8  $\mu$ g/L, respectivamente. O arsênio encontrado no leite materno está essencialmente na forma do arsênio inorgânico, que é a mais tóxica, especialmente como As (III) (Fängstrom et al., 2008). A principal fonte de exposição a arsênio é pelo consumo de água, e níveis altos deste metal ao encontrados em regiões do planeta com alto nível de arsênio na água (acima de 10  $\mu$ g/L), Bangladesh (Fangstrom et al., 2008; Islam et al., 2014) e Índia (Sharma e Pervez 2005).

Com exceção de uma amostra (129 %TWI), a ingestão de cádmio não ultrapassou o TWI para este metal, não indicando risco para a saúde dos lactentes. Ingestão de cádmio pelo consumo de leite materno inferiores ao TWI também foi relatada em estudos conduzidos regiões diversas do planeta (Al Saleh et al., 2003; Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Ursinyova e Masanova, 2005; Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014).

O método utilizado neste estudo para caracterizar o risco da exposição a chumbo e arsênio, a partir do cálculo da margem de exposição (MOE) foi introduzida a partir das avaliações do JECFA e do EFSA em 2010 que concluíram que a dose tolerável anteriormente estabelecida para estes metais (7 e 15 µg/kg pc/semana para chumbo e arsênio inorgânico, respectivamente), não eram consideradas seguras, já que níveis de exposições bem próximos levavam ao aparecimento de efeitos adversos (EFSA, 2010; JECFA 2011a,b). Esta metodologia, porém, ainda é pouco utilizada por pesquisadores.

As MOEs média e mediana de chumbo estão acima de 1, indicando que a exposiçao representa um risco baixo para a saúde dos lactentes do DF. Resultado similar foi reportado pelo EFSA (2010) na sua avaliação de risco a chumbo por lactentes de 3 meses na Europa (MOE de 1,5).

Para arsênio, o cálculo da MOE a partir do valor mediano estabelecido para amostras negativas (1/2 LOQ) levou a um valor de MOE de 587, o que representa baixo risco (>50). Entretanto, todas as 4 amostras com resultado acima do LOQ apresentaram um MOE abaixo de 50, o que seria considerado uma população em risco. Este resultado representa menos de 2% dos pares mãe-bebê do estudo, e não representa uma preocupação no âmbito de saúde pública.

Esse estudo possui algumas limitações tais como a falta de dados sobre o consumo alimentar, que impossibilitou verificar possíveis correlações entre hábitos alimentares e sua influência na concentração dos metais analisados. AdicionImente, o hábito de fumar materno é um parâmetro importante que impacta a concentração de cádmio no leite.

#### 2.5. Conclusão

Vários autores têm investigado os níveis de metais tóxicos em leite humano no Brasil, porém este é o primeiro estudo que investigou os níveis de chumbo, cádmio e arsênio em amostras coletadas no Distrito Federal, e o primeiro a determinar arsênio nessa matriz no país. Um método para análise destes metais por ICP-MS após digestão ácida em micro-ondas foi validado, apresentando sensibilidade compatíveis ou melhores que outros publicados na literatura.

Os resultados deste estudo mostraram que a ingestão de cádmio, chumbo e arsênio não representa uma situação de risco à saúde para a maioria da população avaliada. Porém é importante o constante monitoramento desses metais em leite humano, ao mesmo tempo em que se promove a importância o aleitamento materno e seus benefícios para a mãe e o bebê.

#### V. CONCLUSÕES FINAIS

As concentrações de THg em leite materno de mães do Distrito Federal foram menores que as encontradas em estudos prévios realizados na região. A hipótese inicial de que a maior parte do THg refere-se ao mercúrio inorgânico foi confirmada no estudo, provavelmente, devido ao baixo consumo de peixes e frutos do mar na região. A ingestão semanal de MeHg representou, em média, 13,6% da PTWI, indicando não haver preocupação de saúde para os bebês amamentados, com apenas a ingestão MeHg pelo consumo de uma amostra estando acima do PTWI (119%).

Nesse estudo, foi possível estabelecer e validar um método de digestão e análise de leite materno para chumbo, cádmio e arsênio por ICP-MS, de fácil implementação e com baixos limites de quantificação para o cádmio e o arsênio. A exposição a cádmio e arsênio não significaram um potencial risco a saúde dos bebês. Os níveis de chumbo encontrados nas amostras analisadas foram maiores que aqueles encontrados em outras regiões do Brasil, mas para a maioria da população em estudo, o risco da exposição foi baixo.

Esse foi o primeiro estudo que investigou níveis de mercúrio, metilmercúrio, chumbo, cádmio e arsênio em amostras coletadas no Distrito Federal, e o primeiro a determinar arsênio nessa matriz no País. Mesmo que os riscos da exposição a estes contaminantes foram considerados baixos para a maioria dos casos, é essencial a monitoração contínua de metais tóxicos e outros contaminantes ambientais em leite humano, alimento essencial para o desenvolvimento e proteção dos lactentes. As amostras podem ser provenientes de bancos de leite ou doadas diretamente das mães, desde que tenha um número amostral representativo para a população avaliada. Seria interessante, em estudos posteriores, a aplicação de um questionário que obtenha informações sobre hábitos alimentares, tabagismo e número de restaurações com amálgamas, que podem fornecer importantes informações sobre fontes de exposição a esses contaminantes.

Este estudo tem uma importância adicional, já que as amostras analisadas foram retiradas de porções de leite humano doado aos bancos de leite, que provêm este alimento para recém-nascidos que o necessitavam nos hospitais. Seus resultados serão comunicados aos coordenadores dos bancos que contribuíram com este estudo e, individualmente, a cada mãe doadora.

# **VI. REFERÊNCIAS BIBLIOGRÁFICAS**

- Abballe, A., Ballard, T.J., Dellatte, E., Domenico, A., Ferri, F., Fulgenzi, A.R., Grisanti, G., Iacovella, N., Ingelido, A.M., Malisch, R., Minieiro, R., Porpora, M.G., Risica, S., Ziemack, G., Filip, E., 2008. Persistent environmental contaminants in human milk: concentrations and time trends in Italy. Chemosphere. 73 (suppl 1), S220-227.
- Abdulrazzaq, Y.M., Osman, N., Nagelkerke, N., Kosanovic, M., Adem, A., 2008. Trace element composition of plasma and breast milk of well-nourished women. Journal of environmental science and health. Part A, Toxic/hazardous substances & environmental engineering.43(3), 329-34.
- Adesiyan, A.A., Akiibinu, M.O., Olisekodiaka, M.J., Onuegbu, A.J., Adeyeye, A.D., 2011. Concentrations of some biochemical parameters in breast milk of a population of Nigerian nursing mothers using hormonal contraceptives. Pakistan Journal of Nutrition. 10, 249–253.
- Almeida, A.A., Lopes, C.M.P.V., Silva, M.A.S., Barrado, E., 2008. Trace elements in human milk: correlation with blood levels, inter-element correlations and changes in concentration during the first month of lactation. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology. 22, 196-205.
- Al-Saleh I., Elkhatib R., Al-Rouqi R., Abduljabbar M., Eltabache C., Al-Rajudi T., Nester M. 2016. Alterations in biochemical markers due to mercury (Hg) exposure and its influence on infant's neurodevelopment. International journal of hygiene and environmental health. 219(8): 898-914.
- Al-Saleh I., Nester M., Abduljabbar M., Al-Rouqi R., Eltabache C., Al-Rajudi T., Elkhatib R. 2016. Mercury (Hg) exposure and its effects on Saudi breastfed infant's neurodevelopment. International journal of hygiene and environmental health.. 219(1): 129-41.
- Al-Saleh, I., Abduljabbar, M., Al-Rouqi, R., Elkhatib, R., Alshabbaheen, A., Shinwari, N., 2013. Mercury (Hg) exposure in breast-fed infants and their mothers and the evidence of oxidative stress. Biological Trace Element Research. 153(1-3), 145-54.
- 8. Al-Saleh, I., Abduljabbar, M., Al-Rouqi, R., Eltabache, C., Al-Rajudi, T., Elkhatib, R., Nester, M., 2015. The extent of mercury (Hg) exposure among Saudi mothers

and their respective infants. Environment Monitorament Assessment. 187(11), 678.

- 9. Al-Saleh, I., Shinwari, N., Mashhour, A., 2003. Heavy metal concentration in breast milk of Saudi women. Biological Trace Element Research. 96, 21-37.
- Almeida A.A., Lopes C.M.P.V., Silva M.A.S., Barrado E., 2008.Trace elements in human milk: correlation with blood levels, inter-element correlations and changes in concentration during the first month of lactation. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology. 22, 196-205.
- Amarasiriwardena, C.J., Jayawardene, I., Lupoli, N., Barnes, R.M., Hernandez-Avila, M., Hu, H., Ettinger, A.S., 2013. Comparison of digestion procedures and methods for quantification of trace lead in breast milk by isotope dilution inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Analytical Methods. 5(7), 1676-1681.
- Anastácio, A.S., Silveira, C.L., Miekeley, N., Donangelo, C.M., 2004. Distribution of lead in human milk fractions: relationship with essential minerals and maternal blood lead. Biological Trace Element Research. 102 (1-3), 27-37.
- Andrade, M.T.S, del Ciampo, L.A., del Ciampo, I.R.L., Ferraz, I.S., Ricco, R.G., Silva, P.S., Junior, F.B., 2013. Determination of lead concentration in breast milk and blood of lactating women in an interior city of Brazil. Int J of Nutr. 6 (3), 95-100.
- Andrade, P.D., da Silva, J.L.G., Caldas, E.D. 2013. Simultaneous analysis of aflatoxins B1, B2, G1, G2, M1 and ochratoxin A in breast milk by highperformance liquid chromatography/fluorescence after liquid–liquid extraction with low temperature purification (LLE–LTP). Journal of Chromatography A, 1304:61–68
- Antunes dos Santos, A., Appel Hort, M., Culbreth, M., López-Granero, C., Farina, M., Rocha, J.B., Aschner, M., 2016. Methylmercury and brain development: A review of recent literature. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and BiologyJournal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology.doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2016.03.001. [Epub ahead of print]
- ANVISA. Agência Nacional de Vigilância Sanitária. 2008. Banco de Leite Humano: Funcionamento, Prevenção e Controle de Riscos. Brasília. 160p.

- Ask, K., Akesson, A., Berglund, M., Vahter, M., 2002. Inorganic mercury and methylmercury in placentas of Swedish women. Environmental Health Perspectives. 110(5), 523-526.
- ASTDR, 2007a. Toxicological profile for lead. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- 19. ASTDR, 2007b. Toxicological profile for arsenic. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- 20. ATSDR, 2011. Detailed data table for the 2011 priority list of hazardous substances that will be the subject of toxicological profiles. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
- 21. ASTDR, 2012. Toxicological profile for cadmium. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- 22. ASTDR, 2015. The priority list of hazardous substances that will be the candidates for toxicological profiles. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.
- 23. ASTDR, 2016. Minimal Risk Level. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.
- 24. Ballard, O., Morrow, A.L., 2013. Human milk composition: nutrients and bioactive factors. Pediatric Clinics of North America. 60(1), 49-74.
- 25. Behrooz, R.D., Esmaili-Sari, A., Peer, F.E., Amini, M., 2012. Mercury concentration in the breast milk of Iranian women. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . 147, 36-43.
- Benford, D.J. 2016. The use of dose-response data in a margin of exposure approach to carcinogenic risk assessment for genotoxic chemicals in food. Mutagenesis. 31(3):329-231.
- Bentum, J.K., Sackitey, O.J., Tuffuor, J.K., Essumang, D.K., Koranteng-Addo, E. J., Owusu-Ansah, E., 2010. Lead, Cadmium and arsenic in breast milk of lactating mothers in Odumanse-Atua community in Manya Krobo, district of eastern region of Ghana. <u>Journal of chemical and pharmaceutical research</u>. 2(5), 16-20
- 28. Berzas Nevado J.J., Rodriguez Martin-Doimeadios R.C., Guzman Bernardo F.J., Jimenez Moreno M., Herculano A.M., Nascimento J.L. et al. 2010. Mercury in the

Tapajós River basin, Brazilian Amazon: a review. Environmental International. 36(6): 593-608.

- Björklund, K.L., Vahter, M., Palm, B., Grander, M., Lignell, S., Berglund, M., 2012. Metals and trace element concentration in breast milk of first time healthy mothers: a biological monitoring study. Environmental Health. 11, 92.
- Bjornberg, K.A., Vahter, M., Berglund, B., Niklasson, B., Blennow, M., Sandborgh-Eglund, G., 2005. Transport of metilmercury and inorganic Mercury to the fetus and breast-fed infant. Environmental Health Perspectives. 113, 1381-85.
- Bodwell, J.E., Gosse, J.A., Nomikos, A.P., Hamilton, J.W., 2006. Arsenic disruption of steroid receptor gene activation: complex dose-response effects are shared by several steroid receptors. Chemical Research in Toxicology. 19(12), 1619-29.
- 32. Boischio, A.A.P., Henshel, D.S., 2000. Linear regression models of methyl mercury exposure during prenatal and early postnatal life among riverside people along the upper madeira river, Amazon. Environmental Research, section A. 83, 150-161.
- Bose-O'Riley, S., Lettmeier, B., Roider, B., Siebert, U., Drasch, G., 2008. Mercury in breast milk – A health hazard for infants in gold mining areas? International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health . 211, 615-623.
- Bressler, J.P., Olivi, L., Cheong, J.H., Kim, Y., Maerten, A., Bannon, D., 2007. Metal transports in intestine and brain: the involvement in metal-associated neurotoxicity. Human Experimental Toxicology. 26, 221-229.
- Bustaffa, E., Stoccoro, A., Bianchi, F., Migliore, L., 2014. Genotoxic and epigeneticmechanisms in arseniccarcinogenicity. Archives of Toxicology. 88(5), 1043-1067.
- Cardenas, A., Koestler, D.C., Houseman, E.A., Jackson, B.P., Kile, M.L., Karagas, M.R., Marsit, C.J., 2015. Differential DNA methylation in umbilical cord blood of infants exposed to mercury and arsenic in utero. Epigenetics. 10(6), 508-515.
- Cardoso, O.O., Júlio, F.C., Alves, R.I.S., Baena, A.R., Dez, I.G., Suzuki, M.N., Celere, B.S., Nadal, M., Domingo, J.L. Segura-Muñoz, S.I., 2014. Concentration profiles in breast milk, drinking water and soil: relationship between matrices. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . 160, 116-122.

- Carignan, C.C., Cottingham, K.L., Jackson, B.P., Farzan, S.F., Gandolfi, A.J., Punshon, T., Folt, C.L., Karagas, M.R., 2015. Estimated exposure to arsenic in breastfed and formula-fed infants in a United States cohort. Environmental Health Perspectives. 123(5), 500-506.
- Carlin, D.J., Naujokas, M.F., Bradham, K.D., Cowden, J., Heacock, M., Henry, H.F., Lee, J.S., Thomas, D.J., Thompson, C., Tokar, E.J., Waalkes, M.P., Birnbaum, L.S., Suk, W.A., 2016. Arsenic and Environmental Health: State of the Science and Future Research Opportunities. Environmental Health Perspectives. 124(7), 890-899.
- Carpi, A., Fostier, A.H., Orta, O.R., Santos, J.C., Gittings, M., 2014. Gaseous mercury emissions from soil following forest loss and land use changes: Field experiments in the United States and Brazil. Atmospheric Environment, 96, 423-429.
- Castano, A., Cutanda, F., Esteban, M., Part, P., Navarro, C., Gomez, S., Rosado, M., Lopez, A., Lopez, E., Exley, K., Schindler, B.K., 2015. Govarts E, Ludwine C, et al. Fish consumption patterns and hair mercury levels in children and their mothers in 17 EU countries. Environmental Research. 141, 58-68.
- 42. CDC, 2009. Fourth report on human exposure to environmental chemicals. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, GA. US Department of Health and Human Services, Atlanta, GA.
- 43. CDC, 2010. Guidelines for the identification and management of lead exposure in pregnant and lactating women. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
  U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Atlanta, GA
- 44. Chao, H.H., Guo, C.H., Huang, C.B., Chen, P.C., Li, H.C., Hsiung, D.Y., Chou, Y.K., 2014. Arsenic, cadmium, lead and aluminium concentrations in human milk at early stages of lactation. Pediatrics & Neonatology. 55(2), 127-134.
- 45. Chasin A.A.A., Cardoso L.M.N. In: Azevedo F.A., Chasin A.A.A., organizadores. 2003. Metais: gerenciamento da toxicidade. São Paulo: Atheneu. P. 263-98.
- 46. Chien, L., Han, B., Hsu, C., Jiang, C., You, H., Shieh, M., Yeh, C., 2006. Analysis of the health risk of exposure to breast milk mercury in infants in Taiwan. Chemosphere. 64, 79-85.
- 47. Chien, L., Yeh, C., Lee, H., Chao, H., Shieh, M., Han, B., 2006. Effect of the mother's consumption of traditional Chinese herbs on estimated infant daily intake of lead from breast milk. Science of the Total Environment. 354, 120-126.

- 48. Choong, G., Liu, Y., Templeton, D.M., 2014. Interplay of calcium and cadmium in mediating cadmium toxicity. Chemico-Biological Interactions. 25, 54-65.
- 49. Clarkson, T.W., Magos, L., Myers, G.J., 2003. The toxicology of mercury current exposures and clinical manifestations. N Engl J Med. 349, 1731-1737.
- 50. Concha, G., Vogler, G., Lezcano, D., Nermell, B., Vahter, M., 1998. Exposure to inorganic arsenic metabolites during early human development. Toxicological Sciences. 44(2), 185-190.
- 51. Correia, R.R.S., Guimarães, J.M.D., 2017. Mercury methylation and sulfate reduction rates in mangrove sediments, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil: The role of different microorganism consortia. Chemosphere, January, 167, 438-443.
- Costa THM, Haisma H, Wells CK, Mander AP, Whitehead RG, Bluck LJC.
   2010. How much milk do infants consume? Data from 12 countries using a standardized stable isotope methodology. Journal of Nutrition.; 140: 2227-2232.
- 53. Costa, S.L., Malm, O., Dorea, J.G., 2005. Breast-milk Mercury concentrations and amalgam surfasse in mothers from Brasilia, Brasil. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . 106, 145-151.
- 54. Counter, S.A., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., 2004. Current pediatric and maternal lead levels in blood and breast milk in Andean inhabitants of a lead-glazing enclave.Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. 46(9), 967-973.
- 55. Counter, S.A., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., 2008. Zinc protoporphyrin levels, blood lead levels and neurocognitive deficits in Andean children with chronic lead exposure. Clinical Biochemistry. 41(1-2), 41-47.
- Counter, S.A., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., Chiriboga, R., Correa, R., Collaguaso, M.A., 2014. Lead levels in the breast milk of nursing Andean mothers living in a lead-contaminated environment. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part AJournal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A. 77(17), 993-1003.
- 57. Cunha, L.R., Costa, T.H.M., Caldas, E.D., 2013. Mercury concentration in breast milk and infant exposure assessment during the first 90 days of lactation in mild western region of Brasil. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . 151, 30-37.
- 58. Davidson, P.W., Cory-Slechta, D.A., Thurston, S.W., Huang, L.S., Shamlaye, C.F., Gunzler, D., Watson, G., van Wijngaarden, E., Zareba, G., Klein, J.D., Clarkson, T.W., Strain, J.J., Myers, G.J., 2011. Fish consumption and prenatal methylmercury exposure: cognitive and behavioral outcomes in the main cohort

at 17 years from the Seychelles child development study. Neurotoxicology. 32(6), 711-717.

- Davidson, P.W., Myers, G.J., Cox, C., Axtell, C., Shamlaye, C., Sloane-Reeves, J., Cernichiari, E., Needham, L., Choi, A., Wang, Y., Berlin, M., Clarkson, T.W., 1998. Effects of prenatal and postnatal methylmercury exposure from fish consumption on neurodevelopment: outcomes at 66 months of age in the Seychelles Child Development Study. Journal of American Medical Association 280(8), 701-707.
- De Temmerman L., Waegeneers N., Claeys N., Roekens E. 2009. Comparison of concentrations of mercury in ambient air to its accumulation by leafy vegetables: an important step in terrestrial food chain analysis. Environmental Pollution. 157 (4): 1337-41.
- 61. Dórea, J.G., Farina, M., Rocha, J.B., 2013. Toxicology of ethylmercury (and Thimerosal): a comparison with methylmercury. Applied Toxicology. 33, 700-711.
- 62. Dórea, J.G., 2004. Mercury and lead during breast-feeding. British Journal of Nutrition. 92(1): 21-40.
- Edem V.F., Akintunde K., Adelaja Y.A., Nwozo S.O., Charles-Davies M. 2017.
   Zinc, lead, and cadmium levels in serum and milk of lactating women in Ibadan, Nigeria. Toxicology and Industrial Health. Jan;33(1):28-35
- 64. EFSA, 2005. Opinion of the Scientific Committee on a request from EFSA related to a harmonized approach for risk assessment of substances which are both genotoxic and carcinogenic. The EFSA Journal. 282, 1-31
- 65. EFSA, 2009. Cadmium in food: scientific opinion of the Panel on Contaminants in Food Chain. European Food Safety Authority. The EFSA Journal. 980, 1-139.
- EFSA, 2009. Scientific opinion on arsenic in food panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM). European Food Safety Authority. EFSA Journal. 7(10), 1351
- EFSA, 2010. Scientific Opinion on lead in food. European Food Safety Authority.
   EFSA Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM). EFSA Journal.
   8(4), 1570.
- EFSA, 2012a. Cadmium dietary exposure in the European Population. European Food Safety Authority. EFSA Journal. 10(1), 2551.
- 69. EFSA, 2012b. Scientific Opinion on the risk for public health related to the presence of mercury and methylmercury in food. European Food Safety Authority

EFSA Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM). EFSA Journal. 10 (12), 2985.

- FSA, 2014. Dietary exposure to inorganic arsenic in the European population. Scientific Report of EFSA. European Food Safety Authority. EFSA Journal. 12(3), 3597.
- Ettinger, A.S., Roy, A., Amarairiwardena, C.J., Smith, D.R., Lupoli, N., Mercado-Garcia, A., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Tellez-Rojo, M.M., Hu, H., Hernandez-Avila, M., 2014. Maternal blood, plasma and breast milk lead: lactational transfer and contribution to infant exposure. Environmental Health Perspectives. 122(1), 87-92.
- 72. Ettinger, A.S., Tellez-Rojo, M.M., Amarairiwardena, C.J., Gonzalez-Cossio, T., Peterson, K.E., Aro, A., 2004. Levels of lead in breast milk and their relation to maternal blood and bone lead levels at one month postpartum. Environmental Health Perspectives. 112, 926-931.
- 73. Ettinger, A.S., Téllez-Rojo, M.M., Amarasiriwardena, C., Peterson, K.E., Schwartz, J., Aro, A., Hu, H., Hernández-Avila, M., 2006. Influence of maternal bone lead burden and calcium intake on levels of lead in breast milk over the course of lactation. American Journal of Epidemiology. 163(1), 48-56.
- 74. Fängström, B., Moore, S., Nermell, B., Kuenstl, L., Goessler, W., Vahter, M., et al., 2008. Breast-feeding protects against arsenic exposure in Bangladeshi infants. Environmental Health Perspectives. 116(7), 963-969.
- 75. Fadini, P.S., Jardim ,W.F., 2001. Is the Negro River Basin (Amazon) impacted by naturally occurring mercury? Science of the Total Environment. 275, 71–82.
- 76. Farina, M., Aschner, M., Rocha, J.B.T., 2011. Special issue: Environmental chemicals and neurotoxicity oxidative stress in MeHg induced toxicology. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology. 256 (3), 405-417.
- 77. Felip, E., Bianchi, F., Bove, C., Cori, L., D'Argenzio, A., D'Orsi, G., Fusco, M., Miniero, R., Ortolani, R., Palombino, R., Parlato, A., Pelliccia, M.G., Peluso, F., Piscopo, G., Pizzuti, R., Porpora, M.G., Protano, D., Senofonte, O., Spena, S.R., Simonetti, A., di Domenico, A., 2014. Priority persistent contaminants in people dwelling in critical areas of Campania region, Italy (SEBIOREC biomonitoring study). Science of the Total Environmental. 487, 420-435.
- 78. Garcia-Esquinas, E., Pérez-Gómez, B., Fernandez, M.A., Pérez-Meixeira, A.M., Gil, E., da Paz, C., Iriso, A., Sanz, J.C., Astray, J., Cisneiros, M., de Santos, A.,

Asensio, A., García-Sagredo, J.M., 2011. Mercury, lead and cadmium in human milk in relation to diet, lifestyle habits and sociodemographic variables in Madrid. Chemosphere. 85, 268-276.

- 79. Gaxiola-Robles, R., Labrada-Martagón, V., Celis de la Rosa Ade, J., Acosta-Vargas, B., Méndez-Rodríguez, L.C., Zenteno-Savín, T., 2014. Interaction between mercury (Hg), arsenic (As) and selenium (Se) affects the activity of glutathione S-transferase in breast milk; possible relationship with fish and sellfish intake. Nutricíon Hospitalaria. 30(2), 436-446.
- Baxiola-Robles, R., Zenteno-Savin, T., Labrada-Martagón, V., Rosa, A.J.C., Vargas, B.A., Méndez-Rodríguez, L.C., 2013. Concentraciones de mercúrio em leche de mujeres del noroeste de Mexico: posible asociación a la dieta, tabaco y otros factores maternos. Nutricíon Hospitalaria. 28(3), 934-942.
- B1. Gonçalves, R.M., Gonçalves, J.R., Fornés, N.S., 2010. Cádmio no leite materno: concentração e relação com o estilo de vida da puérpera. Revista Brasileira de Ginecologia e Obstetrícia. 32(7), 340-35.
- B2. Goudazi, M.A., Parsaei, P., Nayebpour, F., Rahimi, E., 2013. Determination of Mercury, cadmium and lead in human milk in Iran. Toxicology and Industrial Health. 29(9), 820-23.
- B3. Grandjean, P., Weihe, P., White, R.F., Debes, F., Araki, S., Yokoyama, K., et al., 1997. Cognitive deficit in 7-year-old children with pre-natal exposure to methylmercury. Neurotoxicology and Teratology. 19, 417–428.
- B4. Grzelak, T., Wozniak, U., Czyzewska, K., 2014. The influence of natural feeding on human health: short and long-term perspectives. Prz Gastroenterology. 9(1), 4-10.
- B.L., Jameson, C.W., Mahaffey, K.R., Mizon, K.J., Korsch, M.J., Vimpani, G., 1997. Pregnancy increases mobilization of lead from maternal skeleton. Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine. 130(1), 51–62.
- Bulson, B.L., Jameson, C.W., Mahaffey, K.R., Mizon, K.J., Patison, N., Law, A.J., 1998. Relationships of lead in breast milk to lead in blood, urine and diet of the infant and the mother. Environmental Health Perspectives. 106, 667-674.
- Gulson, B.L., Mizon, K.J., Korsch, M.J., Palmer, J.M., 2003. Mobilization of lead from human bone tissue during pregnancy and lactation – a summary of long term research. 303, 79-104.

- Gulson, B.L., Mizon, K.J., Palmer, J.M., Patison, N., Law, A.J., Korsch, M.J., Mahaffey, K.R., Donnelly, J.B., 2001. Longitudinal study of daily intake and excretion of lead in newly born infants. Environmental Research. 85(3), 232-245.
- 89. Gundacker and Zödl. 2005. Heavy Metals in Breast Milk: Implications for Toxicity. In: Reviews in Food and Nutrition Toxicity (eds. V. R. Preedy and R. R. Watson), Volume 4, CRC Press, 1-28.
- Gundacker, C., Fröhlich, S., Graf-Rohrmeister, K., Eibenberger, B., Jessening, V., Gicic, D., Prinz, S., Wittmann, J., Zeisler, H., Vallant, B., Pollak, A., Husslein, P., 2010. Perinatal lead and mercury exposure in Austria. Science of the Total Environmental. 408, 5744-5749.
- Gundacker, C., Pietschnig, B., Wittmann, K.J., Lischka, A., Salzer, H., Hohenauer, L., Schuster, E., 2002. Lead and mercury in breast milk. Pediatrics. 110(5), 873-878.
- 92. Guney, M., Zagury, G.J., 2012. Heavy metals in toys and low-cost jewelry: critical review of US and Canadian legislations and recommendations for testing. Environmental Science and Technology. 46, 4265-4274.
- Gürbay, A., Charehsaz, M., Eken, A., Sayal, A., Girgin, G., Yurdakak, M., Yigit, S., Erol, D., Sahin, G., Aydin, A., 2012. Toxic metals in breast milk samples from Ankara Turkey: assessment of lead, cadmium, nickel and arsenic levels. Biological Trace Element Research. 149, 117-122.
- 94. Ha E., Basu N., Bose-O'Reilly S., Dórea J.G., McSorley E., Sakamoto M., Chan H.M. 2017. Current progress on understanding the impact of mercury on human health. Environ Res. 152:419-433.
- 95. Hanning, R.M., Sandhu, R., MacMillan, A., Moss, L., Tsuji, L.J., Nieboer, E., 2003. Impact on blood Pb levels of maternal and early infant feeding practices of First Nation Cree in the Mushkegowuk Territory of northern Ontario, Canada. Journal of Environmental Monitoring. 5(2), 241-25.
- 96. Haroon, S., Das, J.K., Salam, R.A., Imdad, A., Bhutta, Z., 2013. Breastfeeding promotion interventions and breastfeeding practices: a sistematic review. BMC Public Health., 13 (Suppl 3): S20.
- 97. HERAG, 2007. Gastrointestinal uptake and absorption, and catalogue of toxicokinetic models. Health Risk Assessment Guidance for Metals (HERAG) Fact Sheet 4. Available at https://www.icmm.com/document/264

- Honda, R., Tawara, K., Nishijo, M., Nakagawa, H., Tanebe, K., Saito, S., 2003.
   Cadmium exposure and trace elements in human breast milk. Toxicology. 186(3), 255-259.
- Hooper, K., McDonald, T., 2000. The PBDEs: an emerging environmental challenge and another reason for breast milk monitoring programs. Environmental Health Perspectives. 108, 387-392.
- Hopenhayn-Rich, C., Browning, S.R., Hertz-Piccioto, I., Ferreccio, C., Peralta,
   C., Gibb, H., 2000. Chronic arsenic exposure and risk of infant mortality in two areas of Chile. Evironmental Health Perspectives. 108, 667-673.
- 101. Há, E., Basu, N., Bose-O'Reilly, S., Dórea, J.G., McSorley, E., Sakamoto, M., Chan, H.M., 2017Current progress on understanding the impact of mercury on human health. Environmental Research. 152, 419-433.
- 102. IARC, 2012. Arsenic, Metals, Fibers and Dusts IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of carcinogenic Risks to Humans.International Agency for Research on Cancer. Volume 100C.
- 103. IARC, 2016. International Agency for Research on Cancer. Classified by the IARC Monographs.
- 104. IBGE, 2012. Aquisição alimentar per capta Brasil e grandes regiões. Pesquisa de Orçamentos Familiares 2008-2009. Intituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatítica.
- 105. IPCS, 2009. Principles and Methods for the Risk Assessment of Chemicals in Food. International Programme on Chemical Safety. Environmental Health Criteria 240. World Health Organization
- 106. Isaac, C.P.J., Sivakumar, A., Kumar, C.R.P., 2012. Lead levels in breast milk, blood plasma and intelligence quotient: a health hazard for women and infants. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 88, 145-49.
- 107. Islam, M.R., Attia, J., Alauddin, M., McEvoy, M., McElduff, P., Slater, C., Islam, M.M., Akhter, A., d'Este, C., Peel, R., Akter, S., Smith, W., Begg, S., Milton, A.H., 2014. Availability of arsenic in human milk in women and its correlation with arsenic in urine of breastfed children living in arsenic contaminated areas in Bangladesh. Environmental Health. 13, 101-10.
- 108. Iwai-Shimada, M., Satoh, H., Nakai, K., Tatsuta, N., Murata, K., 2015. Methylmercury in the breast milk of Japanese mothers and lactation exposure of their infants Chemosphere. 126, 67-72

- 109. Iyengar, G.V., 1984. Reference values for elemental concentrations in some human samples of clinical interest: a preliminary evaluation. Science of Total Environment. 38, 125-31.
- 110. Järup L., Akesson A., 2009. Current status of cadmium as an environmental health problem. Toxicology and. Applied. Pharmacology. 238(3): 201-8.
- 111. JECFA, 2004. Evaluation of certain food additives and contaminants (Sixtyfirst report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives). WHO Technical Report Series, No. 922.
- 112. JECFA, 2011a. Evaluation of certain contaminants in food (Seventy-second report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives). WHO Technical Report Series, No. 959.
- 113. JECFA, 2011b. Safety Evaluation of Certain Contaminants in Food. Seventythird meeting of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA). WHO Technical Report Series, No. 960.
- 114. Kantola, M., Vartiainen, T., 2001. Changes in selenium, zinc, copper and cadmium contents in human milk during the time when selenium has been supplemented to fertilizers in Finland. Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and BiologyJournal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology. 15(1), 11-17.
- 115. Kelleher, S.L., Lonnerdal, B., 2005. Molecular regulation of milk trace mineral homeostasis. Molecular Aspects of Medicine. 26, 328-339.
- Kippler, M., Lönnerdal, B., Goessler, W., Ekström, E.C., Arifeen, S.E., Vahter, M., 2009. Cadmium interacts with the transport of essential micronutrients in the mammary gland - a study in rural Bangladeshi women. Toxicology. 257(1-2), 64-69.
- 117. Kosanovic, M., Adem, A., Jokanovic, M., Abdulrazzaq, Y.M., 2008. Simultaneous determination of cadmium, mercury, lead, arsenic, copper, and zinc in human breast milk by ICP-MS/Microwave Digestion. Anallitical Letters. 41, 406–416.
- 118. Koyashiki, G.A., Paoliello, M.M.B., Matsuo, T., Oliveira, M.M.B., Sakuma, A.M., Turini, C., Vannuchi, M.T.O., Barbosa, C.S.D., 2010. Lead levels in milk and blood from donnors to the breast milk bank in Southern Brasil. Environmental Research. 110, 265-271.
- 119. Kunter, İ., Hürer, N., Gülcan, H.O., Öztürk, B., Doğan, İ., Şahin, G. 2016. Assessment of aflatoxin M1 and heavy metal levels in mothers breast milk in

Famagusta, Cyprus. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . DOI 10.1007/s12011-016-0750-z [Epub ahead of print]

- Lacerda, L.D., Gonçalves, G.O., 2001. Mercury distribution and speciation in waters of the coastal lagoons of Rio de Janeiro, SE Brazil. Marine Chemistry, 76(1), 47-58.
- 121. Lanphear, B.P., Hornung, R., Khoury, J., Yolton, K., Baghurst, P., Bellinger, D.C., Canfield, R.L., Dietrich, K.N., Bornschein, R., Greene, T., Rothenberg, S.J., Needleman, H.L., Schnaas, L., Wasserman, G., Graziano, J., Roberts, R., 2005. Low-level environmental lead exposure and children's intellectual function: an international pooled analysis. Environmental Health Perspectives. 113(7), 894-899.
- 122. Leon-Cava, N., Lutter, C., Ross, J., Martin, L., 2002. Quantifying the benefits of breastfeeding: a summary of the evidence. Food and Nutrition Program (HPN) of the Division of Health Promotion and Protection (HPP) of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO). Washington, D.C.: PAHO©.
- 123. Leotsinidis, M., Alexopoulos, A., Kostopoulou-Farri, E., 2005. Toxic and essential trace elements in human milk from greek lactating women: association with dietary habits and other factors. Chemosphere. 61, 238-247.
- 124. Li, M., Wu, M., Xu, J., Du, J., Yan, C., 2014. Body burden of Hg in different bio-samples of mothers in Shenyang City, China. Plos One. 9(5), e98121.
- 125. Li, P., Sheng, Y., Wang, Q., Gu, L., Wang, Y., 2000. Transfer of lead via placenta and breast milk in human. Biomedical and Environmental Sciences. 13, 85-89.
- 126. Lindahl, L.S., Bird, L., Legare, M.E., Mikeska, G., Bratton, G.R., Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., 1999. Differential ability of astroglia and neuronal cells to accumulate lead: dependence on cell type and on degree of differentiation. Toxicological Sciences. 50(2), 236-243.
- 127. Liu, Z., Cabrey, J.M., Agre, P., Rosen, B.P., 2004. Arsenic trioxide uptake by human and rat aquaglyceroporins. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications. 316(4), 1178-1185.
- 128. Lynch, H.N., Greenberg, G.I., Pollock, M.C., Lewis, A.S., 2014. A comprehensive evaluation of inorganic arsenic in food and considerations for dietary intake analyses. Science of the Total Environment. 299-313.

- 129. Marques, R.C., Bernardi, J.V.E., Abreu, L., Dorea, J.G., 2015. Neurodevelopment outcomes in children exposed to organic mercury from multiple sources in a tin-ore mine environment in Brazil. Archives of Environmetal Contaminants Toxicology. 68(3), 432-441.
- 130. Marques, R.C., Bernardi, J.V.E., Dórea, J.G., Moreira, M.F.R., Malm, O., 2014. Perinatal multiple exposure to neurotoxic (lead, methylmercury, ethylmercury and aluminium) substances and neurodevelopment at six and 24 months of age. Environmental Pollution. 187, 130-135.
- 131. Marques, R.C., Moreira, M.D.F.R., Bernardi, J.V.E., Dorea, J.G., 2013. Breast milk lead concentrations of mothers living near tin smelters. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 91, 549-554.
- 132. Matsuzaki, T., Machida, N., Tajika, Y., Ablimit, A., Suzuki, T., Aoki, T., 2005. Expression and immunolocalization of water-channel aquaporins in the rat and mouse mammary gland. Histochemitry and Cell Biology. 123 (4-5), 501-512.
- Maulvault A.L., Anacleto P., Barbosa V., Sloth J.J., Rasmussen R.R., Tediosi A., Fernandez-Tejedor M., van den Heuvel F.H., Kotterman M., Marques A. 2015. Toxic elements and speciation in seafood samles from different contaminated sites in Europe. Environmental Research. 143: 72-81.
- 134. McClintock, T.R., Chen, Y., Bundschuch, J., Oliver, J.T., Navoni, J., Olmos, V., Lepori, E.V., Ahsan, H., Parvez, F., 2012. Arsenic exposure in Latin America: biomarkers, risk assessment and related health effects. Science. Of Total. Environmental. 429, 76-91.
- Mead MN., 2008. Contaminants in human milk: weighing the risks against the benefits of breastfeeding. Environmental Health Perspectives. 116(10), A427-434.
- 136. Meng B., Feng X., Qiu G., Cai Y., Wang D., Li P., Shang L., Sommar J. 2010. Distribution patterns of inorganic mercury and methylmercury in tissues of rice (Oryza sativa L.) plants and possible bioaccumulation pathways. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 58: 4951-4958.
- 137. Miklavcic, A., Casetta, A., Tratnik, J.S., Mazej, D., Krsnik, M., Mariuz, M., Sofianou, K., Spiric, Z., Barbone, F., Horvat, M., 2013. Mercury, arsenic and selenium exposure levels in relation to fish consumption in the Mediterranean area. Environmental Research. 120, 7-17.

- 138. Ministério da Agricultura Pecuária e Abastecimento (MAPA). Manual de garantia da qualidade analítica. / Ministério da Agricultura Pecuária e Abastecimento. Secretaria de Defesa Agropecuária. – Brasília : MAPA/ACS, 2011.
- 139. Miranda, M.L., Kim, D., Galeano, M.A., Paul, C.J., Hull, A.P., Morgan, S.P., 2007. The relationship between early childhood blood lead levels and performance on end-of-grade tests. Environmental Health Perspectives. 115(8), 1242-1247.
- 140. Moussa, W.M., 2011. Determination of lead and cadmium in human milk and measure some of its composition. Australian Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences. 5 (2), 236.
- 141. Myers, G.J., Davidson, P.W., Cox, C., Shamlaye, C.F., Palumbo, D., Cernichari, et al., 2003. Prenatal methylmercury exposure from ocean fish consumption in the Seychelles child development study. Lancet. 361, 1686-1692.
- 142. Needham, L.L., Grandjean, P., Heinzow, B., Jørgensen, P.J., Nielsen, F., Patterson, D.G. Jr, Sjödin, A., Turner, W.E., Weihe, P., 2011. Partition of environmental chemicals between maternal and fetal blood and tissues. Environmental Science Technology. 45(3), 1121-1126.
- Nemsadze, K., Sanikidze, T., Ratiani, L., Gabunia, L., Sharashenidze, T., 2009. Mechanisms of lead-induced poisoning. Georgian Medical News. 7-8 (172-173), 92-96.
- Nordstrom, K., 2002. Worldwide occurrences of arsenic in ground water. Science. 296 (5576), 2143-2145.
- 145. Okati, N., Sari, A.E., Ghasempori, S.M., 2013. Evaluation of mercury pollution in breast milk and iranian infants' hair. International Research Journal of Applied Basic Science. 4(9), 2857-2864.
- 146. Oliveira, A.A.S., Souza, M.F., Lengert, A.H., Oliveira, M.T., Camargo, R.B.O.G., Braga, G.U.L., Cólus, I.M.S., Barbosa, Jr. F., Barcelos, G.R.M., 2014. Genetic Plymorfisms in glutathione (GSH-) related genes affect the plasmatic Hg/whole blood Hg partitioning and the distribution between inorganic and methylmercury levels in plasma collect from a fish-eating population. Biomedical Research International. ID 940952, 1-8.
- 147. Olszowski, T., Baranowska-Bosiacka, I., Rębacz-Maron, E., Gutowska, I., Jamioł, D., Prokopowicz, A., Goschorska, M., Chlubek, D., 2016. Cadmium

concentration in mother's blood, milk, and newborn's blood and its correlation with fatty acids, anthropometric characteristics, and mother's smoking status. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . [Epub ahead of print] DOI 10.1007/s12011-016-0683-6

- 148. Orlando, M.S., Dziorny, A.C., Harrington, D., Love, T., Shamlaye, C.F., Watson, G.E., van Wijngaarden, E., Davidson, P.W., Myers, G.J., 2014. Associations between prenatal and recent postnatal methylmercury exposure and auditory function at age 19 years in the Seychelles Child Development Study. Neurotoxicol Teratol. 46, 68-76.
- 149. Örün, E., Yalçin, S.S., Aykut, O., Orhan, G., Koç-Morgil, G., Yurdakök, K., Uzun, R., 2011. Breast milk lead and cadmium levels from suburban areas of Ankara. Science of the Total Environment. 409, 2467-2472.
- 150. Örün, E., Yalçın, S.S., Aykut, O., Orhan, G., Koç-Morgil, G., Yurdakök, K., Uzun, R., 2012. Mercury exposure via breast-milk in infants from a suburban area of Ankara, Turkey. Turk J Pediatr. 54, 136-143.
- 151. Oskarsson, A., Hallén I.P., Sundberg, J., Grawé K.P., 1998. Risk assessment in relation to neonatal metal exposure. Analyst. 123(1), 19-23.
- 152. Pichichero, M.E., Gentile, A., Giglio, N., Umido, V., Clarkson, T., Cernichiari, E., Zareba, G., Gotelli, C., Gotelli, M., Yan, L., Treanor, J., 2008. Mercury levels in newborns and infants after receipt of thimerosal-containing vaccines. Pediatrics. 121 (2), 208-214.
- 153. Polak-Juszczak, L., 2012. Bioaccumulation of Mercury in the trophic chain of flatfish from the Baltic Sea. Chemosphere. 89(5), 585-91.
- 154. Pouilly, M., Rejas, D., Pérez, T., Duprey, J.L., Molina, C.I., Hubas, C., Guimarães, J.R., 2013. Trophic structure and mercury biomagnification in tropical fish assemblages, Iténez River, Bolivia. Plos One. 8(5), e65054.
- 155. Poulin, J., Gibb, H., 2008. Mercury Assessing the environmental burden of disease at national and local levels. Environmental Burden of Disease Series, No. 16, Ed. Annette Prüss-Üstün. WHO, Public Health and the Environment Geneva 2008
- 156. Rahimi, E., Hashemi, M., Torki, Baghbadorani, Z., 2009. Determination of cadmium and lead in human milk. International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology. 6, 671-676.

- 157. Rahman, A., Vahter, M., Ekström, E.C., Perssom, L.A., 2011. Arsenic exposure in pregnancy increases the risk of lower respiratory tract infection and diarrhea during infancy in Bangladesh. Environmental Health Perspectives. 119, 719-724.
- 158. Rebelo F.M., Caldas E.D. 2016. Arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium: Toxicity, levels in breast milk and the risks for breastfed infants. Environmental Research. 151, 671-688.
- 159. Reichard, J.F., Schbekenburger, M. Puga, A., 2007. Long Term low-dose arsenic exposure induces loss of DNA methylation. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications. 352 (1), 188-192.
- 160. Rice, D.C., 2004. The US EPA reference dose for methylmercury: sources of uncertainty. Environmental Research. 95(3), 406-413.
- 161. Rosen, B.P., 2002. Biochemistry of arsenic detoxication. FEPS Letters. 529(1), 86-92.
- 162. Rossipal, E., Krachler, M., 1998. Pattern of trace elements in human milk during the course of lactation. Nutrition Research. 18(1), 11-24.
- 163. Rotenberg, S.J., Khan, F., Manalo, M., Jiang, J., Cuellar, R., Reyes, S., Acosta, S., Jauregui, M., Dias, M., Sanchez, M., Todd, A.C., Johson, C., 2000. Maternal bone lead contribution to blood lead after pregnancy. Environmental Research. 82, 81-90.
- 164. Rothenberg S.E., Windham-Myers L., Creswell J.E. 2014. Rice methylmercury exposure and mitigation: a comprehensive review. Environmental Research. 133: 407-23
- 165. Roy, A., Bellinger, D., Hu, H., Schwartz, J., Ettinger, A.S., Wright, R.O., Bouchard, M., Palaniappan, K., Balakrishnan, K., 2009. Lead exposure and behavior among young children in Chennai, India. Environmental Health Perspectives. 117(10), 1607-1611.
- 166. Sakamoto, M., Chan, H.M., Domingo, J.L., Kubota, M., Murata, K., 2012. Changes in body burden of mercury, lead, arsenic, cadmium and selenium in infants during early lactation in comparison with placental transfer. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety. 84, 179-184.
- 167. Sakamoto, M., Kubota, M., Matsumoto, S., Nakano, A., Akagi, H., 2002. Declining risk of methylmercury exposure to infants during lactation. Environmental Research. 90(3), 185-189.

- 168. Samanta, G., Das, D., Mandal, B.K., Chowdhury, T.R., Pal, A., Ahamed, S., 2007. Arsenic in the breast milk of lactating women in arsenic-affected areas of West Bengal, India and its effects in infants. Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part A: Toxic/Hazardous Substances and Environmental Engineering. 42(8), 1815-1825.
- 169. Sanders, T., Liu, Y., Buchner, V., Tchounwou, P.B., 2009. Neurotoxic effects and biomarkers of lead exposure: a review. Reviews on Environmental Health. 24(1),15-45.
- 170. Santos, F.A., Cavecci, B., Vieira, J.C., Franzini, V.P., Santos, A., de Lima Leite, A., Buzalaf, M.A., Zara, L.F., de Magalhães Padilha, P., 2015. A Metalloproteomics Study on the Association of Mercury With Breast Milk in Samples From Lactating Women in the Amazon Region of Brazil. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 69(2), 223-229.
- 171. Sardans, J., Montes, F., Peñuelas, J., 2010. Determination of As, Cd, Cu Hg and Pb in biological samples by electrothermal atomic absortion spectrometry. Spectrochimica acta part B. 65, 97-112.
- Schnaas, L., Rothenberg, S., Flores, M., Martinez, S., Hernandez, C., Osório,
   E., Velasco, S.R., Perroni, E., 2006. Reduced intellectual development in children with prenatal lead exposure. Environmental Health Perspectives. 114, 791-799.
- 173. Sharma, R., Pervez, S., 2005. Toxic metals status in human blood and breast milk samples in an integrated steel plant environment in Central India. Environmental Geochemistry and Health. 27(1), 39-45.
- 174. Shawahna, R., Zyoud, A., Dwikat, J., El-Helo, M., Yacoub, B., Hilal, H., 2016. Breast Milk Lead Levels in 3 Major Regions of the West Bank of Palestine. Journal of Human Lacttion. 32(3):455-461.
- 175. Song Y., Lee C.K., Kim K. H., Lee J.T., Shu C., Kim S.Y., Kim J.H., Son B.C., Kim D.H., Lee S., 2016. Factors associated with total mercury concentrations in maternal blood, cord blood and breast milk among pregnant women in Busan, Korea. Asia Pacific. Journal of. Clinical. Nutrition. 25(2): 340-9.
- Sowers, M.R., Scholl, T.O., Jannausch, M.L., Kemp, F.W., Li, X., Bogden, J.D., 2002. Lead in breast milk and maternal bone turnover. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology. 187(3), 770-776.
- 177. Sreedharan, R., Mehta, D.I., 2004. Gastrointestinal tract. Pediatrics. 113, 1044-1049.

- 178. Stern, A.H., Smith, A.E., 2003. An assessment of the cord blood: maternal blood methyl mercury ratio: implications for risk assessment. Environmental Health Perspectives. 111(12), 1465-1470.
- 179. Sternowsky, H.J., Moser, B., Szadkowsky, D., 2002. Arsenic in breast milk during the first3months of lactation. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health . 205(5), 405-409.
- Strickman R.J., Mitchell C.P. 2017. Accumulation and translocation of methylmercury and inorganic mercury in Oryza sativa: An enriched isotope tracer study. Science of the Total Environment. 574: 1415-1423.
- Tokar E.J., Boyd W.A., Freedman J.H., Maalkes M.P. 2013. Toxic effects of metals. In: Toxicology. The Basic Sicence of Poisons. Ed. Curtis D. Klaassen. 8th edition.
- 182. Turan, S., Saygi, S., Kilic, Z., Acar, A., 2001. Determination of heavy metal contentes in human colostrum samples by electrothermal atomic absortion spectrophotometry. Journal of Tropical Pediatrics. 47 (2), 81-85.
- 183. UNEP, 2008. Guidance for identifying populations at risk from mercury exposure. United Nations Environment Programme. World Health Organization, Geneva – Switzerland.
- 184. Ursinyova, M., Masanova, V., 2005. Cadmium, lead and mercury in human milk from Slovakia. Food Additives and Contaminants. 22 (6), 579-589.
- 185. Vahter, M., 2008. Health Effects of early life exposure to arsenic. Basic and Clinical Pharmacology and Toxicology. 102, 204-211.
- 186. Vahter, M., 2009. Effects of Arsenic on maternal and fetal health. Annual Review of Nutrition. 29, 381-399.
- 187. Valent, F., Mariuz, M., Bin, M., Little, A., Mazej, D., Tognin, V., Tratnik, J., McAfee, A.J., Mulhern, M.S., Parpinel, M., Carrozzi, M., Horvat, M., Tamburlini, G., Barbone, F., 2013. Associations of prenatal mercury exposure from maternal fish consumption and polyunsaturated fatty acids with neurodevelopment: a prospective cohort study in Italy. International Journal of Epidemiology. 23(5), 360-370.
- 188. Vieira, S.M., Almeida, R., Holanda, I.B.B., Mussy, M.H., Galvão, R.C.F., Crispim, P.T.B., Dorea, J.G., Bastos, W.R., 2013. Total and methyl Mercury in hair and milk of mothers living in the city of Porto Velho and villages along the

Rio Madeira, Amazon, Brasil. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health . 216, 682-689.

- 189. VKM, 2013. Benefit and risk assessment of breastmilk for infant health in Norway. Opinion of the Steering Committee of the Norwegian Scientific Committee for Food Safety. Norwegian Scientific Committee for Food Safety (VKM), Nydalen, Norway.
- 190. Watts J., 2001. Mercury poisoning victims could increase by 20,000. Lancet, 358 (9290),1349.
- 191. Weisstaub G., Uauy R., 2012. Non-breast milk feeding in developing countries: challenge from microbial and chemical contaminants. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism, 60: 215-219.
- 192. WHO, 1989 World Health Organization. Minor and trace elements in breast milk. Report of a joint WHO/IAEA collaborative study. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- 193. WHO, 2001. Environmental Health Criteria 224: arsenic and arsenic compounds. Second edition. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- 194. WHO, 2002. Nutrient adequacy of exclusive breastfeeding for the term infant during the first six months of life. Department of nutrition for health and development; Department of child and adolescent health and development. Geneva.
- 195. WHO, 2003. Elemental mercury and inorganic mercury compounds: human health aspects. Concise international Chemical Assessment Document 50. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- 196. WHO, 2004. Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality. 3rd ed. Vol 1. Recommendations. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- 197. WHO, 2006. WHO Child Growth Standards based on length/height, weight and age. Acta Pædiatrica, Suppl 450: 76-85.
- 198. WHO, 2007. Indicators for assessing infant and young child feeding practices: Part 1 – Definition: conclusions of a consensus meeting held 6-8 November 2007 in Washington DC, USA. World Health Organization Geneva, Switzerland.
- 199. WHO, 2010a. Childhood lead poisoning. World Health Organization, Geneva
- 200. WHO, 2010b. Children's exposure to mercury compounds. World Health Organization. Geneva.

- 201. Winiarska-Meiczan, A., 2014. Cadmium, lead, copper and zinc in breast milk in Poland. Biological Trace Element ResearchBiol . 157, 36-44.
- 202. Yalçin, S.S., Yurdakök, K., Yalçin, S., Engür-Karasimav, D., Coskun, T., 2010. Maternal and environmental determinants of breast milk Mercury concentration. The Turkish Journal of Pediatrics. 52, 1-9.
- 203. Zhu D.W., Zhong H., Zeng Q.L., Yin Y. 2015. Prediction of methylmercury accumulation in rice grains by chemical extraction methods. Environmental Pollution. 199: 1-9.
- 204. Ziezel, S.H., 2006. The fetal origins of memory: the role of dietary choline n optimal brains development. Journal of Pediatrics. 149(5), S131-136.

Banco	Identificação	Meses	Peso	As (µg/L)	Pb	Cd	Thg	MeHg
de		de	ao		(µg/L)	(µg/L)	(µg/L)	(µg/L)
leite		amamen-	nascer					
		tação						
HRAN	356/11	3,00	NR	0,039	7,519	0,291	3,54	
HRAN	404/11	3,00	NR	0,039	11,275	0,677	0,63	
HRAN	40/11	3,00	NR	0,039	17,271	0,172	0,43	
HRAN	451/11	3,00	NR	0,039	8,456	0,520	5,2	
HRAN	549/11	3,00	NR	0,039	6,240	0,008	1,68	
HRAN	549/11	3,00	NR	0,039	1,680	0,412	1,44	
HRAN	598/11	3,00	NR	0,039	0,488	0,008	2,08	
HRAN	681/12	3,00	NR	0,039	3,883	0,289	1,45	
HRAN	283/11	6,00	2.8	0,039	1,164	0,008	0,730	0,221
HRAN	355/11	3,00	3.58	0,039	5,936	0,008	5,100	0,506
HRAN	382/11	1,00	3.1	0,039	3,217	0,243	4,310	0,126
HRAN	439/11	1,00	3.47	2,247	9,973	0,468	0,320	0,102
HRAN	464/11	5,00	NR	0,039	4,676	0,764	3,030	0,100
HRAN	470/11	3,00	2,81	0,039	6,720	0,722	0,350	0,100
HRAN	470/11	1,00	2,81	0,039	81,302	1,999	1,790	0,100
HRAN	481/11	1,00	NR	0,039	17,025	0,286	4,500	0,100
HRAN	484/11	2,00	2.96	0,039	5,526	0,008	1,240	0,152
HRAN	488/11	3,00	2,81	0,039	4,465	0,711	2,640	0,198
HRAN	495/11	1,00	3,38	0,039	9,955	0,159	0,290	0,100
HRAN	505/11	2,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,116	0,690	0,144
HRAN	508/11	1,00	3.73	0,039	19,181	0,344	3,420	0,100
HRAN	518/11	1,00	NR	0,039	4,721	0,461	1,100	0,100
HRAN	525/11	2,00	NR	0,039	1,759	0,182	3,980	0,100
HRAN	549/11	5,00	3.57	0,039	5,064	0,482	1,440	0,100
HRAN	553/11	1,00	1.84	0,039	7,922	1,140	2,060	0,100
HRAN	562/11	1,00	3,16	0,039	0,156	0,379	1,550	0,229
HRAN	578/11	4,00	2.88	0,039	5,384	0,367	3,620	0,100
HRAN	588/11	1,00	3.12	0,039	0,156	0,008	5,860	
HRAN	592/11	3,00	5.3	0,039	1,964	0,184	1,700	0,984
HRAN	592/11	6,00	5.3	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,850	0,151
HRAN	597/11	1,00	3,24	0,039	5,864	0,008	1,190	0,259
HRAN	600/12	4,00	3.3	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,520	0,634
HRAN	609/11	1,00	3.29	0,039	3,100	0,236	0,040	0,324

**APÊNDICE I** – Dados de concentração de chumbo, cádmio, arsênio, mercúrio total e metilmercúrio por amostra

HRAN	611/12	14 00	NR	0.039	2 778	0.076	2 940	0 321
HRAN	616/11	1.00	1.72	0.039	0,156	0.378	2,860	0,021
HRAN	619/11	1,00	NR	0,039	0 156	0 139	1,360	0 226
HRAN	635/11	1.00	1.34	0.039	0.156	0.236	1.810	0.436
HRAN	644/11	2.00	3.3	0.039	0.156	0.088	3.000	0.100
HRAN	661/11	3.00	2.35	0.039	12.408	0.994	0.530	0.100
HRAN	666/12	2.00	3.28	0,039	8,351	0,239	4,880	0,100
HRAN	672/11	3,00	2.73	0,039	15,966	0,185	1,800	0,100
HRAN	675/12	2,00	3.6	0,039	0,156	0,134	0,820	0,147
HRAN	677/12	3,00	3.02	0,039	0,352	0,072	2,360	0,160
HRAN	682/11	1,00	NR	0,039	6,812	0,928	1,260	0,100
HRAN	693/11	3,00	3,38	0,039	7,838	0,121	0,140	0,401
HRAN	694/11	2,00	3.31	0,039	0,156	0,064	4,230	0,100
HRAN	699/12	2,00	2,29	0,039	7,866	1,041	1,620	0,100
HRAN	711/12	7,00	3,73	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,360	0,195
HRAN	739/11	1,00	3.9	0,039	30,632	0,448	1,270	0,100
HRAN	740/12	1,00	3,13	0,039			5,690	0,153
HRAN	470/11	1,00	2,81	0,039	4,016	0,008	0,350	0,100
HRAS	202/11	3,00	NR	0,039	4,913	0,142	2,28	
HRAS	218/11	3,00	NR	0,039	12,089	0,481	1,11	
HRAS	277/11	3,00	NR	0,039	6,879	0,094	0,89	
HRAS	359/11	3,00	NR	0,039	43,231	1,562	1,64	
HRAS	359/11	3,00	NR	0,039	8,186	0,071	1,87	
HRAS	115/11	3,00	3.2	0,039	9,566	0,111	3,200	0,183
HRAS	124/11	3,00	1.95	0,039	7,389	0,221	2,900	0,100
HRAS	170/11	4,00	NR	0,039	1,528	0,008	3,030	0,254
HRAS	172/11	2,00	2.87	0,039	0,156	0,151	1,000	0,100
HRAS	180/11	6,00	3.26	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,320	0,300
HRAS	188/11	3,00	2.8	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,700	0,225
HRAS	195/11	4,00	2.7	0,039	5,164	0,008	0,600	0,320
HRAS	206/11	5,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,280	0,100
HRAS	239/11	1,00	3,75	0,039	0,855	0,109	2,150	
HRAS	245/11	NR	NR	0,039	0,156	0,170	2,740	0,161
HRAS	247/11	3,00	NR	0,039	1,240	0,060	2,400	
HRAS	277/11	7,00	3.47	0,039	21,125	0,413	0,890	0,169
HRAS	334/11	1,00	3,41	0,039	0,156	0,017	3,590	0,251
HRAS	379/11	3,00	4,06	0,039	8,830	0,139	1,870	0,100
HRAS	395/11	1,00	2.78	0,039	4,246	0,008	2,500	0,100
HRAS	5517/11	7,00	3,22	0,039	4,547	0,081	1,950	0,227
HRAS	90/11	5,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,022	0,580	0,100

HRBZ	021/11	3.00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,33	
HRBZ	90/11	3,00	NR	0,039	9,650	0,008	, 1,1	
HRBZ	001/12	1,00	2,85	0,039	0,156	0,008	0,540	0,197
HRBZ	006/12	1,00	2.67	0,039	1,074	0,008	2,660	0,100
HRBZ	016/11	4,00	3.69	0,039	7,226	0,544	0,390	0,100
HRBZ	101/11	2,00	NR	0,039	12,841	0,278	2,050	0,262
HRBZ	108/11	3,00	2,66	0,039			3,410	0,172
HRBZ	124/11	1,00	2.5	0,039	9,120	0,008	2,690	0,100
HRBZ	126/11	1,00	2.7	0,039			0,980	0,683
HRBZ	126/11	1,00	2.7	0,039	5,349	0,307	2,160	0,100
HRBZ	137/11	3,00	3.8	0,039	252,390	0,008	2,720	0,213
HRBZ	143/11	1,00	3,81	0,039	16,258	0,484	3,360	0,100
HRBZ	161/11	1,00	3.62	0,039	2,206	0,008	2,820	0,113
HRBZ	165/11	1,00	3.3	0,039	0,156	0,349	3,560	0,186
HRBZ	166/12	3,00	3.42	0,039	18,634	0,111	0,590	0,100
HRBZ	173/12	1,00	3,40	0,039	13,517	0,441	0,500	0,100
HRBZ	178/12	2,00	3.36	0,039			2,510	0,100
HRBZ	182/12	3,00	3.97	0,039	2,658	0,138	2,310	0,100
HRBZ	43/11	2,00	2.36	0,039	2,173	0,279	5,150	0,100
HRBZ	44/11	3,00	3.1	0,039	8,979	0,023	0,690	0,100
HRBZ	67/11	1,00	3,12	0,039	6,636	0,080	2,190	0,272
HRBZ	79/11	1,00	NR	0,039	3,357	0,241	2,440	0,298
HRBZ	81/11	1,00	2,67	0,039	0,156	0,008	6,140	0,100
HRBZ	82/11	1,00	3.25	0,039	3,356	0,094	0,050	0,603
HRBZ	96/11	2,00	3.25	0,039	16,187	1,881	2,360	0,100
HRP	002/12	1,00	3.75	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,170	0,522
HRP	009/12	1,00	3,12	2,530	5,658	0,799	3,320	0,100
HRP	106/11	1,00	2.94	0,039	4,728	0,092	4,520	0,100
HRP	108/11	1,00	3,07	0,039	0,156	0,147	0,670	0,207
HRP	113/11	1,00	3.08	0,039	12,548	0,339	6,760	0,100
HRP	129/11	1,00	3,98	0,039	5,053	0,182	4,590	0,174
HRP	136/11	1,00	3.54	0,039	3,008	0,202	1,620	0,100
HRP	143/11	1,00	2.4	0,039	4,329	0,093	2,820	0,388
HRP	163/11	3,00	2,76	0,039	18,515	0,416	4,260	0,462
HRP	212/11	3,00	NR	0,039	0,742	0,232	5,690	0,100
HRP	235/11	2,00	3,19	0,039	1,767	0,074	0,650	0,100
HRP	265/11	1,00	3,04	0,039	3,156	0,008	1,330	0,100
HRP	280/12	3,00	3.04	0,039	1,580	0,341	4,350	0,395
HRP	289/12	1,00	2,96	0,039	2,000	0,038	5,270	0,183
HRP	305/12	1,00	2,83	0,039			0,450	0,100

HRP	307/12	2,00	3,12	0,039	0,156	0,008	8,400	0,225
HRP	313/12	1,00	3,95	0,039	0,767	0,154	5,890	0,100
HRP	369/11	2,00	3,95	0,039			3,740	0,614
HRP	61/11	2,00	3,93	0,039	1,169	0,008	3,030	0,100
HRP	98/11	6,00	2.83	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,600	0,477
HRPA	001/11	3,00	NR	0,039	5,412	0,558	1,14	
HRPA	97/11	3,00	NR	0,039	3,993	0,008	3,23	
HRPA	124/11	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,299	3,04	
HRPA	414/12	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,28	
HRPa	104/11	2,00	3.57	0,039	2,808	0,061	5,350	0,100
HRPa	130/11	2,00	3.73	0,039	4,247	0,047	0,390	0,348
HRPa	173/11	1,00	3.83	0,039	8,148	0,093	0,590	0,100
HRPa	181/11	1,00	3.09	0,039	20,616	1,192	1,940	0,168
HRPa	187/11	1,00	3.2	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,050	0,124
HRPa	233/11	9,00	2.99	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,640	0,100
HRPa	258/11	1,00	2.93	0,039	5,090	0,008	1,670	0,100
HRPa	259/11	1,00	2.08	0,039	1,055	0,038	3,120	0,100
HRPa	280/11	1,00	3.84	0,039	6,229	0,127	3,990	0,250
HRPa	302/11	2,00	3.01	0,039	1,129	0,083	0,710	0,100
HRPa	36/12	1,00	3.5	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,690	0,100
HRPa	364/12	3,00	2.95	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,860	0,327
HRPa	43/12	1,00	3.9	0,039	6,550	0,120	1,520	0,100
HRPa	75/11	3,00	3.19	0,039	22,229	0,725	3,600	
HRPa	78/11	6,00	2.97	0,039	5,099	0,248	3,270	0,100
HRPa	85/11	2,00	2,76	0,039	1,252	0,263	2,100	0,100
HRPa	92/11	6,00	3,10	0,039	0,156	0,625	1,410	0,329
HRPa	93/11	4,00	3.72	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,250	0,417
HRPa	96/11	1,00	3,16	9,501	2,781	0,135	0,030	0,100
HRS	41/11	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,145	5,02	
HRS	41/11	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	5,02	
HRS	73/11	3,00	NR	0,039	21,409	3,532	5,36	
HRS	172/11	3,00	NR	0,039	12,441	1,122	1,63	
HRS	001/11	4,00	NR	0,039	1,009	0,152	1,140	0,100
HRS	002/12	1,00	3.33	0,039	0,156	0,354	2,240	0,805
HRS	109/11	1,00	2.6	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,910	0,100
HRS	113/11	1,00	2.7	0,039	6,901	0,143	4,700	0,100
HRS	140/11	3,00	2.9	0,039	0,156	0,008	7,220	0,479
HRS	142/11	1,00	3.5	0,039	0,156	0,284	1,710	0,100
HRS	162/11	1,00	2.49	0,039	8,114	0,091	2,950	0,100
HRS	173/11	7,00	3.2	0,039	1,628	0,417	4,790	0,100

HRS	174/11	1,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	4,740	0,100
HRS	182/11	1,00	3.35	0,039	0,156	0,008	4,650	0,100
HRS	195/12	5,00	2,54	0,039	4,046	0,008	0,040	0,100
HRS	200/12	7,00	2,94	0,039	0,156	0,419	1,920	0,100
HRS	202/11	4,00	3.21	0,039	0,156	0,084	2,880	1,411
HRS	217/11	1,00	3,13	0,039	9,463	0,338	3,330	0,100
HRS	221/11	1,00	NR	0,039	11,106	0,039	2,280	0,100
HRS	231/11	1,00	3.26	0,039			5,070	0,355
HRS	246/11	1,00	3,94	0,039	0,156	0,008	1,230	0,100
HRS	249/12	2,00	4.1	0,039	2,937	0,478	0,470	0,100
HRS	254/11	2,00	3.36	0,039	4,934	0,067	4,490	0,199
HRS	255/11	1,00	3.65	0,039	4,142	0,167	1,290	0,100
HRS	266/12	3,00	3,17	0,039	18,990	0,121	2,580	0,100
HRS	271/12	3,00	3.03	0,039	0,156	0,114	1,720	0,100
HRS	278/12	1,00	3.53	0,039	20,841	0,073	1,520	0,100
HRS	53/11	3,00	3.78	0,039	0,156	0,073	0,720	0,210
HRS	59/11	2,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,071	3,490	
HRS	71/11	2,00	2,62	0,039	0,646	0,767	0,600	0,257
HRSM	421/11	3,00	NR	0,039	14,251	0,008	5,14	
HRSM	467/12	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,97	
HRSM	001/11	6,00	NR	0,039	4,838	0,008	5,140	0,100
HRSM	002/11	6,00	NR	0,039	4,003	0,125	1,450	0,342
HRSM	003/11	7,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,770	2,824
HRSM	004/11	1,00	NR	0,039	5,687	0,082	0,390	0,100
HRSM	005/11	1,00	NR	0,039	5,957	2,102	4,680	0,100
HRSM	006/11	3,00	NR	0,039	11,847	0,233	0,770	0,100
HRSM	007/11	1,00	NR	0,039	17,379	0,704	2,690	0,100
	445440	0.00	0.00	0.000	40 500		4 000	
HRSM	445/12	3,00	3.23	0,039	10,520	0,063	1,690	0,320
HRSM	461/12	2,00	3,16	0,039	8,016	0,018	3,350	0,100
HKSW	512/12	1,00	3.99	0,039	3,904	0,008	2,920	0,100
	2415/11	3,00		0,039	0,150	0,149	2,03	
	2428/11	3,00		0,039	0,150	0,008	1,58	
HRI	2464/11	3,00		0,039	0,156	0,053	6,1	0 000
HRI	1971/11	10,00	3,01	0,039	1,203	0,008	1,480	0,238
HRI	2104/11	8,00	3,01	0,039	4,048	0,139	3,980	0,100
	2285/11	4,00	3.04	0,039	4,296	0,008	0,670	0,370
	2300/11	8,00	3.b	0,039	0,836	0,175	4,810	0,103
	2300/11	5,00	3.0	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,470	1,221
HKI	2405/11	2,00	2.52	0,039	0,156	0,034	0,450	0,210

HRT	2431/11	2,00	3.54	0,039	0,156	0,008	2,120	0,100
HRT	2464/11	4,00	3,30	0,039	0,156	0,008	6,100	0,335
HRT	2468/11	2,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,002	3,640	0,100
HRT	2478/11	1,00	2,72	0,039	3,529	0,216	3,220	0,518
HRT	2483/11	1,00	2.75	0,039	0,156	0,040	1,620	
HRT	2483/11	4,00	2.75	0,039	2,871	0,215	3,260	0,100
HRT	2495/11	2,00	2.88	0,039	0,156	1,014	2,630	0,100
HRT	2557/11	1,00	3,49	0,039	17,358	1,414	4,950	0,234
HRT	2584/11	2,00	2,47	0,039	0,156	0,008	0,470	0,100
HRT	2584/11	2,00	2,47	0,039	0,156	0,008	3,660	0,100
HRT	2589/12	7,00	NR	0,039	6,873	0,260	1,620	0,297
HRT	2677/11	2,00	2,55	0,039	0,156	0,008	0,990	0,100
HRT	2678/11	5,00	2.94	0,039	10,643	0,394	1,220	0,100
HRT	2685/11	1,00	2.7	0,039	0,156	0,083	2,800	0,100
HRT	2700/11	2,00	2.36	0,039	7,641	0,008	3,000	0,100
HRT	2702/11	1,00	2.79	0,039	0,156	0,022	3,980	0,128
HRT	2711/11	2,00	NR	0,039	0,406	0,033	5,750	0,465
HRT	2714/12	4,00	NR	0,039	4,655	0,026	2,070	0,100
HRT	2714/12	4,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,053	2,370	0,100
HRT	2738/12	6,00	4.34	0,039	3,576	0,224	1,430	0,100
HRT	2759/12	3,00	3.6	0,039	12,903	0,221	2,330	0,458
HRT	2767/12	3,00	NR	0,039	0,156	0,257	4,440	0,272
HRT	2777/12	4,00	3.65	0,039	4,353	0,391	1,550	0,331
HRT	2784/12	2,00	3.9	0,039	1,380	0,021	4,010	0,100
HRT	2866/12	2,00	2.78	0,039	7,212	0,095	4,710	0,409
HRT	2934/12	2,00	NR	3,095	3,923	0,008	0,380	0,931
HRT	2989/12	2,00	3.58	0,039	12,673	0,636	4,150	0,437

NR – Não registrado
ANEXO I - Artigo Publicado

Rebelo F.M., Caldas E.D. Arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium: Toxicity, levels in breast milk and the risks for breastfed infants, 2016. Environmental Research, 151: 671-688.

Environmental Research 151 (2016) 671-688



# Review article

Arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium: Toxicity, levels in breast milk and the risks for breastfed infants



Fernanda Maciel Rebelo<sup>a</sup>, Eloisa Dutra Caldas<sup>b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Brazilian Health Surveillance Agency, University of Brasilia, 70910-900 Brasilia, DF, Brazil <sup>b</sup> Laboratory of Taxicology, Department of Pharmacy, University of Brasilia, 70910-900 Brasilia, DF, Brazil

# ARTICLE INFO

# ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 13 June 2016 Received in revised form 23 August 2016 Accepted 24 August 2016

Keywords: Breast milk Arsenic Lead Mercury Cadmium Risk assessment Metals are ubiquitous in nature, being found in all environmental compartments, and have a variety of applications in human activities. Metals are transferred by maternal blood to the fetus via the placenta, and exposure continues throughout life. For the general population, exposure comes mainly from water and food consumption, including breast milk. In this paper, we reviewed studies on the toxicity of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium, the toxic metals of most concern to human health, focusing on the potential risks to newborns and infants. A total of 75 studies published since 2000 reporting the levels of these metals in breast milk were reviewed. Lead was the metal most investigated in breast milk (43 studies), and for which the highest levels were reported (up to 1515 µg/L). Arsenic was the least investigated (18 studies), with higher levels reported for breast milk (up to 149 µg/L) collected in regions with high arsenic concentrations in water ( > 10 µg/L). Data from 34 studies on mercury showed that levels in breast milk were generally higher in populations with high fish consumption, where it may be present mainly as MeHg. Cadmium levels in breast milk were the lowest, with means <2 µg/L in most of the 29 studies reviewed. Results of risk assessments indicated that the intake of arsenic, lead and mercury by infants through breastfeeding can be considered a health concern in most regions of the world. Although the potential risks to infants are mostly outweighed by the benefits of breast milk consumption, it is essential that contaminants be continuously monitored, especially in the most critical regions, and that measures be implemented by health authorities to reduce exposure of newborns and infants to these metals, and thus avoid unnecessary health risks.

© 2016 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

# Contents

1. 2.	Introduction	672 672 672 673
	2.3. Mercury	674
	2.4. Cadmium	675
3.	Presence of arsenic, lead mercury and cadmium in breast milk.	676
	3.1. Arsenic	676
	3.2. Lead	676
	3.3. Mercury	680
	3.4. Cadmium	681
4.	Risk assessment of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium through breast milk	681
	4.1. Arsenic	681
	4.2. Lead	682
	4.3. Mercury	683

\* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: eloisa@unb.br (E.D. Caldas).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2016.08.027 0013-9351/6 2016 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

# EM. Rebelo, E.D. Caldas / Environmental Research 151 (2016) 671-688

	4.4.	Cadmium	. 684
5.	Summ	ary and conclusions	. 684
Ref	rences	i	. 685

# 1. Introduction

Metals are ubiquitous in nature, but some comprise a group of contaminants to which exposure, even at relatively low levels may represent a risk to human health. Arsenic ranks first on the National Priorities List of the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR), which prioritizes substances based on a combination of their frequency, toxicity, and human exposure potential. Lead, mercury and cadmium rank 2nd, 3rd and 7th on this list, respectively (ATSDR, 2015).

Human exposure to metals can occur during occupational activities, mainly through inhalation and dermal routes in mining and industry, and over a lifetime, from water and food consumption and exposure to soil, dust and air (ATSDR, 2007a, 2007b; WHO, 2004; EFSA, 2009a; Carlin et al., 2016). The presence of toxic metals in human milk has been reported worldwide (e.g., Gürbay et al., 2012; Chao et al., 2014; Ettinger et al., 2014), and breastfed babies are particularly vulnerable and sensitive to their toxic effects due to their rapid growth, organ immaturity, and susceptibility of their nervous system during the first year (Isaac et al., 2012). Furthermore, newborns absorb metals to a greater extent than adults and have a lower capacity to excrete compounds in the bile, decreasing body clearance (Oskarsson et al., 1998).

Lactation is a highly complex process that begins about 40 h after birth, and is triggered by the hormones progesterone, estrogen, prolactin and oxytocin (Gundacher and Zödl, 2005). Breast milk is a fundamental source of nutrients for newborns and babies. as it contains proteins, fats, carbohydrates, and elements essential to the proper functioning of the body. It is also a source of lactoferrin, α-lactalbumin and lisoenzymes, substances that create a protective barrier against environmental factors, increasing defense mechanisms and stimulating the development of immunological systems in children (Grzelak et al., 2014). Breast milk influences the intestinal microflora, ensures the structural and functional maturity of mucous membranes, reduces the risk of allergies and autoimmune disorders, and contributes to the proper development of the gastrointestinal, central nervous, endocrine and immune systems (Leon-Cava et al., 2002). The WHO recommends that babies be exclusively breastfed up to 6 months of age, and for an additional 2 years along with appropriate complementary foods (WHO, 2007).

The composition of human milk is not constant and depends on the nutritional status of the mother, her diet, stage of lactation, socio-demographic status, and lifestyle (Ballard and Morrow, 2013; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Vieira et al., 2013). The transport of xenobiotics into milk is supposed to follow the same pathways as those of other milk components, with toxic metals entering milk through ways similar to those of essential trace elements (Oskarsson et al., 1998). Trace element regulation mechanisms in milk involve the capturing of metals by specific transporters in the mammary epithelial cells and their subsequent discharge in the alveolar lumen of the mammary glands (Rossipal and Krachler, 1998; Kelleher and Lönnerdal, 2005; Bressler et al., 2007). Studies conducted with rats and mice indicated that lead was almost exclusively found in the casein fraction, the highest proportions of cadmium and methylmercury found in fat, and inorganic mercury in whey fractions (Oskarsson et al., 1998). In human milk, mercury possesses a greater ability to interact with milk protein, while cadmium and lead are equally distributed between light and low molecular weight components (see review by Gundacker and Zödl (2005)).

This paper briefly summarizes arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium toxicology, focusing particularly on infants and children, and reviews the literature of studies reporting levels of these toxic metals in human breast milk worldwide. Exposure and risk assessment results of metal intake through breastfeeding are also reviewed, and the risks of exposure to breastfeed infants discussed. For the incidence data, a query was conducted on the Pubmed, Science Direct and Google Scholar databases for studies published since 2000 (last search June 2016) using the keywords "human milk", "breastmilk" and "breast milk", associated with "metal", "arsenic", "lead", "mercury" or "cadmium". Additional papers were identified in published reviews related to contaminants in breast milk.

# 2. Human exposure and toxicity

#### 2.1. Arsenic

Arsenic (As) occurs naturally in volcanic ashes, volcanic rock, clay, iron oxides, mineral sulfur and organic matter. Human exposure to arsenic occurs primarily through the consumption of water and seafood, particularly shellfish (EFSA, 2009a). Arsenic is found in the environment in organic forms, including monomethylarsenic (MMA), dimethylarsenic (DMA), arsenobetaine, and arsenocholine, as well as in inorganic (IAs) forms (As<sup>III</sup> and As<sup>V</sup>). A systematic review conducted by Lynch et al. (2014) evaluated over 6500 data on inorganic arsenic and its metabolites in food, including seafood and specific foods for children. Algae was the food with the highest concentration (mean of 1000 µg/ kg, n=312, mostly as IAs), followed by rice and its byproducts (130 µg/kg, n =1126, mostly as IAs), and seafood (130 µg/kg, n=835; mostly as DMA).

Over 80% of inorganic arsenic is absorbed through the human gastrointestinal tract, and excretion occurs mainly via urine (ATSDR, 2007a). Certain characteristics of arsenic are summarized in Table 1. Studies conducted in Taiwan and other countries showed greater risk of lung, bladder, kidney or skin cancer from exposure to arsenic in drinking water, where it was predominantly present in inorganic form (WHO, 2001). Inorganic arsenic compounds, including arsenic trioxide, arsenite, and arsenate are classified as carcinogenic to humans by the International Agency for Research in Cancer (Group I), with extensive evidence of lung, bladder and skin cancer, and positive association with kidney, liver and prostate cancer (IARC, 2016). Although the mechanisms involved in the carcinogenicity of arsenic are not yet fully understood, it may nevertheless be considered genotoxic, since it induces micronuclei, DNA strand breaks, sister chromatid exchanges, aneuploidy and oxidative stress through the generation of reactive oxygen species during its biotransformation (see revision by Bustaffa et al. (2014)).

Inorganic arsenic and the methylated metabolites MMA and DMA cross the placentary barrier (Vahter, 2008), exert epigenetic effects by methylation of DNA (Reichard et al., 2007), and interact with multiple nuclear receptors (Bodwell et al., 2006). As a result, functional changes may occur leading to the development of other diseases later in life (Vahter, 2008). Vahter (2009) suggested that high

### Table 1

Some	characteristics	of	arsenic, I	ead,	mercury	and	cadmium,
------	-----------------	----	------------	------	---------	-----	----------

	IAs	Pb	IHg	MeHg	Cđ
IARC classification <sup>a</sup> PTWI, µg/kg bw/week or PTMI, µg/kg bw/month	Group 1 -	Group 2B	Group 3 PTWI: 4 <sup>d</sup>	Group 2B PTWI: 1,6°	Group 1 PTWI: 2.5 <sup>b</sup> PTMI: 25 <sup>c</sup>
BMDL, µg/kg bw/day	3.0 <sup>4</sup>	0.5 <sup>f</sup> (developmental toxicity in children)	-	-	-
Oral absorption	over 75%	Adults: 3-15% Children: 30-50% <sup>Q</sup>	Up to 20%; increases in a milk diet <sup>i</sup>	> 90%	52"
Half-life (plasma)	3-4 hs <sup>a</sup>	20-40 daysi	20-66 days <sup>i</sup>	44-88 days <sup>i</sup>	3-4 months <sup>m</sup> ~ 12 yrs (kidney) <sup>h</sup>
Cross the placenta	Yes <sup>#</sup>	Yes <sup>4</sup>	Poorly	Yes	Yesh
Neurotoxic	Yes <sup>8</sup>	Yes <sup>4</sup>	Inconclusive	Yes**	Inconclusive <sup>b</sup>
Genotoxic	Yesda	weak, indirect <sup>f</sup>	Inconclusive	Inconclusive	Indirect <sup>hJ</sup>
Embryotoxic	Yes <sup>#</sup>	Inconclusive <sup>k</sup>	Inconclusive	Yes <sup>e,i</sup>	No <sup>h</sup>

Group 1 – carcinogenic to humans; Group 2A- probably carcinogenic to humans; Group 2B: possibly carcinogenic to humans; Group 3- not classifiable as to its carcinogenicity to humans; PTWI: provisional tolerable weekly intake; PTMI: provisional tolerable monthly intake; BMDL – benchmark dose lower bound.

IARC, 2016. EFSA, 2012a. JECFA, 2011a. JECFA, 2011a. JECFA, 2004. EFSA, 2010. ATSDR, 2007b. ATSDR, 2012. UNEP, 2008. ATSDR, 2007a. CDC, 2010.

- <sup>1</sup> EFSA, 2009b.
- Ersin, 20050.
  Erup and Akesson, 2009.

Jarup and Akesson, 200

levels of methylated arsenic in pregnant women are the result of *de* novo synthesis of choline by phosphatidylethanolamine methyltransferase, which is upregulated during pregnancy to supply fetal needs of choline for cerebral development (Zeisel, 2006). Exposure to arsenic can also cause reproductive toxicity, including increases in fetus mortality, underweight newborns, spontaneous abortions, eclampsia, and birth defects (WHO, 2001). As<sup>m</sup> is the single form of arsenic which is protonated at physiologic pH, and is transported by the aquaglyceroporins (Liu et al., 2004; Rosen, 2002) present in mammary glands during lactation (Matsuzaki et al., 2005).

Recent epidemiologic studies have found a long latency period for lung cancer and other chronic diseases related to arsenic, even when exposure was limited to a short period during childhood or in the uterus. Exposure during these two periods may also have adverse reproductive outcomes for mothers, and induce changes in cognitive development of children (McClintock et al., 2012).

A limit of 10 µg/L was established by the WHO for arsenic in drinking water (WHO, 2004). However, some regions of the world have naturally high arsenic levels in water compartments which exceed that limit, including Argentina, Bangladesh, Chile, China, Hungary, India, Taiwan, and certain regions of the United States (Hopenhayn-Rich et al., 2000; Nordstrom, 2002; Rahman et al., 2011; McClintock et al., 2012). It is well established that almost all arsenic in drinking water is in inorganic form (JECFA, 2011a; EFSA, 2009a).

In Chile, data from 1950 to 1996 showed high late fetal mortality (OR=1.7; CI: 1.5–1.9), neonatal mortality (OR=1.53; CI: 1.4–1.7), and post neonatal mortality (OR = 1.26; CI: 1.2–1.3) in a region with a history of high arsenic levels in water, in comparison with a region with low levels (Hopenhayn-Rich et al., 2000). A epidemiologic study conducted in Bangladesh observed 1152 pregnant women and their babies for a period of 1 year, with urine samples collected after confirmation of pregnancy and in the 30th week of gestation for arsenic analysis (Rahman et al., 2011). Estimated risk of occurrence of lower respiratory tract diseases increased 69% for infants of mothers with higher arsenic concentrations in urine.

The mechanism and factors that may affect the excretion of arsenic in breast milk are not completely known, but fetuses and babies are probably protected by increased methylation of arsenic during pregnancy and breastfeeding (Fängström et al., 2008; Gürbay et al., 2012; Vahter, 2009). In a study conducted in Argentina in an area with high arsenic concentration in water (200 µg/L), the median concentration of arsenic was 34 µg/kg in the placenta, and 9 µg/L in cord blood, with a significant correlation with maternal blood levels (Concha et al., 1998), All arsenic in the blood plasma of newborns and their mothers, and about 90% of the arsenic in the urine of both, was present as DMA, a result also found by other authors (Fängström et al., 2008; Islam et al., 2014), indicating that methylation of arsenic occurred during pregnancy and the metal was transferred to the fetus as DMA. Fängström et al. (2008) indicated that the methylated arsenic metabolites in blood plasma do not pass easily through the mammary glands. The authors found that the arsenic concentrations in breast milk were negatively correlated with %DMA  $(r_s = -0.19)$ , and positively correlated with %iAs  $(r_s = 0.16)$  in maternal urine. Thus, efficient maternal methylation of iAs leads to lower arsenic excretion in breast milk, which contains essentially inorganic arsenic, mainly as Asm.

In 2010, the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA, 2011a) concluded that the provisional tolerable weekly intake (PTWI) previously adopted for arsenic (15 µg/kg bw, or 2.1 µg/kg bw/day) was no longer safe for humans, and established a benchmark dose, and a lower confidence level (BMDL<sub>0.5</sub>) of 3 µg/kg bw/day as the reference point for risk assessment (Table 1). This dose corresponds to a 0.5% increase in the incidence of lung cancer associated with dietary exposure to inorganic arsenic over background in northeastern Taiwan (JECFA, 2011a).

# 2.2. Lead

Lead is a toxic metal widely present in nature, primarily in inorganic form, and is produced in activities such as mining and smelting, and in battery manufacturing (WHO, 2010a). The general population is exposed to lead mainly through food consumption, with about 5–15% of the oral intake being absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract, a rate that is higher in children under 6 years of age (WHO, 2010a). The higher gastrointestinal absorption of lead by children is related to the uptake pathways for essential minerals (e.g. calcium and iron), which are more active than in adults (HERAG, 2007). Inorganic lead compounds are classified by the IARC as potentially carcinogenic to humans (Group 2 A), and organic lead compounds are "not classifiable to its carcinogenicity to humans" (Group 3) (IARC, 2016). Organic lead compounds are metabolized to ionic lead both in humans and animals, when the toxicity associated with inorganic lead is expected to be exerted (IARC, 2016). Table 1 summarizes some characteristics of lead.

Erythrocytes have high affinity for lead, and over 90% of what is absorbed is bound in the blood stream just after exposure. With age, lead is deposited in bone tissue, with a half-life of 10-30 years (WHO, 2010a). For the adult population, the cardiovascular and renal systems are the most critically affected by lead exposure, while for infants and children the effects on the central nervous system are the most critical (Sanders et al., 2009; EFSA, 2010; JECFA, 2011b). Encephalopathy, decreased nerve conduction, and cognitive deficits may occur in children with blood lead concentrations lower than the level that would induce similar effects in adults (ATSDR, 2007b). The particular vulnerability of fetuses and infants to the neurotoxicity of lead may be due in part to the immaturity of the blood-brain barrier, and to the lack of the highaffinity lead-binding protein in astroglia, which trap divalent lead ions in adults (Lindahl et al., 1999; EFSA, 2010; Schnaas et al., 2006). The various molecular, intracellular and cellular mechanisms that cause lead neurotoxicity also include the induction of oxidative stress, and interference in enzyme calcium dependents (eg. nitric oxide reductase), which amplify apoptosis of neurons (Nemsadze et al., 2009).

Gulson et al. (1997), using lead isotopic ratios of immigrant women arriving in Australia and of the local population, showed that mobilization of lead from bone contributed significantly to blood lead levels during the last trimester of pregnancy, a critical time for the development of the central nervous system, exceeding the normal exchange of bone lead stores observed in the nonpregnant condition. These increases were detected among subjects with blood levels  $< 5 \mu g/dI$ , and were attributed to a low daily calcium intake, as calcium may reduce mobilization of skeletal mineral stores to supply calcium needs during pregnancy and lactation (Gulson et al., 1998, 2003). Lead skeleton mobilization was even higher during the post-pregnancy period, and was the major source of lead in breast milk, in addition to the diet and other exogenous factors (Gulson et al., 2003).

Various studies have shown the transfer of lead from the mother to the fetus via placenta prenatally, and via breast milk postnatally. In Mexico, Ettinger et al. (2004) found lead concentration in breast milk to be significantly correlated with the levels in umbilical cord and maternal blood lead at delivery, and with maternal blood lead and patella lead at 1 month postpartum. In another study with the same group (Ettinger et al., 2014), the mean mother milk:plasma ratio was 7.7; infant blood lead level ( $3.4 \pm 2.2 \mu g/dL$ ) increased by  $1.8 \mu g/dL$  per  $1 \mu g/L$  milk lead (p < 0.0001,  $R^2 = 0.3$ ). Li et al. (2000) also found a significant correlation between lead levels in cord blood and breast milk with those in maternal blood in China.

In a cohort study with 175 children conducted in Mexico, Schnaas et al. (2006) found that lead exposure during the early third trimester of pregnancy can affect child intellectual development, with the strongest effects of lead being on the intelligence quotient (IQ) occurring within the first few micrograms of blood lead levels. IQ tests include a variety of tasks that probe cognitive abilities including memory, verbal and spatial reasoning, planning, learning, and comprehension and use of language (EFSA, 2010). The authors hypothesized that prenatal lead exposure would have a more powerful and lasting impact on child development than postnatal exposure.

Furthermore, a number of cross-sectional and prospective epidemiological studies have related lead blood levels to neurobehavioral effects on infants and children chronically exposed to lead (WHO, 2010a; Miranda et al., 2007; Counter et al., 2008; Roy et al., 2009). Most studies report a 2–4 point IQ deficit for each 10 µg/dL increase in blood lead within the range of 5–35 µg/dL (WHO, 2010a).

Lanphear et al. (2005) examined data collected from 1333 children who participated in seven international population-based longitudinal cohort studies initiated prior to 1995 and who were followed from birth or infancy until 5–10 years of age. There was an inverse correlation between blood lead concentration and IQ scores, and the authors concluded that environmental lead exposure in children who have maximal blood lead levels < 10 µg/dL was associated with intellectual deficits. No threshold for these effects was identified, and the dose-response relationship was steeper at low lead exposure than at higher exposure levels.

Based on the various available studies, the JECFA (2011b) and the EFSA (2010) concluded that the previous PTWI of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/ day for lead was associated with a decrease of at least 3 IQ points in children, with no evidence of a threshold for critical lead-induced effects. A BMDL<sub>1</sub> of 0.50  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day was established for neurodevelopmental effects in children (Table 1).

# 2.3. Mercury

Mercury (Hg) is a metal naturally found in the environment in inorganic, organic and elemental (Hg<sup>o</sup>) forms. Elemental mercury is used in chlorine gas production and in caustic soda for industrial use, as well as electrical equipment, lamps, thermometers, pressure gauges, barometers, and dental amalgams. Inorganic mercury occurs as salts of its divalent and monovalent cationic forms, mainly chlorine and sulfur (Poulin and Gibb, 2008).

Amalgam fillings are the most important source of exposure to mercury vapor (Hg<sup>o</sup>) by the general population, and an association between meconium Hg and IHg in the placenta and the number of dental amalgam fillings has been reported (Ask et al., 2002; Gundacker et at., 2010). The major effect from chronic exposure to IHg is kidney damage, and may include morphological changes, renal tubular damage, regeneration of the tubular epithelium, and proximal tubular necrosis (WHO, 2003).

Methylmercury (MeHg) is formed in nature by methylation of inorganic mercury by reducing sulfate aquatic bacteria. The MeHg has a lipophilic property and can be absorbed by plankton, which is eaten by fish and shellfish with greater concentrations occurring at higher trophic levels of the food chain (Polak-Juszczak, 2012; Pouilly et al., 2013). While less than 15% of IHg is absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract, about 95% of MeHg ingested is absorbed, and diffuses to various tissues of the body, including kidney and brain (CDC, 2009). Various studies show that the consumption of fish and other foods of marine origin contributes significantly to mercury levels in human hair, including children and their mothers (Gundacker et al., 2010; Castano et al., 2015).

Ethylmercury (EtHg), an organic mercury compound, is the major component of Thimerosal, a preservative present in various vaccines administered to expecting women and babies, mainly in developing countries. Thimerosal is injected intramuscularly, with approximately 100% absorption (Dorea et al., 2013), and a half-life in blood of 20 days in adults and 7 days in infants, much lower than that for methylmercury (about 70 days; Clarkson et al., 2003). EtHg, as well as MeHg, have been detected in blood samples of babies and neonates immediately after vaccination (Pichichero et al., 2008). Animal

models demonstrate that EtHg is less neurotoxic than MeHg, but more studies are needed to demonstrate whether repeated doses of EtHg in combination with different MeHg background exposures have consequences in fetuses and infants, particularly due to possible additive and synergistic effects (Dorea et al., 2013).

While inorganic mercury is usually free in plasma, MeHg tends to bind to hemoglobin in red blood cells (RBCs), with about 1% bound to glutathione (GSH) (Oliveira et al., 2014). MeHg can enter mammalian cells using a molecular mimicry mechanism. After forming a stable bond with cysteine, the MeHg-Cys complex is transported by the L-type large neutral amino acid transporter (LAT-1), which is important for the high Hg levels found in the brain after exposure (Farina et al., 2011).

The mechanisms involved in the neurotoxicity of MeHg are not completely understood, but Farina et al. (2011) identified three interrelated events that are important for MeHg-induced neurotoxicity: Ca2+ dyshomeostasis, glutamate dyshomeostasis, and increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation (oxidative stress). In vivo studies show that MeHg can alter the expression of genes involved in small GTPase signaling pathways regulating cell growth and proliferation, and can induce mitotic arrest and caspase-dependent apoptosis in developing brains (see review by Antunes dos Santos et al. (2016)). In a cohort study with 138 mother-infant pairs, Cardenas et al. (2015) showed that in utero exposure to mercury can affect leukocyte composition and may disrupt the epigenome even at low levels. Furthermore, exposure to both arsenic and mercury in utero may interact jointly to affect the epigenome by hypermethylating relevant CpG regions (cytosine followed by guanine) having the potential to influence neurodevelopment and other childhood health outcomes.

MeHg crosses the blood brain barrier and the placenta, and may affect the neurological development of fetuses. Mercury concentrations in cord blood correlate well with fetal brain mercury concentrations during the third trimester, indicating methylmercury exposure during late pregnancy (Poulin and Gibb, 2008; WHO, 2010b). Mercury levels are higher in umbilical cordblood than in the blood of mothers (Stern and Smith, 2003). Oskarsson et al. (1998) reported a higher plasma clearance and a larger distribution volume for methylmercury in lactating mice than in non-lactating mice, probably due to the increased biliary excretion, greater blood/plasma volume and lower plasma protein content during lactation. The milk mercury excretion in mice over 9 days was approximately 4% and 8% of the administered dose of methylmercury and inorganic mercury, respectively.

Sakamoto et al. (2002) showed a lower risk of MeHg exposure by infants during lactation among the high fish-consuming Japanese population. The geometric mean of red blood cells (RBC)-Hg in umbilical cords was about 1.4 times higher than in mothers, with a strong correlation between these two parameters. All the infants showed declines in RBC-Hg during a 3-month breastfeeding period, probably due to the low Hg transfer through breast milk, and the rapid growth of infants after birth. The authors concluded that the risk was especially high during gestation but may decrease during breast-feeding.

Studies to investigate the outcome of prenatal exposure to MeHg and adverse neurological effects on children have reached different conclusions. In a study conducted on Faroe Island (North Atlantic), whose population has a high consumption of pilot whale meat, mothers' exposure to mercury was assessed through mercury concentration in cord blood and hair (Grandjean et al., 1997). Tests applied to 917 children of about 7 years indicated neuropsychological dysfunctions mainly related to language attention and memory, with the association remaining even after the exclusion of children whose mothers' hair mercury concentrations were above 10  $\mu$ g/g. In general, a delay in development at 6 months was observed in children with higher levels of mercury. On the other hand, a study conducted with 771 mother-child pairs in the Seychelles Islands (Indian Ocean) found no adverse neurodevelopmental outcomes at 66 months of age associated with prenatal or postnatal MeHg exposure and a high fish consumption diet (Davidson et al., 1998). A follow-up study was conducted with this Seychelles population (up to 19 years old) and no correlation was found with effects on the neurological (Myers et al., 2003; Davidson et al., 2011) and auditory functions (Orlando et al., 2014). A cohort study conducted with 492 Italian babies with low levels of mercury (1  $\mu$ g/g in hair, 0.33  $\mu$ g/L in breast milk) found that fish consumption and mothers' IQs were significantly associated with neurodevelopment performance of babies at 18 months, but not with mercury exposure (Valent et al., 2013).

In a study conducted in the Amazon region of Brazil, Marques et al. (2014) found higher levels of MeHg in the hair of fishing village children in comparison with those living in the vicinity of tin-ore kilns and smelters who had higher neurodevelopment delays due to high lead exposure, as discussed above. A deficit in neurodevelopment was found in children with higher levels of EtHg in hair. However, another study conducted by the same group evaluating 194 children living near a tin mine in the same region (Marques et al., 2015) found that hair EtHg and maternal consumption of fish were not associated with low neurodevelopment scores.

Based on the available epidemiological studies, including those conducted by Grandjean et al. (1997) and Davidson et al. (1998), the JECFA established a PTWI of  $1.6 \,\mu$ g/kg bw for MeHg in childbearing-aged women due to the possibility of pregnancy and to protect the fetus (JECFA, 2004). In 2010, the JECFA withdrew the previously established PTWI of  $5 \,\mu$ g/kg bw for THg, and established a PTWI of  $4 \,\mu$ g/kg bw for IHg (JECFA, 2011a).

# 2.4. Cadmium

The predominant commercial use of cadmium is in the production of batteries, dyes, coatings, plastic stabilizers, and ironless alloys (CDC, 2009). Cadmium in food may originate from contaminated soil which, in turn, may have been contaminated by irrigation water, with deposition originating from air pollution, or from phosphate or manure fertilizer. The highest mean concentrations can be found in edible offal, legumes, cereals and potatoes (0.02–0.13 mg/kg; EFSA, 2009b). Tobacco leaves accumulate high levels of cadmium from the soil, and cigarette smoke is the major source of exposure for smokers (CDC, 2009; ATSDR, 2012). Recent studies have also shown that jewelry and toys can be a source of exposure to cadmium (Guney and Zagury, 2012).

Cadmium is classified by IARC as carcinogenic to humans (Group 1), and causes lung cancer in exposed workers (Table 1), with some evidence of prostate cancer (IARC, 2016). The gastrointestinal tract absorbs 5-10% of ingested cadmium, but several factors may affect absorption, including vitamin D, calcium or iron deficiency, metalmetal interactions with iron, lead and chromium, and metal-protein interactions such as metallothionein and interaction with glutathione (ATSDR, 2012; CDC, 2009). Cadmium absorption may increase with iron deficiency, which may contribute to higher absorption of cadmium by women (CDC, 2009). The placenta may act as a partial barrier to fetal exposure to cadmium, as the concentration in cord blood is about half of that in maternal blood; cadmium levels in human milk are 5-10% of the levels in blood (ATSDR, 2012). Cadmium and lead absorption increases in early childhood and with iron deficiency, given the increase in the number of carriers shared by all 3 metals in the duodenum (Sreedharan and Mehta, 2004). Kippler et al. (2009) found a significant positive association between cadmium concentration in erythrocytes and in breast milk (BM), and a breast milk-plasma ratio of approximately 3-4, indicating no barrier against cadmium

transport from plasma to breast milk. BM-Cd was positively associated with manganese (r(s)=0.56; p < 0.01) and iron (r(s)=0.55; p < 0.01) in breast milk, but not with plasma ferritin. On the other hand, BM-Cd was negatively associated with BM-Ca (r(s)=-0.17; p=0.05), indicating that cadmium inhibits the transport of calcium to breast milk. The authors concluded that cadmium shares common transporters with iron and manganese for transfer to breast milk, but inhibits secretion of calcium to breast milk.

Absorbed cadmium accumulates mainly in the kidney and liver, with an estimated half-life of 6–38 years, and 4–19 years, respectively, and no direct metabolism is known (ATSDR, 2012). The kidney is the critical target and shows the earliest sign of cadmium toxicity. However, the accumulation of cadmium in the kidney with no apparent toxic effects occurs due to the formation of cadmium-thionein or metallothionein, which is considered nontoxic (ATSDR, 2012). Cadmium can disrupt signaling cascades and lead to a variety of toxic effects, mainly due to its physicochemical similarity with calcium ion (Ca<sup>2+</sup>), which may disrupt Ca-mediated signaling pathways, possibly through significant changes in the activation of calmodulin and calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II in cell death pathways, such as apoptosis, necrosis or autophagy (Choong et al., 2014).

In 2010, the JECFA withdrew the PTWI for cadmium of 7  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week set by the Committee in 1988, and established a monthly intake (PTMI) of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw due to its long half-life in the body (JECFA, 2011b), corresponding to a weekly intake of 5.8  $\mu$ g/kg body weight. In 2009, the EFSA recommended a tolerable weekly intake (TWI) of 2.5  $\mu$ g/kg body weight in order to ensure a high level of protection for all consumers, including exposed and vulnerable subgroups of the population (EFSA, 2009b). This decision was confirmed in 2011 (EFSA, 2012a).

# 3. Presence of arsenic, lead mercury and cadmium in breast milk

Monitoring breast milk is a non-invasive form of detecting environmental contaminants, having the advantage of allowing the exposure of both the mother and the lactating baby to be assessed at the same time (Hooper and McDonald, 2000; Abballe et al., 2008; CDC, 2010). Two metal analysis techniques are mainly used for different matrices, including milk: atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS) using either flame, cold vapor hydride generator (CVAAS) or electrothermal AAS in graphite furnace (ETAAS), and inductively coupled plasma with mass spectrometry detection (ICP-MS). In most methods, the milk is submitted to microwave acid digestion under controlled temperature and pressure (Kosanovic et al., 2008; Sardans et al., 2010; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013).

Table 2 summarizes the data for arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk reported by the 75 studies reviewed by this study. Fig. 1 shows the distribution of the studies according to region and metal analyzed. A larger number of studies were conducted in Europe (23), and a lower number in North America (3 studies), with lead the most analyzed metal. In the majority of studies, more than one metal was analyzed in the samples.

The analytical variability and validity of the reported results were not assessed, with the exception of one study conducted in Nigeria (Adesiyan et al., 2011), where the results reported in  $\mu$ g/dL were too high, probably due to a typing or unit error. It is important to be aware that inaccuracies involved in the analytical methods affect the results, particularly at low concentrations (CDC, 2010). Furthermore, positive sample percentages (Table 2) are highly dependent on the limit of detection (LOD) or limit of quantification (LOQ) of the method used, mainly when incidences are low, and may not be comparable. Also, it was not clear in most studies how the samples reported as non-detected or below the LOD/LOQ were treated in estimations of the means. In addition to uncertainty regarding the analytical method, extremely high values found in certain studies may be due to contamination during sample collection and storage, mainly for lead, which is the most abundant toxic metal in the environment.

# 3.1. Arsenic

For this review, 18 studies published since 2000 that measured levels of arsenic in breast milk were retrieved, six conducted in Asia, six in Europe, and none in Latin America (Table 2). The techniques used to analyze arsenic in milk included CVAAS, ETAAS and ICP-MS, which has the lowest LOD (0.007–0.3  $\mu$ g/L) (Felip et al., 2014; Miklavcic et al., 2013; Björklund et al., 2012; Fängström et al., 2008; Almeida et al., 2008). Separation of the different arsenic metabolites [As(III), As(V), MA, and DMA] was performed by high performance liquid chromatography coupled to hydride generation and ICP-MS (Fängström et al., 2008).

The highest levels of arsenic in breast milk were found for a district in West Bengal, India (up to 149 µg/L; Samanta et al., 2007), a region with levels of arsenic in water higher than 50 µg/L Higher levels were found in samples from women who had higher levels of arsenic in urine, hair, and nails. In this population, when breast milk was not sufficient or available, infants drank tube well water as early as the first month after birth, as well as cow/goat milk diluted with water, which increased exposure to arsenic from an early age. The authors found the levels of arsenic in breast milk much lower than in urine (mean of 438 µg/L), which is a much more efficient arsenic excretion route than lactation. Indeed, Fängström et al. (2008) considered the excretion of arsenic through breast milk to be low and concluded that exclusive breastfeeding protects the infant from exposure to arsenic. A similar conclusion was reached by Carignan et al. (2015) in the United States, an area with low levels of arsenic in the water ( < 1 µg/L). Fängström et al. (2008) also found that arsenic levels in urine were significantly lower in exclusively breastfed children than in those consuming other foods.

Higher mean levels of arsenic were found in colostrum (3.6-14 µg/L; Almeida et al., 2008), decreasing considerably in intermediate and mature milk (Almeida et al., 2008; Islam et al., 2014). Islam et al. (2014) found that arsenic in human milk was weakly correlated with maternal urine levels at 1 and 6 months postpartum (r =0.13 and 0.21, respectively; n=29 and 25) and did not correlate with infants' urine levels. Fängström et al. (2008) however, found a significant association between the TAs in milk and the levels in the urine of 2-3 month-old babies (rs =0.64, p <0.001), as well as with arsenic in maternal blood and saliva. Arsenic was essentially present in breast milk as As<sup>III</sup>, in addition to As<sup>V</sup>, DMA and MMA, and was the only form present at total arsenic levels  $\leq 1 \mu g/L$ . The Fängström et al. study was the only one to identify the forms of arsenic present in breast milk, an important piece of information as inorganic arsenic is the only toxicological relevant form of arsenic for humans (IARC, 2016).

# 3.2. Lead

There are a large number of published studies that have investigated the levels of lead in human breast milk. The first studies date from the early 1980's and had the objective of collecting data from different countries to establish an environmental background level for metals in human fluids (lyengar, 1984). A WHO-sponsored multicenter study conducted in several countries on four continents found average concentrations of lead in human milk ranging from 2.0 to 16.8 µg/L, and values between 2 and 5 µg/L were considered a reference for populations not occupationally exposed to lead (WHO, 1989).

# EM. Rebelo, E.D. Caldas / Environmental Research 151 (2016) 671-688

# Table 2 Levels of arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium in breast milk reported in studies published since 2000.

Country; Reference	Metal	N	% positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean**	Observation
			-	(range); µg/L or ng/g	
Asia					
Bangladesh; Fängström et al., 2008	As	79	-	1.8 (0.25-19.0)	Mature milk
Bangladesh; Kippler et al., 2009	Cd	123	-	0.14" (<0.05-1)	2 months pp
Bangladesn; Islam et al., 2014	As	29	-	0.78 (0.5-2.32)	30 days pp 180 days pp
		19	2	0.7 (0.5-1.68)	270 days pp
China; Li et al., 2000	Pb	165	-	4.7	Colostrum, non occupational
		12	-	52.7	Colostrum, occupational
China; Li et al., 2014	THg	195	-	0.97 (0.42-8.40)	Colostrum
India; Sharma and Pervez, 2005	As	120	82.5	0.6 ± 0.1 to 5.2 ± 3.8	Mean range of various groups
	THe		87.5	$0.1 \pm 0.0$ to $22.3 \pm 18.5$	
	Cd		82.5	0.1 ± 0.1 to 3.8 ± 12.9	
India; Samanta et al., 2007	As	226	17.3	17 ( < LOD-49)	Area with high levels of arsenic in water
		10	50	3.5 ( < LOD-5)	Area with levels of arsenic within WHO
	-				limits
India; Isaac et al., 2012	PD	25	84	13.21 ± 5.2 (9.0-21.0)	Non-industrial area
Janan: Honda et al. 2003	Cd.	68	00	$213 \pm 4.3 (15 - 23.3)$ $0.78 \pm 1.82^{11} (0.78 - 1.72)$	5-8 days pp
Japan; Sakamoto et al., 2012	As	9	-	1.4 (0.4–1.8)	3 months pp
	Pb			0.29 (0.18-0.20)	
	THg			0.47 (0.28-0.77)	
	Cd			0.14 (0.06-0.22)	
Japan; Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015	THg	27	-	0.81 (0.14-1.87)	30 days pp
Korea: Lit et al. 2014	THe	195	-	0.45 (0.06-1.2)	
Thailand: Chao et al., 2014	As	45	-	1.50 ± 1.50	1-4 days pp
				0.68 ± 1.09	5-10 days pp
				0.27 ± 1.26	30-35 days pp
				0.16 ± 0.24	60-65 days pp
	Pb	45	-	13.2 ± 3.6 (6.7-22.4)	1-4 days pp
			2	8.92 ± 2.60 (3.52-14.7) 117 + 2.58 (0.75-11.7)	30-35 days pp
			-	2.93 ± 1.70 (0.45-7.8)	60-65 days pp
	Cd	45	-	1.37±0.94	1-4 days pp
			-	0.65 ± 0.36	5-10 days pp
			-	0.49 ± 0.25	30-35 days pp
Talware Chien et al. 2006a	Db.	25	-	0.34 ± 0.19	60-65 days pp Chinese back mothers (8)
fatwan, emeri et al, 2000a	10	33	-	994/234	Colostrum/mature
		37	-	6.84 ± 2.68	Non consumers (7)
Taiwan; Chien et al., 2006b	THg	56	100	2.02 (0.24-9.45)	Colostrum – urban population
		12	100	2.04 (0.26-8.62)	Colostrum – fishing villages
Europe					
Finland; Kantola and Vartiainen, 2001	Cd	165	-	0.095 ± 0.12	Samples collected in 1987
	-	74	-	$0.040 \pm 0.06$	1993-1995 samples
Austria; Gundacker et al., 2002	Pb	116		1.63 ± 1.66	6.6±6 days pp
Austria: Cundacker et al. 2010	THe	716	Ð	02 (01-2)	7_8 weeks no
reading, contractor of all 2010				100% inorganic	and the set of the
Croatia, Slovenia, Greece, Italy; Miklavcic et al.,	As	123	-	0.2 (0.4-11.9)	Croatian
2013		287	-	0.04 (0.04-2.9)	Slovenes
		30	-	0.8 (0.3-4.8)	Greek
	THE	602	-	0.3 (0.04-12)	Italians
	ing	784	-	02	Slownes
		44	-	0.6	Greek
		605	-	0.2	Italians
	MeHg	26	100	56% of the mean THg	Croatian
		7	100	47% of the mean THg	Slovenes
		21	100	7% of the mean THg	LIDEK Italiane
Cyprus; Kunter et al., 2016	As	50	-	0.73 ± 0.58 (0.03-1.97)	5 milli2
	Pb		-	1.19±1.53 (0-4.9)	
	THg			0-0.01	
	Cd			0.45 ± 0.23 (0.12-0.08)	
Germany; Sternowsky et al., 2002	As	187	17.6	0.15" ( < 0.3-2,8)	2-90 days pp
Creece: Leotsinidis et al. 2005	Pb	180	58.5	$0.48 \pm 0.60$ ( $< 0.2 - 2.36$ )	From 36 mothers Colostnum
oreces, constituine or my 2003		95	63.6	0.15 ± 0.25 ( < 0.2-0.94)	Intermediate milk
	Cd	180	89	0.19 ± 0.15 ( < 0.01-0.70)	Colostrum
		95	91,9	0.14 ± 0.12 ( < 0.01-0.49)	Intermediate milk
Italy; Abballe et al., 2008	THg	29	-	2.6-3.0	Venice

# Table 2 (continued)

Country; Reference	Metal	N	% positive	Mean, median <sup>*</sup> or geometric mean <sup>**</sup> (range); µg/L or ng/g	Observation
		10	-	3.53	Rome
	Pb	29	-	0.97-1.1	Venice
	-	10	-	0.85	Rome
Notes Malant et al. 2012	Cd	39		< 0.5	Venice and Rome
italy; Valent et al., 2013	THg	492	-	0.33 (0-28.3)	Mature milk
Itabe Falio at al. 2014	Ac	182	-	c17 (001-109)	Sympler ware mixed in 7 people according
nary; renp et al, 2014	7AS Db	65	100	< 3	samples were inded in 7 pools, according
	THe		0	< 03	to the region
	Cd		ō	< 0.1	
Poland: Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014	Pb	320	2	633+4.61 (0.49-12.0)	All milk types
	Cd	320	-	2.1 (0.21-7.4)	
Poland; Olszowski et al., 2016	Cd	51	-	0.11 ± 0.07 (0.01-0.33)	
Portugal; Almeida et al., 2008	As	34	-	78 ± 2.2 (3.6-14.0)	Colostrum
-	Pb	34	-	1.55 ± 1.38 (0.06-5.43)	Colostrum
	As	19	-	5.8 ± 1.1 (4.2-7.8)	Intermediate milk
	Pb	19	-	0.94 ± 1.05 (0.07-4.03)	Intermediate milk
Spain; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011	Pb	100	93	15.56 (12.92-18.72)	Mature milk
	THg	100	98	0.53 (0.45-0.62)	Mature milk
	Cd	100	96	1.31 (1.15-1.48)	Mature milk
sweden; Bjornberg et al., 2005	THg	19	-	0.29" (0.06-2.1)	Colostrum
		20	-	0.14" (0.07-0.37)	6 weeks
Free down Billingham die als als annual		19	-	0.2" (0.06-0.4)	15 Weeks
Sweden; Bjorklund et al., 2012	As	60	-	0.55 ± 0.70 (0.04-4.6)	Mature milk
	Pb	60	-	15±0.9(0.74-6.40)	Mature milk
Technic Trees at al. 2001	Cd	60	-	0.09 ± 0.04 (0.02-0.27)	Mature milk
Turkey; Turan et al., 2001	PD	30	100	14.6±5.5 (8.8-35.4)	Colostrum
Turkey Valcin et al. 2010	THe	44	100	$1/\pm 1/(1.2-8)$ 3/3+166(0.35.6.9)	All milk types
Turkey, fan, in et al. 2010	Ph	144	95	20.6 ( < 1.00-1515.0)	7 months no
runey, orun et al, 2011	Cd	144	60	067(<100-430)	2 months pp
Turkey: Örün et al. 2012	THe	144	18	25.8 + 44.6 (17-736)	Mature milk
runey, oran er al, sors				nositive samples	
Turkey: Gürbay et al. 2012	As	64	0	< 75	2-5 days on
,	Pb	64	93.8	391 ± 269 (4.35-1020)	
	Cd	64	1.6	4.62 ( < 0.34-4.62)	
Slovakia; Ursinyova and Masanova, 2005	Pb	158	-	4.7 (nd - 24.4)	4 days pp
	Cd		-	0.43 (nd - 1.7)	
	THg		-	0.94 (nd - 4.74)	
Latin American	-				
Rearily Boishio and Henchel 2000	THe	44		57 + 59 (nd - 248)	Amazonian riverines
Brazil: Anasticio et al. 2004	Ph	28	_	28+25	Mature milk
Brazil: Costa et al. 2005	THe	23	86.9	573 + 5.43	Federal District
Brazil, Costa et al., 2005	Ph	92	00.0	29+11(10-80)	Mature milk
Brazil: Concalves et al. 2010	Cd	80	100	23(0.02-281)	Colostrum
Brazil; Andrade et al., 2013	Pb	70	-	1.46 ± 1.28 (0.01-4.82)	Up to 6 months pp
Brazil; Cunha et al., 2013	THg	142	93.7	6.7 ± 6.45 ( < 0.76-22.7)	Federal District, 15-90 days pp; 18
					mothers
Brazil: Marques et al. 2013	Pb	37	-	12.6 + 8.16 (0.9-29.4)	Close to a tin mine: 15 days up to 12 pp
		45	-	4.30 ± 4.01 (0-16.2)	Fishing village: 1-24 pp
Brazil; Vieira et al., 2013	THg	82	-	0.36 (0.09-3.74)	Amazonian urbans
	MeHg	45	-	0.12 (0.01-0.47)	
	THg	75	-	2,3 (0.12-6.48)	Amazonian riverines
	MeHg	46	-	0.87 (0.11-3.40)	
Brazil; Cardoso et al., 2014	Pb	58	-	0.260 ( < 0.05-0.69)	Minas Gerais
	THg		-	< 0.200 ( < 0.20-6.11)	
	Cd		-	0.770 ( < 0.05-6.57)	
Brazil; Marques et al., 2014	Pb	51	-	8.2 (0.9-29.4)	Amazonian tin ore smelters and kilns
		45	-	2.5 (0.7-16.2)	Amazonian fishing village
Brazil; Santos et al., 2015	THg	15	100	59.41 (4.56-104.1)	Amazonian riverine
Ecuador; Counter et al., 2004	Pb	90	-	4.6 (0.4-20.5)	Women occupationally exposed
Ecuador; Counter et al., 2014	Pb	22	-	3.73 ± 7.3 (0.049-28.4)	Women occupationally exposed
México; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013	Pb	200	-	(0.2-6.7)	Mature milk
Mexico; Ettinger et al., 2004, 2006	Pb	310		1.4 ± 1.1 (0.2-8.0)	1 month pp
		224		12±1.0(0.2-6.8)	4 month pp
		195		$0.9 \pm 0.8 (0.2 - 4.8)$	7 month pp
Mexico; Gaxiola-Robles et al., 2013, 2014	THg	108	80.6	2.52 (0.03-24.9)	
		36	80.6	196±2.01	1st gestation
		36	88.9	2,61 ± 4,32	2nd gestation
Marine Carlola Baltana at an a		36	88.9	3.00 ± 3.23	3rd gestation
Mexico; Gaxiola-Robles et al., 2014	As	108	24	0.01 (0.01-13.8)	7 days pp
Mexico, ettinger et al., 2014	PD	61	-	ore T ors (ore-2019)	mature muk
Middle east					
Iran; Rahimi et al., 2009	Pb	44		10.4 ± 9.7 (3.2-24.7)	Industrial area

Table 2	(continued)	
---------	-------------	--

Country; Reference	Metal	N	X positive	Mean, median* or geometric mean** (range); µg/L or ng/g	Observation
Iran Behrooz et al., 2012	Cd THg	44 34 18 78		2.4 ± 1.5 (0.62 - 6.3) 0.12 ± 0.06 (nd-1.73) 0.15 ± 0.22 (nd-1.21) 0.85 ± 0.25 (n02 - 586)	Industrial area Coast area Industrial and arricultural area
Iran; Goudarzi et al., 2013	Pb THg	37 37 37	2	$\begin{array}{c} 0.05 \pm 0.26 \ (0.02 - 3.06) \\ 7.11 \pm 3.96 \ (3.06 - 19.5) \\ 0.92 \pm 0.54 \ (0.0 - 2.7) \\ 1.02 \pm 0.54 \ (0.05 - 2.7) \\ 1.02 \pm 0$	First 6 weeks pp
Iran; Okati et al., 2013 Saudi Arabia; Al-Saleh et al., 2003	THg Pb	37 82 168	- - 94,8	0.43 (0.0-2,45) 25.1 ± 38.8 ( < 1.2-355)	Under 6 months of lactation Urban area
	THg	194 168 194	87	37.3 ± 50.3 ( < 1.2-490) 4.15 ± 5.05 ( < 0.2-47.2) 2.19 ± 2.61 ( < 0.2-25.62)	Agricultural area Urban area Agricultural area
Saudi Arabia; Al-Saleh et al., 2013; 2015	Cd THg	150 194 331	95.1 97.3	1.18 ± 1.14 (<0.123-11.7) 2.16 ± 19 (<0.123-9.2) 0.97 ±0.665 (0.18-6.44)	Urban area Agricultural area 3 – 12 months pp
United Arab Emirates; Abdulrazzaq et al., 2008	As Pb THg	205 205 205	-	0.89 ± 0.078 (0.001-0.283) 0.019 ± 0.055 (0-0.55) 0.008 ± 0.025 (0-0.023)	From 38 mothers. 3 months pp
United Arab Emirates; Kosanovic et al., 2008	Cd As Pb	205 120 120	-	0.003 ± 0.008 (0-0.115) 0.196+0.032 (0.02-0.65) 1.51+0.32 (0.025-2.41) 0.115 ± 0.05 (0.04 - 0.18)	-
Palestine; Shawahna et al., 2016	Cd Pb	120 120 89	100	0.27+0.04 (0.023-1.19) 4.0° (2-12)	15-210 days pp
North America Canada; Hanning et al., 2003 United States; Sowers et al., 2002	Pb Pb	25 15	:	2.1 ± 1.7 6.1 ± 1.0	Mature milk 45 days pp
		15 15 15	-	5.6 ± 1.1 5.9 ± 1.0 4.3 ± 1.6	3 months pp 6 months pp 12 months pp
United States; Carignan et al., 2015	As	9	55.6	0.31" ( < 0.22-0.62)	1.7-7 months pp
Other regions Indonesia, Tanzania and Zimbabwe; Bose-O'Reilly et al., 2008	THg	46	71.7	1.87 ( < 1-149)	Mining area (occupational and non- occupational)
Ghana; Bentum et al., 2010	As Pb Cd	20 20 20	60 40 40	1.54 ± 1.94 (nd-6.22) 4.8 ± 9.0 (nd-32.0) 1.3 ± 2.9 (nd-12.3)	-
Nigeria; Adesiyan et al., 2011	Pb Cd	180 180	2	83.1-87.1 94.8-97.8	Values reported as µg/dL <sup>a</sup>
Egypt; Moussa, 2011	Pb	30	-	1.7 ± .085 (0.26-3.33) 5.92 ± .296 (4.2-7.74) 5.11 ± .25 (3.41-6.88)	Nasr city Helwan El Khanka
	Cđ	30	-	0.638 ± 0.032 (0.485-0.865) 1.84 ± 0.092 (1.02-2.54) 2.56 ± 0.12 (1.25-3.86)	Nasr city Helwan El Khanka
Australia; Gulson et al., 2001	Pb	72		0.55** 0.09-3.1)	First 6 months pp; samples from 9 mothers
Faroe Island; Needham et al., 2011	Pb THg Cd	15 15 15	-	8.5" 2.31" 0.25"	-

pp: postpartum; nd: non detected.

<sup>a</sup> Most likely the unit is not correct.

\* is either mean or median

\*\* is geometric mean

In the present review, we were able to retrieve 43 studies that analyzed lead in breast milk samples collected in different regions of the world, most of which also included analyses of the other metals (Table 2). The number of samples analyzed in these studies varied from less than 50 in Italy (Abballe et al., 2008) to over 300 in Mexico (Ettinger et al., 2006) and Saudi Arabia (Al-Saleh et al., 2003, 2015). In most studies, lead was analyzed by ETAAS, with a wide range of reported LODs (0.04-3.4 µg/L) (Marques et al., 2014; 2013; Winiarska-Meiczan, 2014; Goudarzi et al., 2013; Chao et al., 2014; Gürbay et al., 2012; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Abballe et al., 2008; Chien et al., 2006a; Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Ursinyova and Masanova, 2005; Al-Saleh et al., 2003). The study with the lowest LOD (0.01 µg/L) used isotopic dilution ICP-MS (Ettinger et al., 2014), while the other ICP-MS LODs ranged from 0.03 to 3 µg/L (Cardoso et al., 2014; Felip et al., 2014; Amarasiriwardena et al., 2013; Björklund et al., 2012; Örün et al., 2011; Almeida et al., 2008; Koyashiki et al., 2010; Sowers et al., 2002). The highest mean lead levels were found in Turkish milk colostrum samples (391 µg/L from Gürbay et al. (2012); Table 2).

Lead levels in colostrum are usually higher than in mature milk due to their greater protein content (Rothenberg et al., 2000). Chien et al. (2006b) found a significant decline in lead levels during lactation among Taiwanese mothers, with the mean of 9.9 µg/L in colostrum dropping to 2.3 µg/L in mature milk at 2 months postpartum (Table 2), with an estimated lead half-life of 33–35 days. Another study from the same research group found that milk from mothers who consumed traditional Chinese herbs, which can contain over 300 µg/g of lead, had significantly higher





Fig. 1. Summary of the number of studies that analyzed arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium published since the year 2000, according to the region. Others include Indonesia, Tanzania and African countries, Australia and Faroe Island. Most of the studies analyzed more than one metal. Literature search on Pubmed, Science Direct and Google Scholar databases (last on June 2016) using the keywords "human milk", "breast milk" and "breast milk", associated with "metal", "arsenic", "lead", "mercury" or "cadmium". Additional papers were identified in published reviews related to contaminants in breast milk.

levels of lead than milk from non-consumers (Chien et al., 2006a). Ettinger et al. (2006) also found a significant decrease in breast milk lead levels 1–7 months postpartum in Mexico (Table 2).

Orün et al. (2011) reported a 2-month postpartum sample in Ankara that contained 1515 µg/l, but no individual or environmental factor was identified that could justify such a high level (mean level was 20.6 µg/L). A significant correlation was found between mothers with a history of anemia, and the higher level of lead in breast milk. Another study, conducted ten years earlier in the same city, found a much lower level in colostrum (14.6 µg/L; Turan et al., 2001), but higher than that found in Greece (0.48 µg/L; Leotsinidis et al., 2005 (Table 2)). In a study conducted in Saudi Arabia, Al-Saleh et al. (2003) found a significant correlation between lead levels in breast milk (n=362) with average duration of lactation for all births and fish consumption (lower consumers had higher levels). The milk of mothers living in agricultural areas had higher lead levels than those in urban regions, although the difference was not significant.

In nature, lead occurs mostly in ore deposits along with other minerals, particularly zinc, accounting for about 20% of total primary lead supplies. Mining, smelting and refining of lead are known to cause contamination of the surrounding environment (ATSDR, 2007a), and to impact levels of the metal in the human body. In fact, two studies conducted in the north of Brazil showed significantly higher lead levels in milk from women living near a tin smelter compared with those living in a fishing village (Marques et al., 2013, 2014; Table 2). Margues et al. (2014) also found higher Pb levels in breast milk associated with longer residence periods in a contaminated region, and a significant association of higher levels with neurodevelopmental delays in 24-month old children living near tin ore smelters. Isaac et al. (2012) found higher lead mean levels in breast milk of women living in industrial areas of Southern India (21.5 µg/L) compared with those in non-industrial areas (13.2 µg/L), showing the impact of environmental contamination of lead by industrial activity. In China, mean level of lead in colostrum from occupationally exposed women were about 15 times higher than the mean for non-exposed women (4.7 and 52.7 µg/L, respectively; Li et al., 2000; Table 2).

### 3.3. Mercury

A total of 34 studies published since 2000 that analyzed mercury in breast milk (THg) were retrieved for this review, five of which also analyzed MeHg and/or IHg (Table 2). The most widely used technique to analyze THg was CVAAS, with limit of detection ranging from 0.06 to 5  $\mu$ g/L (Boishio and Henschel, 2000; Al-Saleh et al., 2003; Costa et al., 2005; Bose O'Reilly et al., 2008; Abballe et al., 2008; Gundacker et al., 2010; Vieira et al., 2013; Valent et al., 2013; Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015). MeHg was analyzed by gas chromatography coupled with electron capture detector (Miklavcic et al., 2013; Valent et al., 2013; Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015) or MERX<sup>TM</sup>, which uses atomic fluorescence spectrophotometry (Vieira et al., 2013).

Seven studies were conducted in Latin America, six of which in Brazil, mostly in the Amazon region, where THg in breast milk reached 104 µg/L (mean of 59.4 µg/L; Santos et al., 2015). Overall, breast milk samples from high fish consumers in the Amazon (riverine community) had higher mercury levels compared to an urban population in the same region. Vieira et al. (2013) found this difference significant for both THg (2.3 and 0.36 µg/L, respectively) and MeHg (0.87 and 0.12 µg/L). Among urban mothers with low fish consumption (and with relatively higher dental amalgam fillings), the proportion of IHg in milk was higher (85%) than for riverine communities (62%). In another study conducted earlier in the same region, these levels were about 6 µg/L (Boishio and Henshel, 2000), similar to those found in two studies conducted in the Federal District (DF) of Brazil (Costa et al., 2005; Cunha et al., 2013), located in the Midwest region of the country and with a low fish consuming population, Cunha et al. (2013) found no significant correlation between fish consumption and THg levels, although a significant increase was found after the mothers had eaten a meal with salmon (day 75 postpartum). Although the levels of THg found in one Amazonian study and those found in the DF study were similar, most of the mercury present in the DF milk was most likely present as IHg, while in the Amazon the MeHg found was the predominant form, reflecting the high fish consumption in this region. Much lower THg levels were found by Cardoso et al. (2014) among mothers living in the Brazilian state of Minas Gerais (mean  $< 0.2 \mu g/L$ ). also a low fish consuming region, Costa et al. (2005) also found that THg levels in breast milk in the Federal District correlated well with the number of amalgam fillings of the mothers.

In a study also conducted with a Mediterranean population (Miklavcic et al., 2013), the levels of THg in breast milk were similar in Croatia, Slovenia and Italy (0.2 ng/g; Table 2). Although Slovenian women consumed the least amount of fish (mean consumption of 25 g/day), they had the highest number of amalgam fillings, which may have contributed to the total excreted mercury. The levels in Greece (39 g fish/day) were 3 times higher than in the other countries (0.6 ng/g), but only 7% was present as MeHg, although this percentage ranged from 47 to 60% in the other countries (Table 2). These results were unexpected as fish consumption is the main external source of MeHg.

An extensive study conducted by Valent et al. (2013) confirmed that in Italy (2.3 servings of fish/week) most of the mercury in breast milk was present as MeHg (mean of 58%). This percentage was similar to the one found in Japan (Iwai-Shimada et al., 2015), a high fish-consuming population (about 71 g/day, in average), with higher mercury concentrations detected in breast milk (mean of 0.81 µg/L). These authors found a correlation between THg or MeHg in breast milk and fish consumption only when the levels were adjusted for the milk lipid content.

Cunha et al. (2013) found no significant changes in the THg levels 15–90 days postpartum, all mature milk samples. In Sweden, Bjornberg et al. (2005) found a significant decrease in THg between day 4 (colostrum) and 6 weeks after delivery (median of 0.29 and 0.14  $\mu$ g/L, respectively), remaining unchanged thereafter (Table 2). At 13 weeks, THg in breast milk was significantly associated with IHg in maternal blood (r<sub>s</sub>=0.61; p =0.006) and MeHg in infant blood (r<sub>s</sub>=0.55; p =0.01). The authors concluded that exposure to mercury was higher before birth than during

breastfeeding, and that MeHg seems to contribute more than IHg to postnatal infant exposure via breast milk.

Gundacker et al. (2002) found greater THg levels in the breast milk of Austrian mothers under 60 kg and in those who had premature infants. Similar to what was reported by Cunha et al. (2013), frequent consumption of cereals correlated well with higher mercury levels. In a later study, Gundacker et al. (2010) found that all mercury detected in breast milk from Austrian mothers was in inorganic form (Table 2).

In Mexico, Gaxiola-Robles et al. (2013) found a significant correlation between breast milk THg (80.8% of positive samples; mean levels of 2–3  $\mu$ g/L), fish consumption and exposure to tobacco (active and passive smokers). These correlations were not confirmed in studies conducted in Turkey with a population with lower incidence of positive sample (18–44%) but higher levels of THg (mean of 3.4 and 20.6  $\mu$ g/L; Yalcin et al., 2010; Örün et al., 2012).

### 3.4. Cadmium

Twenty nine studies published since 2000 that analyzed cadmium in breast milk were found in the databases, ten conducted in Europe and none in North America (Table 2). Cadmium was predominantly analyzed by ETAAS, with LODs ranging from 0.01 to 0.5  $\mu$ g/L (Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014; Goudarzi et al., 2013; Chao et al., 2013; Gürbay et al., 2012; Garcia-Esquinas et al., 2011; Abballe et al., 2008; Leotsinidis et al., 2005; Ursinyova and Masanova, 2005; Al-Saleh et al., 2003) or by ICP-MS, with LODs in the range of 0.0027–0.3  $\mu$ g/L (Cardoso et al., 2014; Felip et al., 2014; Björklund et al., 2012; Örün et al., 2011).

In most studies, mean levels were below  $2 \mu g/L$ , with the maximum mean and highest levels found for Turkey (4.6 and 43  $\mu g/L$ ; Gürbay et al. (2012), Örün et al. (2011) and Table 2). In Brazil, Gonçalves et al. (2010) found a significant correlation between cadmium levels in colostrum and the consumption of rice, carrots and chayote, while Cardoso et al. (2014) found correlations between cadmium concentration profiles in mature breast milk (0.77  $\mu g/L$ ), soil (4.50 mg/kg) and water (12.5  $\mu g/L$ ).

Cadmium levels in breast milk decreased over the postpartum period (Chao et al., 2013; Leotsinidis et al., 2005), being higher among smoking women (Rahimi et al., 2009), as expected, and housewives, probably due to exposure to dust particles during housekeeping activities (Örün et al., 2011). Honda et al. (2003) found that cadmium in breast milk was significantly correlated with urinary concentration, reflecting mothers' body burden, and inversely correlated with calcium concentration in breast milk, an indication that it affects calcium secretion in this body fluid.

# 4. Risk assessment of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and cadmium through breast milk

The process of assessing risk to a chemical may be divided into four steps: 1. hazard identification; 2. hazard characterization; 3. exposure assessment and; 4. risk characterization. The outcome of the first two steps indicates the most critical adverse effects and establishes the health-based guidance values, respectively. They are mostly based on laboratory animal data, but may also include human epidemiological studies, especially for metals. For mercury and cadmium, which have a threshold dose (no-observed-adverse-effect level, NOAEL), values may be expressed as PTWI (JECFA, 2011a, 2011b), tolerable weekly intake (TWI; EFSA, 2009a), reference dose (RfD; Rice, 2004) or minimal risk level (MRL; ATSDR, 2016). As discussed above, the previous PTWI for arsenic and lead were found not to be protective of human health (nothreshold dose), and BMDLs were established for different toxicological endpoints for these metals (Table 1). In the exposure assessment step, the concentration of a substance (mean, median or other value) is multiplied by the consumption of the food in question (generally the mean consumption), and the product is then divided by the body weight of a given population (IPCS, 2009). When the chronic exposure involves more than one food, the total intake is the summation of the intakes of each food.

#### Intake = consumption X concentration body weight

In the risk characterization step for cadmium and mercury, a conclusion regarding a potential risk to human health may be reached by comparing the estimated intake with the health-based guidance value, and expressing it as either a percentage or a hazard index (HI). Risk may exist when the percentage is higher than 100 or if the HI is greater than 1. For arsenic and lead, risk characterization may be performed by estimating the margin of exposure (MOE), which is defined as a reference point derived from the dose response relationship, such as a BMDL, divided by the estimated human intake. A MOE should be as high as possible so as not to represent a public health concern (EFSA, 2005). It is important to emphasize, however, that the MOE is not a quantification of risk for a chemical, but gives an indication of the level of concern (Benford, 2016).

The uncertainties of the risk assessment depend on the quality of the data used in each step of the process (IPCS, 2009). Uncertainties regarding the PTWI, RfD or BMDL arise from the toxicological database and the dose-response models used in the estimations (Rice, 2004). Uncertainties in exposure assessments normally regard food consumption, body weight, and the concentration data used (whether the sample is representative of the population, the number of samples analyzed, the analytical method used, and how the non-detected samples are considered in the estimation of the mean).

Some of the studies shown in Table 2 also estimated exposure and assessed the risk of infants to arsenic, lead, mercury and/or cadmium through breastfeeding. In order to investigate a wider exposure scenario, when this information was not available, intakes were also estimated using the incidence data provided in some studies, with a milk consumption of 750 mL and a body weight of 5.5 kg, as given by da Costa et al. (2010) for a 2-3 month infant. The objective was to estimate a range of exposure levels for each metal in the various regions (low to highest exposure levels). Fig. 2 summarizes the mean/median intakes of arsenic, cadmium, lead and mercury by one- to six-month infants from different regions estimated from the studies. Details of the studies are discussed below. All intakes were expressed in µg/kg/week to facilitate comparison between metals. Additionally, exposure assessments for arsenic, lead and/or mercury conducted by the EFSA for the European population and by the Committee on Toxicity of the UK Food Standards Agency (COT) are also discussed.

In the context of this review, risk characterization was conducted when not available in the studies. Fig. 2 also indicates the toxicological parameters used in the risk characterization process – PTWI for MeHg and cadmium and BMDL for arsenic and lead.

#### 4.1. Arsenic

In breast milk, arsenic is present essentially as IAs (Fängström et al., 2008), and the levels shown in Table 2 for total arsenic were assumed to correspond to IAs levels for risk assessment purposes. Only two of the studies estimated arsenic exposure from breastfeeding.

Carignan et al. (2015) estimated a median exposure of 0.04 µg/ kg/day (5.6 kg bw; 810 mL of milk/day) for 1- to 3- month American infants (0.28 µg/kg/week), much lower than that estimated for



Iran (Behrooz et al., 2012; Okati et al., 2013)K EFSA (2012) Jopan (Iwai-Shimada et al., 2014) Africa (Bose-O'Relity et al., 2008)J, Y, E Saudi Arabia (Al Saleh et al., 2003)K Brazil, Amazon (Boishio & Henshel, 2000)J, W Brazil, DF (Costa et al., 2005)K Brazil, DF (Cunha et al., 2013)J, W Taiwan (Chien et al., 2005)J W Brazil, Amazon (Santos et al., 2015)J, W



Arsenic USA (Carignan et al., 2015)4,¥

Japan (Sakamoto et al., 2012) Portugal (Almeida et al., 2008) India (Samantha et al., 2007) Cadmium

Greece (Leotsonidis et al., 2005) Slovakia (Ursimyova & Masanova, 2005) Saudi Arabia (Al Saleh et al., 2003) Poland (Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014) Turkey (Gurbay et al., 2012)

Additives



Fig. 2. Mean intakes of lead, mercury, arsenic and cadmium by 1–6 months infants through breast milk;  $\psi$  estimated from the concentration data provided (Table 2), assuming 750 mL daily consumption and 5.5 kg bw baby; V. calculated assuming that 50% of THg is present as MeHg; £, population living near mining areas, EFSA: European Rood Safety Authority; JECFA: FMO/WHD Joint Expert Committee on Food

infants fed with formula (0.22 µg/kg/day), even when the water used to prepare the formula contained arsenic below 1 µg/L. The EFSA estimated a mean IAs intake of 0.04 µg/kg bw/day for 3-month European infants (6.1 kg, 800 mL milk; EFSA, 2014). Exposure reached 2 µg/kg bw/day for toddlers, the most critically exposed population to arsenic through the diet in Europe, mainly from the consumption of milk and dairy products. A lower median arsenic intake (0.02 µg/kg bw/day, or 0.14 µg/kg bw/week) was estimated by Sternowsky et al. (2002) for 3-month German infants (6 kg; 790 mL/day). The authors considered the exposure to be safe, as it was much lower than the PTWI of 15 µg/kg bw/week. Our estimation of arsenic mean intake from the consumption of intermediate milk of Portuguese mothers (Almeida et al., 2008; Table 2) yielded a much higher value (5.5 µg/kg bw/week). Using the approach currently employed to characterize the risk of exposure to arsenic and a BMDL0.5 of 3 µg/kg bw/day (or 21 µg/kg bw/week), a median MOE of 75 was calculated for the American breastfed infants, and could reach 3.8 for Portuguese babies (mean).

The COT reported that arsenic was above the limit of

quantitation in 7% of 91 breast milk samples from the UK analyzed in the SUREmilk pilot studies, with a maximum concentration of 4.0  $\mu$ g/kg (COT, 2004). The maximum estimated intakes ranged from 0.64  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for infants under 2 months to 0.15  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day at 8–10 months. Mean intakes were not reported. The Committee acknowledged that there were no appropriate safety guidelines for arsenic, and concluded that exposure to inorganic arsenic should be As Low As Reasonably Practicable (Achievable), which is known as the ALARP (ALARA) principle, applicable to compounds with no identified threshold of effect. A maximum MOE of 4.7 could be estimated for UK infants under 2 months.

The highest mean level of arsenic reported in the studies in Table 2 was found in India (19 µg/L; Samanta et al., 2007). Using this level, and a milk consumption of 750 mL for a 5.5 kg 2-3 month baby, we estimated an arsenic intake of 2.6 µg/kg bw/day (or 18.2 µg/kg/week), much higher than that reported in Europe and the USA, and a MOE of 1.2. As pointed out before, this high exposure level reflects the high arsenic levels found in the water sources in the region, although the estimated intake based on concentration levels found in Bangladesh (Table 1), also a region with high arsenic levels in water, was much lower (up to 1.7 µg/kg bw/week). The estimated mean intake from limited data in Japan (9 milk samples; Table 1) was 1.3 µg/kg/week.

The EFSA (2005) considered that a MOE of 10,000 or higher for genotoxic compounds, if based on the BMDL10 from an animal study, would be of low concern from a public health point of view and might be considered as a low priority for risk management actions. This level allows for 100-fold for specie differences (10fold) and human variability (10-fold), and an additional 100-fold for additional uncertainties (inter-individual human variability in cell cycle control and DNA repair, and effects that can occur below the reference point). In its evaluation of arsenic, the EFSA (2014) did not estimate a MOE nor did it discuss a level above which the exposure would be considered of low health concern. In this review, an attempt was made to estimate this level taking two points into consideration: 1) the additional carcinogenic risk in the BMDL<sub>10</sub> related to a MOE of 10,000 (10%) is 20 times higher than the extra risk in the BMDL0.5 established for arsenic (0.5%), and 2) the BMDLos was based on human studies, so uncertainty due to specie differences (10-fold) can be disregarded. A MOE value that may be used in the risk characterization of arsenic exposure would be 10,000 + 20 + 10, or 50. Therefore, a MOE of 50 or higher for arsenic, based on the BMDL0.5 from a human study, would be of low concern from a public health point of view.

In this paper, the estimated MOEs, based on mean or median intakes of breast milk by 2-3 months infants, were above 50 for American infants, as well was for exposures lower than 0.06  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, which correspond to a consumption of 750 mL breast milk (5.5 kg infant) containing less than 0.44  $\mu$ g/L of arsenic (Table 2). Higher arsenic levels, which would lead to MOE lower than 50, were found in breast milk samples from all Asian countries, in some European countries (Greece, Portugal and Sweden), in the United Arab Emirates, and in Ghana (Table 2). Fig. 2 shows the arsenic intakes for 1–6 month infants through breast milk estimated for USA, Japan, Portugal and India (from 0.28 to 18.2 in  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week).

# 4.2. Lead

Nine studies shown in Table 2 included exposure assessments of breastfed infants to lead. None of the studies used the MOE to characterize risk which, in the context of this paper, was done using a BMDL<sub>1</sub> of 0.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (EFSA, 2010; 3.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/ week). Al Saleh et al. (2003) estimated a mean intake of 34.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week by infants in Saudi Arabia (850 mL, 5–6 kg bw), and reported that 46.7% of the infants had weekly lead intake levels

exceeding the PTWI of 25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week. Chien et al. (2006a) found higher daily intakes of lead in breastfed Taiwanese infants at birth (median of ~1.8  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day; 400 mL milk), which decreased to below 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (2.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week) after 3 months (760 mL milk). Two of the 72 infants (2.6%) had a HI greater than 1. The estimated MOEs were 0.1 and 1.7 for the Saudi Arabian and Taiwanese infants, respectively.

Three studies were conducted in Europe. Leotsinids et al. (2005) estimated lead intake of Greek infants assuming a consumption of 100–150 mL/kg bw/day of colostrum and intermediate milk, respectively. The 90th percentile of the intakes were 1.0 and 1.1 µg/kg bw/day, respectively, much lower than the PTWI, which corresponded to 3.6 µg/kg bw/day. The authors estimated a median intake for intermediate milk of 0.49 µg/kg bw/week. Ursinyova and Masanova (2005) estimated mean lead intake of 5.4 µg/kg bw/week for Slovakian breastfed infants using a daily milk consumption equivalent to 1/6 of the infants' body weight. The intake from the consumption of milk for two of the 158 mothers exceeded the PTWI. The estimated mean MOEs for Greek and Slovakian breastfed infants were 7 and 0.64, respectively.

Using lead levels found in the 2-5 d breast milk samples, Gürbay et al. (2012) estimated the intake of 3-month Turkish breastfed infants (750 mL/day) ranging from 22.9 to 5356 µg/week (mean of 2052 µg/week). Considering a body weight of 5.5 kg, a mean intake of 373 µg/kg bw/week can be estimated. This intake, however, is probably overestimated since metal levels, including lead, decrease in mature milk (Chao et al., 2014; Chien et al., 2006a, 2006b). Winiarska-Mieczan (2014) estimated that the weekly intake of lead by Polish infants decreased from 2.9 to 2.8 µg/kg bw at 1-3 months to 0.84 µg/kg bw at 12 months using the recommended volume of powdered milk for infants as a parameter for breast milk consumption. The authors expressed these values as % of the BMDL of 3.5 µg/kg bw/week (84-24%), and concluded that although the intakes did not exceed the "admissible levels", they were nevertheless high, It is important to emphasize however that this BMDL is not an admissible level of lead exposure, but is a level that corresponds to a 1 IQ point decrease in cognitive ability in children (EFSA, 2010). A MOE of 1.2 may be estimated for 1-3 month Polish infants.

In the UK, the COT (2004) reported that lead was above the LOQ in 7% of 114 breast milk samples analyzed, with a maximum concentration of 2.6  $\mu$ g/kg, and a maximum intake ranging from 0.42  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for infants below 2 months of age to 0.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day at 8–10 months, lower than the JECFA PTWI in effect at that time. The Committee concluded that this exposure does not raise toxicological concerns.

In a study conducted in Brazil (State of Rondônia, Amazonian region), Marques et al. (2013) estimated a median exposure to lead in the first 6 months of breastfeeding (140 mL milk/kg bw/day) of 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day for rural infants, and of 7.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (52.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week) for infants living in the vicinity of tin smelters. Our calculations indicate MOEs of 0.16 and 0.07 for rural and smelter neighboring infants, respectively. In another study conducted in the country however, mean lead levels were much lower (0.26  $\mu$ g/L; Table 2), and we estimated a MOE of 14.

In its dietary risk assessment of lead for 3-month breastfed infants, the EFSA (2010) calculated MOEs of 2.4 for average consumers, which decreased (higher risk) in infants fed with formula and in children up to 7 years (MOE < 1). In its evaluation, the EFSA concluded that the risk from lead exposure for infants can be significant when the MOE is lower than 1; risk is likely to be low when the MOE is between 1 and 10; and a MOE of 10 or greater indicates no appreciable risk of a clinically significant effect on 1Q, Most of the calculated MOEs in the present study were either below 1 or between 1 and 10, indicating a potential risk to breastfed infants. Fig. 2 shows the mean lead intakes by 1- to 6month infants through breast milk discussed above.

# 4.3. Mercury

In most of the studies shown in Table 2, only THg was analyzed in the breast milk samples. Currently, the PTWIs for mercury are for IHg ( $4 \mu g/kg$  bw) and for MeHg (1.6  $\mu g/kg$  bw), which is relevant for pregnant women and infants (JECFA, 2011b). The mean ratio of MeHg to THg in breast milk varies widely (from 0 to 0.6, mostly around 0.5; Table 2), and is considered to be greater in populations with higher fish consumption, reaching over 0.8 in some countries (Valent et al., 2013; Miklavcic et al., 2013). For the purpose of this review, when MeHg was not measured, it was considered to represent 50% of the THg present.

Two Brazilian studies conducted risk assessments of breastfed infants to mercury, both in the Federal District. Costa et al. (2005) estimated a THg mean and maximum intake (150 g milk/bw/day) of 0.86 and 3.46  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, respectively. The authors stated that 56.3% of the samples would indicate intakes higher than the reference value set by the WHO in 1991 for THg (0.5  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day). Based on our previous assumption, MeHg mean intake in this study corresponded to 0.43  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day, or 3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, representing 188% of the PTWI.

In the assessment conducted by Cunha et al. (2013), 18 nursing mothers provided samples 15–90 days postpartum (142 samples) during 2003 and 2004, the same period as in the study by Costa et al., yielding similar THg mercury concentrations (Table 2). Infant weights were measured at 30, 60, and 90 days, and consumption volumes were estimated from the time the infant spent breastfeeding at each sampling point, assuming a milk flow of 13.5 mL/min. The intakes exceeded the THg PTWI (5 µg/kg bw/ week) at least once during the period for 77.8% of the samples, with one sample reaching over 800% of the PTWI. Only four mothers did not provide samples that would lead to an exceedance of the PTWI at any sampling time. The estimated mean intake of THg was 6.4 µg/kg bw/week, or 3.2 µg/kg bw/week of MeHg (200% of the PTWI).

The study by Santos et al. (2015) in the Brazilian Amazon provided the highest mean levels of THg among all the studies in Table 2 (59.4 µg/L). Based on this level and a daily milk consumption of 750 mL for a 5.5 kg baby, we estimated a mean THg intake of 56.7 µg/kg bw/week, or 28.4 µg/kg bw/week for MeHg. Another study conducted in the same region found a much lower mean THg level (5.7 µg/L; Boischio and Henshel, 2000), and we estimated an intake of 5.4 µg/kg bw/week, and 2.7 µg/kg bw/week of MeHg, which corresponds to 170% PTWI.

The EFSA (2012b) conducted an assessment for MeHg in European infants under six months of age (6.1 kg bw) using contamination data from Miklavcic et al. (2013) and Valent et al. (2013) (Table 2). The mean intakes ranged from 0.09 to 0.62  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week (800 mL milk consumption), and from 0.14 to 0.94  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for high consumers (1200 mL milk), and did not exceed the TWI of 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week.

Iwai-Shimada et al. (2015) estimated intakes for Japanese onemonth-old infants (4 kg bw and 800 mL milk) ranging from 0.08 to 1.68  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for MeHg (median of 0.63  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week). The authors compared the intakes of MeHg with the Japanese and EFSA TWI (2 and 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, respectively), the JECFA (1.6  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week), and a reference dose (RfD) from USEPA of 0.1  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day. For the more restricted situation (USEPA), exposure exceeded the RfD in 12 of the 27 cases, with the median intake corresponding to 40% of the JECFA PTWI.

Chien et al. (2006b) estimated a mean THg intake of  $3 \mu g/kg$ bw/day for newborn Taiwanese babies. Assuming that 50% of mercury is present as MeHg, the Monte Carlo simulation showed that HI for mercury was greater than one for 12.9% of urban babies, and for 18.8% of fishing village babies (MRL of 0.3  $\mu g/kg$  bw/day). The mean MeHg intake represented 660% of the PTWI. Behrooz et al. (2012) estimated a mean THg intake of 0.065  $\mu$ g/ kg bw/day for Iranian infants based on the actual infant birth weights and a daily milk intake of one-sixth of the infants' weight. Okati et al. (2013) found a similar result for 7 kg Iranian infants (1050 mL milk/day), with a mean of 0.064  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day. These THg intakes corresponded to 0.22  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week of MeHg (14% of the PTWI). In Saudi Arabia, Al-Saleh et al. (2003) estimated a much higher mercury intake for 5–6 kg infants (3.25  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week), with 17.1% of the infants exceeding the THg PTWI. The calculated mean MeHg intake represented 100% of the PTWI.

A study conducted by Bose-O'Reilly et al. (2008) involved women with a very high mercury burden in four different gold mining areas in Indonesia, Tanzania and Zimbabwe. The authors estimated that the THg intake by a 3-month infant (6 kg, 850 mL milk/day) exceeded the RfD of 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day in 47.8% of the cases, with the highest intake being 21.2  $\mu$ g/kg bw/day (7100% RfD). The authors stated that no conclusion regarding a possible health risk of environmental mercury could be reached given the clear benefits of breastfeeding in developing countries. Based on the mean THg level (1.7  $\mu$ g/L; Table 2) the estimated mean intake of MeHg was 0.93  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week, representing 58% of the PTWI. Fig. 2 summarizes the intakes of MeHg by 1–6-month infants through breast milk discussed in this review. It is important to emphasize that the intakes may be overestimated for low fish consumption populations.

### 4.4. Cadmium

Four of the studies reported in Table 2 conducted exposure assessments for cadmium (and for lead, as discussed above) through breastfeeding. In Greece, the estimated 90th percentile of cadmium intakes from the consumption of colostrum and intermediate milk were 0.32 and 0.52 µg/kg bw/week, respectively; median values were 0.10 and 0.18 µg/kg bw/week (Leotsinidis et al., 2005). Ursinyova and Masanova (2005) estimated (milk consumption equal to 1/6 the body weight) a mean cadmium intake of 0.5 µg/kg bw/week for Slovakian newborn infants (0.02-1.99 µg/kg bw/week). In Poland, the mean exposures at 1, 6 and 12 months were 1.8, 2.1 and 0.82 µg/kg bw/week, respectively (Winiarska-Mieczan, 2014). In both studies, the authors compared the exposure with the TWI of 2.5 µg/kg bw/week set by the EFSA, which was not exceeded in any of the cases. Mean intake of cadmium by Saudi infants through breastfeeding (850 mL, 5.5 kg) estimated by Al Saleh et al. (2003) was 1.8 µg/kg bw/week, with 2.6% of the infants (n=344, 5 months old, on average) having intakes higher than the PTWI of 7 µg/kg bw/week.

The highest mean level of cadmium in breast milk of the studies in Table 2 was found in a study conducted in Turkey (4.6  $\mu$ g/L; Gürbay et al., 2012, Using this level and a daily milk consumption of 750 mL for a 2-3 month baby (5.5 kg), we estimated a mean cadmium intake of 4.4  $\mu$ g/kg bw/week for Turkish breastfed infants. This level is higher than the EFSA TWI (176%), but lower than the PTMI set by the JECFA, which corresponds to 5.8  $\mu$ g/kg bw/ week. These two contradictory risk conclusions demonstrate that risk assessment results need to be seen in light of the conservativeness of the parameters used and the uncertainties involved in the estimations. Fig. 2 summarizes the intakes of cadmium by 1- to 6-month infants through breast milk discussed in this review.

# 5. Summary and conclusions

Arsenic, lead, mercury, and cadmium are toxic metals ubiquitous in nature, to which exposure can be a public health concern. These metals cross the placenta and the blood brain barrier, and are excreted through breast milk. Exposure to lead and mercury has been related to neurotoxic problems later in life, although studies to discriminate intrauterine and postnatal effects are still needed. Currently, there is no safe dose of exposure established for lead or arsenic.

Monitoring breast milk is a non-invasive way of determining human exposure to metals and other contaminants. This review covers 75 studies that assessed arsenic, lead, mercury and/or cadmium levels in breast milk samples collected worldwide, with about one-third of the studies conducted in Europe. Mean or median levels of arsenic in intermediate and mature breast milk from non-occupational mothers were higher in India, reflecting high levels of this metal in the water sources of the region, and for methyl mercury in the Brazilian Amazon. Cadmium levels in breast milk were the lowest among the metals, mostly below the LOQ of the method. Lead was the metal most investigated and most detected in the studies.

Risk assessments conducted using current methods and toxicological parameters indicate that the risks for breastfed babies in most regions cannot be excluded, mostly due to arsenic, lead and mercury. Arsenic intakes led to MOEs below 10 in most studies. However, bottle-fed infants, who consume milk powder diluted in water, had higher arsenic intakes. Therefore, breastfeeding is protective for the babies, mainly in areas with high levels of arsenic in water. All the Brazilian studies indicated MeHg intakes exceeding the safety exposure parameter, reaching 1700% PTWI in a Brazilian Amazon riverine community, most likely due to high fish consumption, including piscivorous fish, which may contain high MeHg levels due to the bioconcentration in the aquatic food chain. Although the benefits of a high fish consumption diet are widely recognized due to its highquality protein, fatty acids and other essential nutrients (IOM, 2005), women of child-bearing age and nursing mothers should avoid consuming piscivorous fish (USFDA, 2014).

The highest mean levels of lead in breast milk were found in Turkey, with an intake that led to a MOE of 0.01, with a potential for neurotoxic effects. The same conclusion may also be reached for infants from other regions, including Saudi Arabia, Brazil and Slovakia (MOE < 1). Cadmium intakes were also higher in Turkey, representing 173% of the TWI established by the EFSA, but were below the PTWI established by the JECFA.

It is clear from most studies that breastfeeding exposes infants to more than one metal simultaneously, and most likely reflects the intrauterine exposure. Although the risk assessments discussed in this review were for each metal separately, it is important to point out that co-exposure to metals, in addition to other environmental contaminants, acting through the same mechanism and/or targeting the same organ, may lead to combined adverse effects with greater health impact on infants and children (Cardenas et al., 2015; Govarts et al., 2016).

The presence of environmental contaminants in human milk and the potential risks to the infants have been long recognized by researchers and health authorities worldwide. However, the World Health Organization and national governments strongly recommend breastfeeding, as it is accepted that the risks are outweighed by the benefits of breast milk consumption (WHO, 2007; Mead, 2008; VKM, 2013). This conclusion, however, does not preclude the responsibility of health authorities and researchers from continuing to monitor the levels of these metals in breast milk, particularly in regions with high levels of contamination, either by natural sources (as for arsenic in areas with high levels in water) or anthropogenic sources (as for lead in mining areas). Risk communication initiatives to reduce exposure among women of childbearing age by health authorities include:

 Women should be advised to avoid the consumption of predatory fish during pregnancy and when breastfeeding to decrease MeHg exposure.

- Women should be aware that arsenic exposure is much lower for breastfeeding babies than for babies fed with bottles;
- Women should be removed from polluted and mining areas and should avoid smoking to decrease exposure of the fetus and infants to lead and cadmium, among other contaminants.

# References

- Abballe, A., Ballard, T.J., Dellatte, E., Domenico, A., Ferri, F., Fulgenzi, A.R., Grisanti, G., lacovella, N., Ingelido, A.M., Malisch, R., Minieiro, R., Porpora, M.G., Risica, S., Ziemack, G., Filip, E., 2008. Persistent environmental contaminants in human milk: concentrations and time trends in Italy. Chemosphere 73 (suppl. 1), 5220–5227.
- Abdulrazzaq, Y.M., Osman, N., Nagelkerke, N., Kosanovic, M., Adem, A., 2008. Trace element composition of plasma and breast milk of well-nourished women. J. Environ. Sci. Health A Toxic/Hazard. Subst. Environ. Eng. 43 (3), 329–334.
- Adesiyan, A.A., Akilbinu, M.O., Olisekodiaka, M.J., Onuegbu, A.J., Adeyeye, A.D., 2011. Concentrations of some biochemical parameters in breast milk of a population of Nigerian nursing mothers using hormonal contraceptives. Pak. J. Nutr. 10, 249–253.
- Almeida, A.A., Lopes, C.M.P.V., Silva, M.A.S., Barrado, E., 2008. Trace elements in human milk: correlation with blood levels, inter-element correlations and changes in concentration during the first month of lactation. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 22, 196–205.
- Al-Saleh, I., Shinwari, N., Mashhour, A., 2003. Heavy metal concentration in breast milk of Saudi women. Biol. Trace Elem. Res 96, 21–37.Al-Saleh, I., Abduljabbar, M., Al-Rouqi, R., Elkhatib, R., Alshabbaheen, A., Shinwari,
- Al-Saleh, L, Abduijabbar, M, Al-Nouqi, R, Eikhatib, R, Aishabbaheen, A, Shinwara, N, 2013. Mercury (Hg) exposure in breast-fed infants and their mothers and the evidence of oxidative stress. Biol. Trace Elem. Res 153 (1–3), 145–154.
- Al-Saleh, L, Abduljabbar, M, Al-Rouqi, R, Elrabache, C, Al-Rajudi, T, Elkhatth, R, Nester, M, 2015. The extent of mercury (Hg) exposure among Saudi mothers and their respective infants. Environ. Monit. Assess. 187 (11), 678.
- Amarasiriwardena, C.J., Jayawardene, L. Lupoli, N., Barnes, R.M., Hernandez-Avila, M., Hu, H., Ettinger, A.S., 2013. Comparison of digestion procedures and methods for quantification of trace lead in breast milk by isotope dilution inductinuk coulded nature masse metrometric. Anal Methods 5 (7), 1625. 1621.
- ductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Anal. Methods 5 (7), 1676–1681. Anastácio, A.S., Silveira, C.L., Mickeley, N., Donangelo, C.M., 2004. Distribution of lead in human milk fractions: relationship with essential minerals and maternal blood lead. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 102 (1–3), 27–37.
- Andrade, M.T.S., del Clampo, L.A., del Clampo, I.R.L., Ferraz, I.S., Ricco, R.G., Silva, P.S., Junior, F.B., 2013. Determination of lead concentration in breast milk and blood of lactating women in an interior city of Brazil. Int. J. Nutr. 6 (3), 95–100.
- Antunes dos Santos, A., Appel Hort, M., Culbreth, M., López-Granero, C., Farina, M., Rocha, J.B., Aschner, M., 2016. Methylmercury and brain development: a review of recent literature. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J. jtemb.2016.03.001 (Epub ahead of print)
- Ask, K., Akesson, A., Berglund, M., Vahter, M., 2002. Inorganic mercury and methylmercury in placentas of Swedish women. Environ. Health Perspect. 110 (5), 523–526.
- ATSDR, 2007a. Toxicological profile for lead. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- ATSDR, 2007b. Toxicological profile for arsenic. Agency for Taxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- ATSDR, 2012. Toxicological profile for cadmium. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. ATSDR, 2015. The priority list of hazardous substances that will be the candidates
- for toxicological profiles. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. ATSDR, 2016. Minimal Risk Level. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.
- Ballard, O., Morrow, A.L., 2013, Human milk composition: nutrients and bioactive factors. Pediatr. Clin. N. Am. 60 (1), 49–74.
- Behrooz, R.D., Esmaili-Sari, A., Peer, F.E., Amini, M., 2012. Mercury concentration in the breast milk of Iranian women. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 147, 36–43.
- Benford, D.J., 2016. The use of dose-response data in a margin of exposure approach to carcinogenic risk assessment for genotoxic chemicals in food. Mutagenesis 31 (3), 329–331.
- Bentum, J.K., Sackitey, O.J., Tuffuor, J.K., Essumang, D.K., Koranteng-Addo, E.J., Owusu-Ansah, E., 2010. Lead, Cadmium and arsenic in breast milk of lactating mothers in Odumanse-Atua community in Manya Krobo, district of eastern region of Ghana. J. Chem. Pharm. Res. 2 (5), 16–20.
- Björklund, K.L., Vahter, M., Palm, B., Grander, M., Lignell, S., Berglund, M., 2012. Metals and trace element concentration in breast milk of first time healthy mothers: a biological monitoring study. Environ. Health 11, 92, Bjornberg, K.A., Vahter, M., Berglund, B., Niklasson, B., Blennow, M., Sandborgh-
- Bjornberg, K.A., Vahter, M., Berglund, B., Niklasson, B., Blennow, M., Sandborgh-Eglund, G., 2005. Transport of methylmercury and inorganic mercury to the fetus and breast-fed infant. Environ. Health Perspect. 113, 1381–1385.
- Bodwell, J.E., Gosse, J.A., Nomikos, A.P., Hamilton, J.W., 2006. Arsenic disruption of steroid receptor gene activation: complex dose-response effects are shared by several steroid receptors. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 19 (12), 1619–1629.
- Boischio, A.A.P., Henshel, D.S., 2000. Linear regression models of methyl mercury exposure during prenatal and early postnatal life among riverside people along the upper madeira river, Amazon. Environ. Res. Sect. A 83, 150–161.
- Bose-O'Riley, S., Lettmeier, B., Roider, B., Siebert, U., Drasch, G., 2008. Mercury in

breast milk - a health hazard for infants in gold mining areas? Int J. Hyg, Environ. Health 211, 615-623,

- Bressler, J.P., Olivi, L., Cheong, J.H., Kim, Y., Maerten, A., Bannon, D., 2007. Metal transports in intestine and brain: the involvement in metal-associated neurotoxicity. Hum. Exp. Toxicol. 26, 221–229.
- Bustaffa, É, Stoccoro, A, Bianchi, F, Migliore, L, 2014. Genotoxic and epigenetic mechanisms in arsenic carcinogenicity. Arch. Toxicol. 88 (5), 1043–1067. Cardenas, A, Koestler, D.C., Houseman, E.A., Jackson, B.P., Kile, M.L., Karagas, M.R.,
- Cardenas, A., Koesiter, D.C., Houseman, E.A., Jackson, B.F., Kue, M.L., Karagas, M.K., Marsit, C.J., 2015. Differential DNA methylation in umbilical cord blood of infants exposed to mercury and arsenic in utero. Epigenetics 10 (6), 508–515.
- Cardoso, O.Ö., Júlio, F.C., Alves, R.LS., Baena, A.R., Dez, LG., Suzuki, M.N., Celere, B.S., Nadal, M., Domingo, J.J., Segura-Muñoz, S.J., 2014. Concentration profiles in breast milk, drinking water and soil: relationship between matrices. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 160, 116–122.
- Carignan, C.C., Cottingham, K.L., Jackson, B.P., Farzan, S.F., Gandolfi, A.J., Punshon, T., Folt, C.L., Karagas, M.R., 2015. Estimated exposure to arsenic in breastfed and formula-fed infants in a United States cohort. Environ. Health Perspect. 123 (5), 500–506.
- Carlin, D.J., Naujokas, M.F., Bradham, K.D., Cowden, J., Heacock, M., Henry, H.F., Lee, J.S., Thomas, D.J., Thompson, C., Tokar, E.J., Waalkes, M.P., Birnbaum, L.S., Suk, W. A., 2016. Arsenic and environmental health: state of the science and future research opportunities. Environ. Health Perspect. 124 (7), 890–899.Castano, A., Cutanda, F., Esteban, M., Part, P., Navarro, C., Gomez, S., Rosado, M.,
- Castano, A., Cutanda, F., Esteban, M., Part, P., Navarro, C., Gomez, S., Rosado, M., Lopez, A., Lopez, E., Extey, K., Schindler, B.K., Govarts, E., Ludwine, C., 2015. Fish consumption patterns and hair mercury levels in children and their mothers in 17 EU countries. Environ. Res. 141, 58–58.
- CDC, 2009, Fourth Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services, Atlanta, GA.
- CDC, 2010. Guidelines for the Identification and Management of Lead Exposure in Pregnant and Lactating Women. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. U. S. Department of Health and Human Services, Atlanta, GA. Chao, H.H., Guo, C.H., Huang, C.B., Chen, P.C., Li, H.C., Hsiung, D.Y., Chou, Y.K., 2014.
- Chao, H.H., Guo, C.H., Huang, C.B., Chen, P.C., Li, H.C., Hsiung, D.Y., Chou, Y.K., 2014. Arsenic, cadmium, lead and aluminium concentrations in human milk at early stages of lactation. Pediatr. Neonatol. 55 (2), 127–134.
- Chien, L., Yeh, C., Lee, H., Chao, H., Shieh, M., Han, B., 2006b. Effect of the mother's consumption of traditional Chinese herbs on estimated infant daily intake of lead from breast milk. Sci. Total Environ. 354, 120–126.
- Chien, L., Han, B., Hsu, C., Jiang, C., You, H., Shieh, M., Yeh, C., 2006a. Analysis of the health risk of exposure to breast milk mercury in infants in Taiwan. Chemosphere 64, 79–85.
- Choong, G., Liu, Y., Templeton, D.M., 2014. Interplay of calcium and cadmium in mediating cadmium toxicity. Chem Biol. Interact. 25, 54–65. Clarkson, T.W., Magos, L., Myers, G.J., 2003. The toxicology of mercury – current.
- (exposures and clinical manifestations). N. Engl. J. Med. 349, 1731–1737. Concha, G., Vogler, G., Lezcano, D., Nermell, B., Vahter, M., 1998. Exposure to in-
- Contra, G., Voger, G., Lezzano, D., Vermen, S., Vaner, M., 1998. Explorate to morganic arsenic metabolites during early human development. Toxicol. Sci. 44 (2), 185–190.
- Costa, S.L., Malm, O., Dorea, J.G., 2005. Breast-milk Mercury concentrations and amalgam surfasse in mothers from Brasilia, Brasil, Biol, Trace Elem, Res. 106, 145–151.
- COT, 2004. Statement on a toxicological evaluation of chemical analyses carried out as part of a pilot study for a breast milk archive. Committee on Toxicity of Chemicals in Food, Consumer Products and the Environment. Food Standards Agency, London, United Kingdom.
- Counter, SA., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., 2004. Current pediatric and maternal lead levels in blood and breast milk in Andean inhabitants of a lead-glazing enclave. J. Occup. Environ. Med. 46 (9), 967–973.
- Counter, S.A., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., 2008. Zinc protoporphytin levels, blood lead levels and neurocognitive deficits in Andean children with chronic lead exposure. Clin. Biochem 41 (1–2), 41–47.
- Counter, S.A., Buchanan, L.H., Ortega, F., Chiriboga, R., Correa, R., Collaguaso, M.A., 2014. Lead levels in the breast milk of nursing Andean mothers living in a leadcontaminated environment. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health A 77 (17), 993–1003.
- Cunha, L.R., Costa, T.H.M., Caldas, E.D., 2013. Mercury concentration in breast milk and infant exposure assessment during the first 90 days of lactation in mild western region of Brasil, Biol. Trace Elem. Res 151, 30–37.
- da Costa, T.H., Haisma, H., Wells, J.C., Mander, A.P., Whitehead, R.G., Bluck, L.J., 2010. How much human milk do infants consume? Data from 12 countries using a standardized stable isotope methodology. J Nutr 140, 2227–2232.
- standardized stable isotope methodology. J Nutr 140, 2227–2232.
  Davidson, P.W., Myers, G.J., Cox, C., Axtell, C., Shamlaye, C., Sloane-Reeves, J., Cernichiari, E., Needham, L., Choi, A., Wang, Y., Berlin, M., Clarkson, T.W., 1998.
  Effects of prenatal and postnatal methylmercury exposure from fish consumption on neurodevelopment: outcomes at 66 months of age in the Seychelles Child Development Study. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 280 (8), 701–707.
- Davidson, P.W., Cory-Slechta, D.A., Thurston, S.W., Huang, L.S., Shamlaye, C.F., Gunzler, D., Watson, G., van Wijngaarden, E., Zareba, G., Klein, J.D., Clarkson, T. W., Strain, J.J., Myers, G.J., 2011. Fish consumption and prenatal methylmercury exposure: cognitive and behavioral outcomes in the main cohort at 17 years from the Seychelles child development study. Neurotoxicology 32 (6), 711–717.
- Dórea, J.G., Farina, M., Rocha, J.B., 2013. Toxicology of ethylmercury (and Thimerosal): a comparison with methylmercury. Appl. Toxicol. 33, 700–711.
- EFSA, 2005. Opinion of the Scientific Committee on a request from EFSA related to a harmonized approach for risk assessment of substances which are both genotoxic and carcinogenic. EFSA J. 282, 1–31.
- EFSA, 2009a. Scientific opinion on arsenic in food panel on Contaminants in the

- Food Chain (CONTAM). European Food Safety Authority. EFSA J. 7 (10), 1351. Food Chain (Convining) European Food safety Authority, EFSA J. (19) EFSA, 2009b. Cadmium in food: scientific opinion of the Panel on Contami Food Chain, European Food Safety Authority, EFSA J. 980, 1–139. EFSA, 2010. Scientific Opinion on lead in food, European Food Safety Auth EFSA, 2009
- EFSA Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM), EFSA J. 8 (4), 1570, EFSA, 2012a, Cadmium dietary exposure in the European Population, European
- od Safety Authority. EFSA J. 10 (1), 2551.
- EFSA, 2012b. Scientific Opinion on the risk for public health related to the presence of mercury and methylmercury in food. European Food Safety Authority rity EFSA Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM), EFSA J. 10 (12), 2985,
- EFSA, 2014. Dietary exposure to inorganic arsenic in the European po Scientific Report of EFSA. European Food Safety Authority. EFSA J. 12 (3), 3597. Ettinger, A.S., Tellez-Rojo, M.M., Amarairiwardena, C.J., Gonzalez-Cossio, T., Pe-
- terson, K.E., Aro, A., 2004. Levels of lead in breast milk and their relation to maternal blood and bone lead levels at one month postpartum, Environ, Health Perspect, 112, 926-931,
- Ettinger, A.S., Téllez-Rojo, M.M., Amarasiriwardena, C., Peterson, K.E., Schwartz, J., Aro, A., Hu, H., Hernández-Avila, M., 2006. Influence of maternal bone lead rden and calcium intake on levels of lead in breast milk over the course of lactation, Am. J. Epidemiol. 163 (1), 48-56,
- Ettinger, A.S., Roy, A., Amarairiwardena, C.J., Smith, D.R., Lupoli, N., Mercado-Garcia, A, Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Tellez-Rojo, M.M., Hu, H., Hernandez-Avila, M., 2014, Maternal blood, plasma and breast milk lead: lactational transfer and contribution to infant exposure. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (1), 87-92,
- Fängström, B., Moore, S., Nermell, B., Kuenstl, L., Goessler, W., Vahter, M., et al. 2008. Breast-feeding protects against arsenic exposure in Bangladeshi infants Environ. Health Perspect. 116 (7), 963–969, Farina, M., Aschner, M., Rocha, J.B.T., 2011. Special issue: environmental chemicals
- and neurotoxicity oxidative stress in MeHg induced toxicology. Toxicol. Appl Pharm, 256 (3), 405-417,
- Filalli, 220 (3), 403-417.
  Felip, E, Blanchi, F, Bove, C., Cori, L., D'Argenzio, A., D'Orsi, G., Fusco, M., Miniero, R., Ortolani, R., Palombino, R., Parlato, A., Pelliccia, M.G., Peluso, F., Piscopo, G., Pizzuti, R., Porpora, M.G., Protano, D., Senofonte, O., Spena, S.R., Simonetti, A., di Domenico, A., 2014. Priority persistent contaminants in people dwelling critical areas of Campania region, Italy (SEBIOREC biomonitoring study) nitoring study). Sci. Total Environ, 487, 420-435,
- Garcia-Esquinas, E., Pérez-Gómez, B., Fernandez, M.A., Pérez-Meixeira, A.M., Gil, E. da Paz, C., Iriso, A., Sanz, J.C., Astray, J., Cisneiros, M., de Santos, A., Asensio, A., García-Sagredo, J.M., 2011. Mercury, lead and cadmium in human milk in re-lation to diet, lifestyle habits and sociodemographic variables in Madrid. Chehere 85, 268-276,
- Gaxiola-Robles, R., Zenteno-Savin, T., Labrada-Martagón, V., Rosa, A.J.C., Vargas, B.A., Méndez-Rodríguez, L.C., 2013. Concentraciones de mercúrio em leche de n jeres del noroeste de Mexico: posible asociación a la dieta, tabaco y otros fac-tores maternos. Nutr. Hosp. 28 (3), 934-942.
- Gaxiola-Robles, R., Labrada-Martagón, V., Celis de la Rosa Ade, J., Acosta-Vargas, B., Méndez-Rodríguez, L.C., Zenteno-Savin, T., 2014. Interaction between mercury (Hg), arsenic (As) and selenium (Se) affects the activity of glutathione sferase in breast milk; possible relationship with fish and sellfish intake. Nutr. Hosp. 30 (2), 436-446
- Gonçalves, R.M., Gonçalves, J.R., Fornés, N.S., 2010. Cádmio no leite materno: concentração e relação com o estilo de vida da puérpera. Rev. Bras. Ginecol. Obstet. 32 (7), 340-345,
- Goudarzi, M.A., Parsaei, P., Nayebpour, F., Rahimi, E., 2013. Determination of Mer-cury, cadmium and lead in human milk in Iran. Toxicol. Ind. Health 29 (9). cury, cad 820-823.
- Govarts, E., Remy, S., Bruckers, L., den Hond, E., Sioen, I., Nelen, V., Baeyens, W., Nawrot, T.S., Loots, I., van Larebeke, N., Schoeters, G., 2016. Combined effects d effects of prenatal exposures to environmental chemicals on birth weight. Int J. Environ, Res. Public Health 13 (5), 495,
- Grandjean, P., Weihe, P., White, R.F., Debes, F., Araki, S., Yokoyama, K., et al., 1997. Cognitive deficit in 7-year-old children with pre-natal exposure to methylrcury. Neurotoxicol, Teratol. 19, 417-428,
- Grzelak, T., Wozniak, U., Czyzewska, K., 2014. The influence of natural feeding on human health: short and long-term perspectives. Prz. Gastroenterol. 9 (1), 4-10
- Gulson, B.L., Mizon, K.J., Korsch, M.J., Palmer, J.M., 2003. Mobilization of lead from human bone tissue during pregnancy and lactation - a summary of long term research. Sci. Total Environ. 303, 79-104,
- n, B.L., Jameson, C.W., Mahaffey, K.R., Mizon, K.J., Korsch, M.J., Vimpani, G. 1997. Pregnancy increases mobilization of lead from maternal skeleton. J. Lab. Clin. Med 130 (1), 51-62.
- son, B.L., Jameson, C.W., Mahaffey, K.R., Mizon, K.J., Patison, N., Law, A.J., 1998. Relationships of lead in breast milk to lead in blood, urine and diet of the infant Gulson, B.L., James and the mother. Environ. Health Perspect. 106, 667-674,
- Gulson, B.J., Mizon, K.J., Palmer, J.M., Patison, N., Law, A.J., Korsch, M.J., Mahaffey, K. R., Donnelly, J.B., 2001. Longitudinal study of daily intake and excretion of lead in newly born infants, Environ, Res. 85 (3), 232-245,
- Gundacker C, and Zödl B., Heavy metals in breast milk: implications for toxicity, In: Preedy V.R. and Watson R.R., (Eds.), Reviews in Food and Nutrition Toxicity vol. 4, 2005, CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida,1–28. ndacker, C., Pietschnig, B., Wittmann, K.J., Lischka, A., Salzer, H., Hohenauer, L.,
- Schuster, E., 2002. Lead and mercury in breast milk. Pediatrics 110 (5), 873–878. Gundacker, C., Fröhlich, S., Graf-Rohrmeister, K., Eibenberger, B., Jessening, V., Gicic,
- D., Prinz, S., Wittmann, J., Zeisler, H., Vallant, B., Pollak, A., Husslein, P., 2010. Perinatal lead and mercury exposure in Austria. Sci. Total Environ. 408,

5744-5749.

- Guney, M., Zagury, G.J., 2012. Heavy metals in toys and low-cost jewelry: critical review of US and Canadian legislations and recommendations for testing. En-viron. Sci. Technol. 46, 4265–4274.
- Gürbay, A., Charehsaz, M., Eken, A., Sayal, A., Girgin, G., Yurdakak, M., Yigit, S., Erol, D., Sahin, G., Aydin, A., 2012, Toxic metals in breast milk samples from Ankara ment of lead, cadmium, nickel and arsenic levels. Biol. Trace Turkey: asses Elem. Res. 149, 117-122.
- Hanning, R.M., Sandhu, R., MacMillan, A., Moss, L., Tsuji, L.J., Nieboer, E., 2003. Impact on blood Pb levels of maternal and early infant feeding practices of First Nation Cree in the Mushkegowuk Territory of northern Ontario, Canada, J. Environ, Monit, 5 (2), 241-245.
- HERAG, 2007. Gastrointestinal Uptake and Absorption, and Catalogue of Tox-icokinetic Models. Health Risk Assessment Guidance for Metals (HERAG) Fact Sheet 4. Available at: (https://www.icmm.com/document/264). Honda, R., Tawara, K., Nishijo, M., Nakagawa, H., Tanebe, K., Saito, S., 2003. Cad-
- nium exposure and trace elements in human breast milk. Toxicology 186 (3), 255-259
- Hooper, K., McDonald, T., 2000. The PBDEs: an emerging environmental challenge and another reason for breast milk monitoring programs. Environ, Health Perspect, 108, 387-392,
- eenhayn-Rich, C., Browning, S.R., Hertz-Piccioto, I., Ferreccio, C., Peralta, C., Gibb, H., 2000. Chronic arsenic exposure and risk of infant mortality in two areas of Chile. Environ. Health Perspect. 108, 667-673,
- IARC, 2016. International Agency for Research on Cancer. Classified by the IARC Monographs.
- IOM, 2005. Dietary Reference Intakes for Energy, Carbohydrate, Fiber, Fat, Fatty Acids, Cholesterol, Protein, and Amino Acids (Macronutrients). Institute of Medicine of the National Academies. The National Academies Press, Wa shington DC, p. 1332,
- IPCS, 2009. Principles and Methods for the Risk Assessment of Chemicals in Food. International Programme on Chemical Safety, Environmental Health Criteria 240, World Health Organization.
- Isaac, C.P.J., Sivakumar, A., Kumar, C.R.P., 2012. Lead levels in breast milk, blood plasma and intelligence quotient; a health hazard for women and infants. Bull. Environ. Contam Toxicol. 88, 145-149.
- Islam, M.R., Attia, J., Alauddin, M., McEvoy, M., McElduff, P., Slater, C., Islam, M.M., Akhter, A., d'Este, C., Peel, B., Akter, S., Smith, W., Begg, S., Milton, A.H., 2014. Availability of arsenic in hu nan milk in women and its correlation with arsenic in urine of breastfed children living in arsenic contaminated areas in Bangladesh. Environ. Health 13, 101-110,
- Iwai-Shimada, M., Satoh, H., Nakai, K., Tatsuta, N., Murata, K., 2015. Methylmercury in the breast milk of Japanese mot hers and lactation exposure of their infan Chemosphere 126, 67-72, lyengar, G.V., 1984. Reference values for elemental concentrations in some human
- es of clinical interest: a preliminary evaluation. Sci. Total Environ, 38, 125-131.

Järup, L., Akesson, A., 2009. Current status of cadmium as an environmental health problem. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 238, 201–208, JECFA, 2004. Evaluation of certain food additives and contaminants (Sixty-first

- report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives). WHO Technical Report Series, No. 922. JECFA, 2011a. Evaluation of certain contaminants in food (Seventy-second report of
- the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives), WHO Technical Report Series, No. 959.
- JECFA, 2011b. Safety Evaluation of Certain Contaminants in Food. Seventy-third meeting of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA). WHO Technical Report Series, No. 960.
- Kantola, M., Vartiainen, T., 2001. Changes in selenium, zinc, copper and cadmium contents in human milk during the time when selenium has been st mented to fertilizers in Finland. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 15 (1), 11–17. Kelleher, S.L., Lonnerdal, B., 2005. Molecular regulation of milk trace mine
- hom ostasis. Mol. Asp. Med. 26, 328-339. Kippler, M., Lönnerdal, B., Goessler, W., Ekström, E.C., Arifeen, S.E., Vahter, M., 2009.
- Cadmium interacts with the transport of essential micronutrients in the mammary gland a study in rural Bangladeshi women. Toxicology 257 (1–2), 64-69
- Kosanovic, M., Adem, A., Jokanovic, M., Abdulrazzaq, Y.M., 2008. Simulta determination of cadmium, mercury, lead, arsenic, copper, and zinc in human breast milk by KP-MS/nicrowave digestion. Anal. Lett. 41, 406–416. Koyashiki, G.A., Paoliello, M.M.B., Matsuo, T., Oliveira, M.M.B., Sakuma, A.M., Turini,
- C., Vannuchi, M.T.O., Barbosa, C.S.D., 2010. Lead levels in milk and blood from donnors to the breast milk bank in Southern Brasil. Environ. Res 110, 265–271. Kunter, I., Hürer, N., Gülcan, H.O., Öztürk, B., Doğan, İ., Şahin, G., 2016. Assessment
- of aflatoxin M1 and heavy metal levels in mothers breast milk in Famagusta, Cyprus, Biol, Trace Elem, Res. , http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12011-016-0750-z (Epub ahead of print)
- phear, B.P., Hornung, R., Khoury, J., Yolton, K., Baghurst, P., Bellinger, D.C., Can-field, R.L., Dietrich, K.N., Bornschein, R., Greene, T., Rothenberg, S.J., Needleman, H.L., Schnaas, L., Wasserman, G., Graziano, J., Roberts, R., 2005. Low-level enmental lead exposure and children's intellectual function: an international pooled analysis. Environ. Health Perspect. 113 (7), 894-899.
- Leon-Cava, N., Lutter, C., Ross, J., Martin, L., 2002. Quantifying the benefits of breastfeeding: a summary of the evidence. Food and Nutrition Program (HPN) of the Division of Health Promotion and Protection (HPP) of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO). PAHO©, Washington, DC.

- Leotsinidis, M., Alexopoulos, A., Kostopoulou-Farri, E., 2005. Toxic and essential trace elements in human milk from greek lactating women: association with dietary habits and other factors. Chemosphere 61, 238-247. Li, M., Wu, M., Xu, J., Du, J., Yan, C., 2014. Body burden of Hg in diff
- nt bio-samples of mothers in Shenyang City, China. PLos One 9 (5), e98121,
- Li, P., Sheng, Y., Wang, Q., Gu, L., Wang, Y., 2000. Transfer of lead via placenta and breast milk in human. Biomed. Environ. Sci. 13, 85–89.
- Lindahl, L.S., Bird, L., Legare, M.E., Mikeska, G., Bratton, G.R., Tiffany-Castiglioni, E., 1999. Differential ability of astroglia and neuronal cells to accumulate lead nce on cell type and on degree of differentiation. Toxicol. Sci. 50 (2), 236-243.
- Liu, Z., Cabrey, J.M., Agre, P., Rosen, B.P., 2004. Arsenic trioxide uptake by ht and rat aquaglyceroporins. Biochem Biophys. Res. Commun. 316 (4), 1178-1185, Lynch, H.N., Greenberg, G.I., Pollock, M.C., Lewis, A.S., 2014. A comprehensive eva-
- on of inorganic arsenic in food and considerations for dietary intake analyses, Sci. Total Environ., 299-313,
- Marques, R.C., Moreira, M.D.F.R., Bernardi, J.V.E., Dorea, J.G., 2013. Breast milk lead concentrations of mothers living near tin smelters. Bull, Environ, Contam Toxicol, 91, 549-554,
- Marques, R.C., Bernardi, J.V.E., Abreu, L., Dorea, J.G., 2015. Neurodevelopment outcomes in children exposed to organic mercury from multiple sources in a tin-ore mine environment in Brazil, Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 68 (3), 432-441
- Marques, R.C., Bernardi, J.V.E., Dórea, J.G., Moreira, M.F.R., Malm, O., 2014. Perinatal multiple exposure to neurotoxic (lead, methylmercury, ethylmercury and alu-minium) substances and neurodevelopment at six and 24 months of age. Environ. Pollut. 187, 130-135,
- Matsuzaki, T., Machida, N., Tajika, Y., Ablimit, A., Suzuki, T., Aoki, T., 2005. Expression and immunolocalization of water-channel aquaporins in the rat and
- mouse mammary gland. Histochen, Cell Biol. 123 (4–5), 501–512.McClintock, T.R., Chen, Y., Bundschuch, J., Oliver, J.T., Navoni, J., Olmos, V., Lepori, E., V., Ahsan, H., Parvez, F., 2012. Arsenic exposure in Latin America: biomarkers, risk assessment and related health effects. Sci. Total Environ. 429, 76-91,
- Mead, M.N., 2008. Contaminants in human milk: weighing the risks against the benefits of breastfeeding, Environ. Health Perspect, 116 (10), A427-A434, Miklavcic, A., Casetta, A., Tratnik, J.S., Mazej, D., Krsnik, M., Mariuz, M., Sofianou, K.,
- Spiric, Z., Barbone, F., Horvat, M., 2013. Mercury, arsenic and seleni um expo levels in relation to fish consumption in the Mediterranean area. Environ. Res. 120, 7-17,
- Miranda, M.L., Kim, D., Galeano, M.A., Paul, C.J., Hull, A.P., Morgan, S.P., 2007. The relationship between early childhood blood lead levels and performance on end-of-grade tests. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (8), 1242-1247.
- Moussa, W.M., 2011, Determination of lead and cadmium in human milk and measure some of its composition, Aust. J. Basic Appl. Sci. 5 (2), 236,
- Myers, G.J., Davidson, P.W., Cox, C., Shamlaye, C.F., Palumbo, D., Cernichari, et al, 2003. Prenatal methylmercury exposure from ocean fish consumption in the Seychelles child development study. Lancet 361, 1686-1692,
- Needham, LL, Grandjean, P, Heinzow, B, Jørgensen, PJ, Nielsen, F, Patterson Jr, D. G., Sjödin, A., Turner, W.E., Weihe, P., 2011. Partition of environmental che cals between maternal and fetal blood and tissues. Environ. Sci. Technol. 45 (3), 1121-1126.
- Nemsadze, K., Sanikidze, T., Ratiani, L., Gabunia, L., Sharashenidze, T., 2009. Me-chanisms of lead-induced poisoning. Georgian Med. News 7–8 (172–173). 92-96
- Nordstrom, K., 2002. Worldwide occurrences of arsenic in ground water. Science 296 (5576), 2143-2145,
- Okati, N., Sari, A.E., Ghasempori, S.M., 2013. Evaluation of mercury poll breast milk and iranian infants' hair. Int. Res. J. Appl Basic Sci. 4 (9), 2857-2864.
- Oliveira, A.A.S., Souza, M.F., Lengert, A.H., Oliveira, M.T., Camargo, R.B.O.G., Braga, G. Villa, Cólus, LM.S., Barbosa Jr., F., Barcelos, G.R.M., 2014. Genetic Plymorfisms in guitarhione (GSH-) related genes affect the plasmatic Hg/whole blood Hg partitioning and the distribution between inorganic and methylmercury levels in plasma collect from a fish-eating population. BioMed. Res. Int., 1–8, ID 940952
- Olszowski, T., Baranowska-Bosiacka, I., Rebacz-Maron, E., Gutowska, I., Jamiol, D., Prokopowicz, A., Goschorska, M., Chlubek, D., 2016. Cadmium concentration in mother's blood, milk, and newborn's blood and its correlation with fatty acids, anthropometric characteristics, and mother's smoking status. Biol. Trace Elem, ttp://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12011-016-0683-6 Res.
- Orlando, M.S., Dziorny, A.C., Harrington, D., Love, T., Shamlaye, C.F., Watson, G.E., van Wijngaarden, E., Davidson, P.W., Myers, G.J., 2014. Associations between prenatal and recent postnatal methylmercury exposure and auditory function at age 19 years in the Seychelles Child Development Study, Neurotoxicol, Teratol. 46, 68-76.
- Örün, E., Yalçin, S.S., Aykut, O., Orhan, G., Koç-Morgil, G., Yurdakök, K., Uzun, R., um levels from suburban areas of Ankara, Sci. 2011, Breast milk lead and cadm Total Environ, 409, 2467-2472,
- Örün, E., Yalçın, S.S., Aykut, O., Orhan, G., Koc-Morgil, G., Yurdakök, K., Uzun, R. 2012. Mercury exposure via breast-milk in infants from a suburban area of Ankara, Turkey. Turk. J. Pediatr. 54, 136–143. Oskarsson, A., Hallén, I.P., Sundberg, J., Grawé, K.P., 1998. Risk assessment in rela-
- tion to neonatal metal exposure. Analyst 123 (1), 19-23,
- Pichichero, M.E., Gentile, A., Giglio, N., Umido, V., Clarkson, T., Cernichiari, E., Zar-eba, G., Gotelli, C., Gotelli, M., Yan, L., Treanor, J., 2008. Mercury levels in newborns and infants after receipt of thimerosal-containing vaccines. Pediatrics 121 (2), 208-214,

- Polak-Juszczak, L., 2012. Bioaccumulation of Mercury in the trophic chain of flatfish from the Baltic Sea. Chemosphere 89 (5), 585–591.
- Poully, M., Rejas, D., Pérez, T., Duprey, J.L., Molina, C.I., Hubas, C., Guimarães, J.R., 2013. Trophic structure and mercury biomagnification in tropical fish asseménez River, Bolivia. PLoS One 8 (5), e65054.
- Poulin, J., Gibb, H., 2008. Mercury assessing the environmental burden of disease at national and local levels. Environmental Burden of Disease Series, No. 16. In: Prüss-Östün, Annette (Ed.), WHO, Public Health and the Environment Geneva 2008
- imi, E., Hashemi, M., Torki, Baghbadorani, Z., 2009. Deter tion of cadmium and lead in human milk, Int J. Environ, Sci. Technol, 6, 671-676,
- Rahman, A., Vahter, M., Ekström, E.C., Perssom, L.A., 2011. Arsenic exposure in pregnancy increases the risk of lower respiratory tract infection and diarrhea during infancy in Bangladesh. Environ. Health Perspect. 119, 719-724.
- Reichard, J.F., Schbekenburger, M., Puga, A., 2007. Long term lo posure induces loss of DNA methylation. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 352 (1), 188-192.
- Rice, D.C., 2004. The US EPA reference dose for methylmercury: sources of u certainty. Environ. Res. 95 (3), 406–413.
- Rosen, B.P., 2002, Biochemistry of arsenic detoxication, FEPS Lett. 529 (1), 86-92, Rossipal, E., Krachler, M., 1998, Pattern of trace elements in human milk during the course of lactation, Nutr. Res. 18 (1), 11-24.
- course of actinotic volt, new 10 (1), 11–24.
  Rotenberg, S.J., Khan, F., Manalo, M., Jiang, J., Cuellar, R., Reyes, S., Acosta, S., Jaur-egui, M., Dias, M., Sanchez, M., Todd, A.C., Johson, C., 2000. Maternal bone lead contribution to blood lead after pregnancy. Environ. Res. 82, 81-90.
- Roy, A., Bellinger, D., Hu, H., Schwartz, J., Ettinger, A.S., Wright, R.O., Bouchard, M., Palaniappan, K., Balakrishnan, K., 2009. Lead exposure and behavior among young children in Chennal, India. Environ. Health Perspect. 117 (10), 1607–1611.
- Sakamoto, M., Kubota, M., Matsumoto, S., Nakano, A., Akagi, H., 2002. Declining risk ercury exposure to infants during lactation. Environ. Res. 90 (3), of met 185-189
- Sakamoto, M., Chan, H.M., Domingo, J.L., Kubota, M., Murata, K., 2012. Changes in body burden of mercury, lead, arsenic, cadmium and selenium in infants during early lactation in comparison with placental transfer, Ecotoxicol, Environ, Saf, 84, 179-184,
- Samanta, G., Das, D., Mandal, B.K., Chowdhury, T.R., Pal, A., Ahamed, S., 2007. Arsenic in the breast milk of lactating women in arsenic-affected areas of West Bengal, India and its effects in infants. J. Environ, Sci. Health Part A: Toxic/Ha-zard. Subst. Environ. Eng. 42 (8), 1815–1825.
- Sanders, T., Liu, Y., Buchner, V., Tchounwou, P.B., 2009. Neurotoxic effects and biomarkers of lead exposure: a review, Rev. Environ, Health 24 (1), 15-45,
- Santos, F.A., Cavecci, B., Vieira, J.C., Franzini, V.P., Santos, A., de Lima Leite, A., B zalaf, M.A., Zara, L.F., de Magalhães Padilha, P., 2015. A metalloproteomics study on the association of mercury with breast milk in samples from lactating wo en in the Amazon region of Brazil, Arch. Environ. Contam, Toxicol. 69 (2), 223-229.
- Sardans, J., Montes, F., Peñuelas, J., 2010. Determination of As, Cd, Cu Hg and Pb in biological samples by electrothermal atomic absortion spectrometry. Spectrochim. Acta Part B 65, 97-112.
- Schnaas, L., Rothenberg, S., Flores, M., Martinez, S., Hernandez, C., Osório, E., Ve-lasco, S.R., Perroni, E., 2006. Reduced intellectual development in children with prenatal lead exposure. Environ. Health Perspect. 114, 791-799.
- Sharma, R., Pervez, S., 2005. Toxic metals status in human blood and breast milk les in an integrated steel plant environment in Central India, Enviro Geochem. Health 27 (1), 39-45,
- Shawahna, R., Zyoud, A., Dwikat, J., El-Helo, M., Yacoub, B., Hilal, H., 2016. Breast milk lead levels in 3 major regions of the West Bank of Palestine, J. Hum, Lact. 32 (3), 455-461,
- wers, M.R., Scholl, T.O., Jannausch, M.L., Kemp, F.W., Li, X., Bogden, J.D., 2002. Lead in breast milk and maternal bone turnover. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 187 (3), 770-776
- aran, R., Mehta, D.I., 2004. Gastrointestinal tract. Pediatrics 113, 1044-1049. Stern, A.H., Smith, A.E., 2003, An assessment of the cord blood: maternal blood methyl mercury ratio: implications for risk assessment, Environ, Health Per-
- spect. 111 (12), 1465-1470. wsky, HJ, Moser, B, Szadkowsky, D, 2002. Arsenic in breast milk during the Sterne ths of lactation, Int J. Hyg. Environ, Health 205 (5), 405-409, first3n
- Turan, S., Saygi, S., Kilic, Z., Acar, A., 2001. Determination of heavy metal contents in human colostrum samples by electrothermal atomic absortion spectro-
- photometry. J. Trop. Pediatr. 47 (2), 81-85. UNEP, 2008. Guidance for identifying populations at risk from mercury exposure. United Nations Environmental Program, UNEP DTIE Chemicals Branch and WHO Department of Food Safety, Zoonoses and Foodborne Diseases, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Ursinyova, M., Masanova, V., 2005. Cadmium, lead and mercury in ht from Slovakia. Food Addit. Contam. 22 (6), 579–589.
- USFDA, 2014. Fish: What Pregnant Women and Parents Should Know. US Food and Drugs Administration, US Environmental Protection Agency. 2004. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Food/FoodbornellInessContami ants/Metals/ UCM400358.pdf,
- Vahter, M., 2008. Health effects of early life exposure to arsenic. Basic Clin. Pharm. Toxicol, 102, 204-211,
- Vahter, M., 2009, Effects of Arsenic on maternal and fetal health. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 29, 381-399
- Valent, F., Mariuz, M., Bin, M., Little, A., Mazej, D., Tognin, V., Tratnik, J., McAfee, A.J., Mulhern, M.S., Parpinel, M., Carrozzi, M., Horvat, M., Tamburlini, G., Barbone, F.,

#### EM. Rebelo, E.D. Caldas / Environmental Research 151 (2016) 671-688

- 2013. Associations of prenatal mercury exposure from maternal fish con-sumption and polyunsaturated fatty acids with neurodevelopment: a pro-spective cohort study in Italy. J. Epidemiol. 23 (5), 360–370. Vieira, S.M., Almeida, R., Holanda, I.B.R., Mussy, M.H., Galvão, R.C.F., Crispim, P.T.B., Dorea, J.G., Bastos, W.R., 2013. Total and methyl Mercury in hair and milk of Dorea, Jos, Bakos, Viac, 2015, Iotal and interprivate of the initial of mothers living in the city of Porto Velho and villages along the Rio Madeira, Amazon, Brasil. Int J. Hyg. Environ. Health 216, 682–689.
  VKM, 2013. Benefit and risk assessment of breastmilk for infant health in Norway. Opinion of the Steering Committee of the Norwegian Scientific Committee for
- Food Safety. Norwegian Scientific Committee for Food Safety (VKM), Nydalen,
- Norway. WHO, 1989. World Health Organization. Minor and Trace Elements in Breast Milk. Report of a joint WHO/LAEA collaborative study. World Health Organization, Geneva,
- WHO, 2001. Environmental Health Criteria 224: Arsenic and Arsenic Compounds, Second edition. World Health Organization, Geneva. WHO, 2004. Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality, 3rd ed.Recommendations vol.

- World Health Organization, Geneva.
   WHO, 2010a. Childhood Lead Poisoning. World Health Organization, Geneva.
   WHO, 2010b. Children's Exposure to Mercury Compounds. World Health Organization. c ieva,
- WHO, 2003. Elemental Mercury and Inorganic Mercury Compounds: Human
- WHO, 2003. Elemental Mercury and Inorganic Mercury Compounds: Human Health Aspects. Concise International Chemical Assessment Document 50.
   World Health Organization, Geneva.
   WHO, 2007. Indicators for assessing infant and young child feeding practices: Part 1 – Definition: conclusions of a consensus meeting held 6–8 November 2007 (in Washington DC, USA). World Health Organization Geneva, Switzerland.
   Winiarska-Meiczan, A., 2014. Cadmium, lead, copper and zinc in breast milk in Poland. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 157, 36–44.
   Yalçin, S.S., Yurdalök, K., Yalçin, S., Engür-Karasimav, D., Coskun, T., 2010. Maternal and environmental determinants of breast milk Mercury concentration. Turk. J. Bediart 52, 1–9.

- Pediatr. 52, 1-9. Zeisel, S.H., 2006. The fetal origins of memory: the role of dietary choline n optimal brains development. J. Pediatr. 149 (5), S131–S136.

# ANEXO II-Aprovação pelo Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa da Universidade de Brasília



Universidade de Brasília Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa – CEP/FS

# PROCESSO DE ANÁLISE DE PROJETO DE PESQUISA

Registro do Projeto no CEP: 027/11

Título do Projeto: "Avaliação da exposição de crianças à micotoxinas e metais pesados através do consumo de leite materno". Pesquisadora Responsável: Patrícia Diniz Andrade Data de Entrada: 01/04/11

Com base na Resolução 196/96, do CNS/MS, que regulamenta a ética em pesquisa com seres humanos, o Comitê de Ética em Pesquisa com Seres Humanos da Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde da Universidade de Brasilia, após análise dos aspectos éticos e do contexto técnico-científico, resolveu **APROVAR** o projeto **027/11** com o título: "Avaliação da exposição de crianças à micotoxinas e metais pesados através do consumo de leite materno", analisado na 3ª Reunião Ordinária, realizada no dia 12 de abril de 2011.

A pesquisadora responsável fica, desde já, notificada da obrigatoriedade da apresentação de um relatório semestral e relatório final sucinto e objetivo sobre o desenvolvimento do Projeto, no prazo de 1 (um) ano a contar da presente data (item VII.13 da Resolução 196/96).

Brasília, 13 de abril de 2011.

Prof. Nata Monsores Coordenador do CEP-FS/UnB

Comité de Ética em Pesquisa com Seres Humanos - Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde Universidade de Brasilia - Campus Universitário Darcy Ribeiro - CEP: 70.910-900 Telefone: (61) - 3107 - 1947 Email: cepfs@unb.br